# Editing and Digitizing in EDS III



- Design Editing
- Tablet and On-Screen Digitizing
- Embroidery and Chenille Stitching
- Scanning



A Saurer Group Company

Part Number 11504 Revision A

1575 West 124th Avenue Denver, Colorado 80234 United States of America E-mail: editor@melco.com

© Copyright 1998 by Melco Embroidery Systems.

Portions of the imaging technology of this product are copyrighted by AccuSoft Corporation.

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means (electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise) without prior written approval of Melco Embroidery Systems. Melco reserves the right to revise this publication and to make changes in it at any time without obligation of Melco to notify any person or organization of such revisions or changes.

All precautions have been taken to avoid errors or misrepresentations of facts, equipment, or products. However, Melco does not assume any liability to any party for loss or damage caused by errors or omissions.

All trademarks used in this publication are the property of their respective owners.

Printed in the United States of America

Revision A, August 1998

# **Table of Contents**

# 1. Design Editing

Scope of this Manual	1-1
Object Edit Window	1-1
Toolbars	1-1
Layout Toolbar	1-2
Object Edit Toolbar	1-4
UNDO and REDO	1-7
Point Editing	1-8
Navigation Within a Design	1-10
Condensed Designs	1-12
Mark Points	1-12
Expanded Designs	1-16
Stitch Points	1-16
Non-DOS Formats	1-17
Block Editing	1-19

# 2. Tablet Digitizer Operation

Supplying Power	2-1
Installation	2-1
Artwork Preparation	2-3
Troubleshooting	2-7

# 3. Tablet Digitizing

Start The Hardware	3-1
Start The Software	3-1
Attach The Artwork	3-1
Initiate a Digitizing Session	3-2
Initialize The Moveable Menu	3-5
Setup Dialog Box	3-6
Your First Design	3-7
Curve Smoothing	3-22
Fill Stitches	3-29
Fill Methods	3-36
Complex Fills	3-48

# 4. Tablet Digitizing Reference

Movable Menu Functions	4-1
Chenile Functions	4-1
Speed Functions	4-2
Boring Functions	4-2
Sequins	4-2
Short Stitches	4-2
Stitch Length	4-3
Fix X-Y Origin	4-5
Clear Function	4-7
Needle Up	4-7
Normal Stitch	4-7
Jump Stitch	4-7
Color Change	4-7
Trim	4-8
Complex Fills	4-8
Column Fills	4-9
Underlay	4-10
Symbol Digitizing	4-11
Mirror Functions	4-14
Special Stitches	4-16
Fills	4-19
Setup Dialog Box	4-23

# 5. On-Screen Digitizing

Start The Software	5-1
Initiate A Digitizing Session	5-1
Load Image into EDS III Layout Window	5-2
Scaling Graphic Image	5-2
Object Edit Toolbar	5-5
Stitches Function Group	5-6
Column Function Group	5-7
Fill Function Group	5-8
Stored Symbol Function Group	5-11
Other Function Group	5-12
Tips For On Screen Digitizing	5-13
Practice Using Tools	5-14
Your First Design	5-20
Digitizing Other Designs	5-35
Other Column Stitching Techniques	5-36
Curve Smoothing	5-36
Fill Stitches	5-42
Fill Methods	5-49
Complex Fills	5-61

# 6. Chenille Digitizing

Stitch Types	6-1
Stitch Parameters	6-2
Needle Height	6-3
Digitizing Session	6-4

# 7. Scanning

Introduction	7-1
Scan / Graphics	7-1
Graphic Save	7-6
Import From Clipboard	7-8
Scanner Information	7-9
Image Modification	7-14

# Index

# Quick Reference Guides

# Practice Artwork

# 1. Design Editing

This chapter covers the basics of design editing including toolbars, point editing, moving mark points in a condensed design, inserting color changes and trim functions in expanded designs, and moving blocks of stitches.

## **Object Edit window**

The object edit window is the actual working space where you will edit your designs. Within the object edit window are the toolbar(s) and the stitch list. These are both floating windows that can be moved within the object edit window or minimized to display more screen area. All windows can be moved, resized, minimized, or closed.

#### **Editing cursor**

The editing cursor is the standard Windows arrow. The point of insertion for the various editing functions is at the tip of the arrowhead.

#### **Digitizing cursors**

The on-screen digitizing cursor is offered in two choices. The first cursor is similar to the editing cursor arrow but is slightly thinner (Figure 1-1). The second choice consists of a bulls-eye located at the intersection of a crosshairs target (Figure 1-2). This cursor provides more accurate positioning. The second cursor is also a dynamic cursor because it shows the Mark button that is currently selected. This is displayed with a number from 1-4 in the lower left corner of the cursor.

The digitizing cursor type is chosen from the Preferences dialog box; click File, then Preferences to display the dialog box. To select the cursor, click on the cursor you want from the "Digitizing Cursor Type" box in the lower left corner of the dialog box.

## Toolbars

There are two main toolbars, the Layout toolbar, which appears in layout mode, and the Object Edit toolbar, which is used when editing and digitizing. The toolbars include tools for all the common functions and are readily available with a simple click. Some of the tools on the toolbar have multiple functions. When you click on these buttons, secondary tool bars or dialog boxes will appear.

Some of the tools on the toolbars are classified as sticky tools. Sticky tools remain selected until they are clicked again, until a different sticky tool is selected, or until the Esc. Key is pressed. The Mark (Mk) buttons are examples of sticky tools.

#### Layout toolbar

The Layout toolbar consists of both layout tools and view tools.



The Text tool displays the Text dialog box where you create lettering objects for your designs.



The Open Design tool opens a DOS design in the center of the current Layout window.



The Import Design tool imports designs from diskettes or paper tapes into the current Layout window. It is the only way to get a machine-language design into the current layout window.



The Object List tool displays the order in which objects are sewn. You may delete an object or change the sewing order.



The Object Parameters tool shows the position of the object in the X axis (left and right) and the Y axis (up and down), allows repositioning, scales the object (increases or decreases the size), rotates, orients, or locks the object in position.

The Adjust parameters tool works with condensed designs or lettering objects. Clicking on it displays the Condensed Object Parameters dialog box or the Text dialog box. From these dialog boxes you can make a variety of changes to the current values.







The Create Design tools, one for Condensed, and one for Expanded, allow the insertion of datasets without the use of on-screen digitizing or a digitizer tablet. These tools are accessible only if you have purchased the editing and/or digitizing options.



The Center Design tool recenters your design in the peripheral's sewing field.



The Zoom In magnifying glass enables you to look more closely at a selected area of the current design.



The Zoom Out magnifying glass enables you to see more of the current design.



The Zoom Last magnifying glass returns you to the previous view level.



The pan tool allows you to move around the current design without having to zoom in or zoom out. The point where the pan tool is clicked becomes the center point of the window.



The Ruler tool allows you to measure a design in the Layout window in either inches and points or centimeters and points.



The Normal Cursor tool returns you to the standard arrow-type cursor.



The Editing<->Layout tool displays a selected object in the Object Edit Window. This tool is accessible only if you have purchased the editing and/or digitizing options.

#### **Object Edit toolbar**

The Object Edit toolbar includes tools for all major editing functions. A brief description of each tool follows.

#### Column 1 tools

CND

The Condensed<-> Expanded data tool selects the type of display information presented in the stitch list.



The First Dataset tool moves the editing position to the first dataset of the design.



The Backward in Stitch list tool moves the editing position one dataset backward in the stitch list.



The Dataset Increment tool sets the number of datasets to move each time the Backward in Stitch List or Forward in Stitch List tools are clicked. Each click toggles the number from 1 to 10 to 100 to 1000 then back.



The Forward in Stitch list tool moves the editing position one dataset forward in the stitch list.



The Last Dataset tool moves the editing position to the last dataset of the design.

The Previous Dataset in the Circle tool moves the editing position one dataset backward within the defined circle.



The Next Dataset in the Circle tool moves the editing position one dataset forward within the defined circle.



The Auto Retrace ON tool starts the Auto Retrace function.



The Auto Retrace OFF tool stops the Auto Retrace function.



The Stitches Function Group brings up various stitching functions used when editing or performing on-screen digitizing.



The Stored Symbol Function Group allows you to insert/digitize a stored symbol at various placements in a design.





#### Column 2 tools



The Normal Stitch tool inserts a normal stitch command after the currently highlighted dataset in the stitch list. This tool puts the needle down to prepare to sew.



The Needle Up tool inserts a needle up command after the currently highlighted dataset in the stitch list.



The Jump Stitch tool inserts a jump stitch command after the currently highlighted dataset in the stitch list.



The Bean Stitch tool inserts a bean stitch command after the currently highlighted dataset in the stitch list.



The Color Change tool inserts a color change command after the currently highlighted dataset in the stich list. The color will be changed to the next color in the color palette located on the bottom of the object edit window.



The Trim tool inserts a trim command after the currently highlighted dataset in the stitch list.



The Mk1 tool inserts a Mk1 dataset at the cursor location on the screen. Mk1s are used to start all stitching commands and as a stopping point for straight line stitching.



The Mk2 tool inserts a Mk2 dataset at the cursor location on the screen. The Mk2 is used to define the dimensions of a column, whether it is straight or circular.



The Mk3 tool inserts a Mk3 dataset at the cursor location on the screen. Mk3s are used to define the center point of an arc and are used to make a circle or a radius.



The Mk4 tool inserts a Mk4 dataset at the cursor location on the screen. The Mk4 is used to define the orientation of a recalled symbol or to create smooth curving within the design.



The Column Function Group brings up various column function tools used when editing or performing on-screen digitizing.



The Other Function Group allows you to perform various editing and digitizing functions not included in the other four function group tools.

#### Column 3 tools



The Search tool brings up the Search dialog box used for locating various types of datasets in the design stitch list.



The Zoom In magnifying glass enables you to look more closely at a selected area of the current design.



The Zoom Out magnifying glass enables you to see more of the current design.



The Zoom Previous magnifying glass returns you to the previous view level.



The Pan tool allows you to move around the current design without having to zoom in or zoom out.



The Ruler tool allows you to measure a design in the Layout window in either inches and points or centimeters and points.



The Normal Cursor tool returns you to the standard arrow-type cursor from any sticky tool.



The Block Highlight tool enables a block of datasets to be selected and highlighted as a group.



The Move Block tool moves a selected block of datasets within the stitch list.



The Block Parameters tool brings up the Block Parameters dialog box.



The Fill Function Group brings up various fill function tools used when editing or performing on-screen digitizing.



Toggles between Layout and Object Edit windows; also found on the Layout toolbar.

## Undo and Redo

The Undo/Redo functions allow you to easily recover from mistakes during editing or digitizing. The Undo feature allows you to undo most operations that modify a design. The Redo feature redoes an action.

Undo and Redo are located in the Edit menu. Short-cut keys for the features are Ctrl Z for Undo and Ctrl Y for Redo. The Undo and Redo menu items are grayed out when unavailable.

#### **Key features/limitations**

Only one level of undo is supported. This means you can only undo the last modification performed.

Undo/Redo is not available in Layout mode. Undo only supports operations that modify a design in Object Edit mode including editing, on-screen digitizing, and tablet digitizing sessions. Actions that do not modify the current design **cannot** be undone.

Saving a design will clear the Undo buffers and prevent you from undoing actions performed prior to the save; Auto Saves **do not**. The Undo buffers are also cleared after a regenerate or rubberband, when a design is closed, and when EDS III is closed. Additionally, the Undo buffers are reset when starting or ending a digitizing session or when switching between condensed and expanded datasets. A dataset is any command that produces a stitch (e.g., a Mk point).

Undo does not regenerate the design on the screen, but it corrects the stitch list. In order to regenerate the design, choose regenerate in the View Menu.

Note: If a design change is regenerated, the change cannot be undone. Also, when a design change is undone and then regenerated, it cannot be redone.

#### Auto Save

The Auto Save feature automatically saves designs during editing or digitizing. The controls are located in the **File**→**Preferences** dialog box. To activate Auto Save, type a time interval other than 0 (zero) into the Minutes text box. The interval may range from 0.1 to 99.9 minutes. Type 0 in the text box to disable the Auto Save feature. As with all Preference items, the Auto Save state is unchanged from one session of EDS III to the next.

Each time the Auto Save function executes, all open designs in EDS III are checked for unsaved modifications. No action occurs with any designs that are unmodified. Designs with modifications since the last save will be affected in one of two ways:

- 1. If the Prompt User checkbox in the Preferences dialog box is **not** checked, the current design is automatically saved with no confirming action required.
- Note: **Auto Saving will write over existing data in the original file name.** If you wish to avoid this, rename the file before the first Auto Save occurs.
- 2. If the Prompt User checkbox in the Preferences dialog box **is** checked, the Save As dialog box appears on the screen prompting the user for saving information. Checking the Prompt User checkbox is a safeguard to prevent saving unwanted changes in designs.

If a file name does not yet exist for a design that is affected by Auto Save, the Save As dialog box appears whether or not the Prompt User checkbox is checked. Provide a file name to save the design.

Note: Saving designs is a time intensive operation which generally slows the system. During an Auto Save you may notice an interruption in performance.

## **Point editing**

A few rules apply to the editing processes in EDS III. These rules always apply:

- The design (object, expanded, or condensed) file must be initially drawn onto the screen.
- You must click on the object to be edited; this brings up a highlighted box around the object (Fig. 1-5) and highlights the Editing <-> Layout tool.

For this discussion, the term **object** may mean any of the three file types (expanded, condensed, or

object) unless specifically identified. When an object in a Layout window is highlighted on the screen with a box around it you may perform any editing feature available for that type of file.

After highlighting an object in the Layout window (see Figure 1-5), click on the Editing <->



Layout tool. This will take you to the Object Edit window.

## Stitch List display

In the Object Edit window, a list of all the datasets in the design is present. A dataset is any command that produces a stitch (e.g., a Mk point). This list is called the stitch list. Figures 1-6 and 1-7 are examples of stitch lists.

If the design is condensed (.CND), the stitch list information will be in mark point parameters (Figure 1-6). If the design is expanded (.EXP), the list will be in stitch parameters (see Figure 1-7). If the design is an object (.OFM), the stitch list information could be either one of the above.

If the stitch list is in condensed parameters, the Condensed Data <-> Expanded Data switch will be highlighted and display the letters CND. You may click on the switch to convert to expanded parameters and the switch will display the letters EXP and continue to be highlighted. You may switch back to the condensed parameters if you do not edit in the expanded mode.

Charl Dealer	Start Design
Start Design	Nup 6 -3
Sutch Len 30	Nup -67 -85
Col Dens: 3.0	Nup -139 -128
Col Dens: 30.0	Nup -202 -160
Col Dens: 200.4	Nup -284 -202
Noodlo Up	Nun -377 -244
MK1 -91 -54	-470 -286
Mixi -01 -54 Normal Stitch	-470 -286
MK1 -91 -54	-470 -286
MK1 -01 -54	-458 -271
MK1 -01 -51	-430 -244
MK1 -01 -02	-420 -217
MK1 -01 -43	-420 -217
MK1 -01 -00	201 104
MK1 -72 -00	-301 -104
MK1 -74 -45	-302 -137
MK1 -00 -55	-342 -110
MK1 -01 -03	-323 -84
MIXI -73 -40	-304 -57
MINT -77 -00	-284 -30

Note: If a condensed design is switched to expanded and

then edited, you cannot retrieve the (CND) mark point parameters. Additionally, a file saved as an expanded file cannot be changed to a condensed file. The Condensed Data <-> Expanded Data switch will display the EXP letters, but will not be highlighted.

Notice in Figure 1-6 that the first line in the stitch list is highlighted. This highlighted line is called the **dataset selection** highlight. It shows the location within the design where editing will take place.

In the menu bar of the Object Edit window, click View→Display Mode. In the Display Mode dialog box (Figure 1-8), select Condensed Points. Stitches is already selected as a default condition. These modes will allow the design to be drawn on the screen showing the stitch connections and indicate mark point locations in condensed designs or needle entry points in expanded designs.

If you choose **Expanded Points**, it displays the needle entry point no matter what the format is.



Figure 1-6



Figure 1-7

#### Navigation within a design

There are 4 basic methods to move through the datasets within a file.

Method 1. Click on the appropriate tool (as shown below). These tools are on the Object Edit Toolbar



The First Dataset tool moves the editing position to the first dataset of the design.



The Backward in Stitch list tool moves the editing position one dataset backward in the stitch list.



The Dataset Increment tool sets the number of datasets to move each time the Backward in Stitch List or Forward in Stitch List tools are clicked. Each click toggles the number from 1 to 10 to 100 to 1000 then back.



The Forward in Stitch list tool moves the editing position one dataset forward in the stitch list.



The Last Dataset tool moves the editing position to the last dataset of the design.



The Previous Dataset in the Circle tool moves the editing position one dataset backward within the defined circle.



The Next Dataset in the Circle tool moves the editing position one dataset forward within the defined circle.

You must first define the circle. The minimum size of the circle is 20 embroidery points. To define the circle, click and hold the left mouse button in the location you want the center of the circle. Drag the mouse in any direction until you have enlarged the circle to the size you desire and release the mouse button. The distance you dragged the mouse determines the radius of the circle. Repeat to resize or select a new circle.

Method 2. Press the Up or Down arrow keys on the keyboard.

Method 3. Click on the desired mark point, function, or stitch in the stitch list.

Method 4. Click on the desired mark point (or stitch) in the design.

#### **Search Function**

Search allows you to locate and move to various digitizing commands within a stitch list. You may search for commands such as Color Change, Jump Stitch, Trim, etc.

To select the area you wish to edit by using Search:

- 1. Open the design.
- 2. Click on the design to display the highlight box around the design.

- 3. Click on the Editing <-> Layout tool is to open the Object Edit window. The Start Design dataset will be highlighted at the top of the stitch list.
- 4. Click on the Search tool 🚺 in the Object Edit toolbar to bring up the Search dialog box.
- 5. A Search dialog box will appear...
  - If it is a Condensed design, the dialog box in Figure 1-9 will display





• If it is an Expanded design, the dialog box in Figure 1-10 will display

<u>Color Change / Stop</u>	Chenille	<u>N</u> ext
🔷 N <u>e</u> edle Up	🔷 C <u>h</u> ain Stitch	
🔷 <u>J</u> ump	🔷 <u>M</u> oss Stitch	Prev
Speed	Needle Height	
○ <u>B</u> ore		Exit
○ Se <u>q</u> uin		



- 6. Choose the function you wish to find by clicking on it.
- 7. Then click the Next or Prev (Previous) button until you get to the desired location within the stitch list.
- 8. Click the Exit button when you are finished.

Mk1

1

Mk2

2

# **Condensed Designs**

#### Mark Points (Mk)

Mark points are only used in condensed designs. In the stitch lists, Mark points are datasets used to represent stitch points. There are four types of Mk points. They are labeled 1-4. Each type of Mk point has a different function. Generally, Mk1s and Mk2s are used to create straight designs, while Mk3s and Mk4s are used to create curves. However, it depends on the order in which the Mark points are created. The following designs will assist you in better understanding the Mk buttons and their use in digitizing columns and straight lines.

Mk1

1

Mk1, Mk1 - Within this design, you will make a straight line using two Mk1s.



Mk1, Mk3, Mk3 - To create a circular walk, first start with a Mk1 button, then a Mk3 to define the center point of the arc, and finally a Mk3 at the end of the arc.



Figure 1-11

Mk1

1

Mk1, Mk2, Mk3, Mk2, Mk2 - To make a circular column, start by using a Mk1, then a Mk2 to define the width of the column. Next, place a Mk3 to define the center point of the arc. Finish the column with two Mk2's at the end of the curved column.

Keep in mind that this has been a generalized description of the Mark button functions; later in the manual you will find that they have many other applications

#### Moving a Mark Point (Mk)

There are 4 ways to move a mark point. Select the mark point you wish to move, then use one of the methods below to move the mark point.

Shift + any arrow	1 pt
Alt + any arrow	10 pts
Ctrl + any arrow	100 pts

- Method 1. Hold down the Shift key and use the arrow keys to move a mark point 1 embroidery point. To move 10 embroidery points, hold the Alt key and press the appropriate arrow key. For 100 embroidery points per move, hold the Ctrl key while pressing the arrow keys.
- Method 2. Click the point with the left mouse button and drag the point with the right mouse button. Continue to hold the right mouse button down and drag the mark point to the new location; release the mouse button when the desired location is attained.
- Method 3. Click on the mark point in the stitch list, then press Enter to display the Modify Mark Button dialog box (Figure 1-15). Change the X or Y coordinates of the mark point to the desired value and click OK.
- Method 4. Double click on the mark point in the stitch list to display the Modify Mark Button dialog box (Figure 1-15). Change the X-Y values for the desired mark point and click OK.





Figure 1-14

Mk2

1

3 • Mk3

4

Mk2

5

Mk2

#### Changing a Mark Point

During an editing or digitizing session, you may generate an incorrect mark point. If this happens you must change the mark point for the digitizing to be correct. There are 3 methods to change the type of mark point within a design file. Select the mark point you wish to change, then change the mark point using one of the methods below:

- Method 1. Press and hold the Alt key and type the new Mk number. (i.e., to change any mark point to a Mk2, hold the Alt key and press the number 2 on the keyboard.)
- Method 2. Click on the mark point in the stitch list, then press Enter to display the Modify Mark Button dialog box (Figures 1-15). Click on the desired mark point select button. Click OK.
- Method 3. Double click on the mark point in the stitch list to display the Modify Mark Button dialog box (Figure 1-15). Click on the desired mark point select button. Click OK.

#### **Swapping Mark Points**

This procedure is useful in fixing a "bowtie" effect in a column (refer to Figure 1-16).

- 1. Select the first mark point of the incorrect pair.
- 2. Press F2 to exchange that mark point with the next mark point.
- 3. Regenerate the view to see the effect.

#### **Deleting Mark Points and Other Datasets**

- 1. Select the mark point or other dataset you wish to delete.
- 2. Press the Del key to delete the dataset.

#### **Inserting Datasets**

Move to the position in the stitch list directly **above** where you want to insert the dataset or mark point.

- 1. Click on the appropriate tool from the Object Edit toolbar to insert the dataset or mark point of your choice.
- 2. Each time you click on the tool, the corresponding dataset will be inserted into the stitch list directly **below** your insertion point.





#### To Generate an Auto Retrace Function

- Move to the position in the stitch list directly **above** where you want to insert the dataset or mark point, then click the Retrace On tool in the Object Edit toolbar.
- 2. Move to the location in the stitch list where you want to finish the Auto Retrace function and click the Retrace Off tool in the toolbar.

#### **To Insert Mark Points**

- 1. Move to the position in the stitch list directly **above** where you want to insert the dataset or mark point.
- 2. Click on the appropriate Mark button in the Object Edit toolbar to insert the mark point of your choice.
- 3. Place the mouse pointer at the position in the design where the mark point is to be inserted and click the left mouse button.
- 4. If more than one selected mark point is to be inserted, click again in the desired location in the design.
- Note: DO NOT click in the design unless you want to insert a mark point. Each time you click in the design a mark point will be inserted. To stop inserting points, click on the normal cursor or click on the Mk tool again to deselect it.

#### To Insert Datasets from the Group Function Buttons

- 1. Move to the position in the stitch list directly **above** where you want to insert the dataset or mark point, then click the desired group function button to bring up the associated secondary toolbar.
- 2. A secondary toolbar pops up to the right of the main toolbar for each function group. Click on the appropriate tool in the secondary toolbar. When you click the secondary tool an associated dialog box appears.
- Note: The secondary toolbar will remain visible until you click on a different tool or function group, or until you click on that function group again.
- 3. Specify your changes in the dialog box, then click OK.



# **Expanded Designs**

#### **Moving A Stitch Point**

There are 2 methods used to move a stitch point within a design file. Select the stitch point you wish to move, then move the stitch point using one of the methods below:

Method 1. Hold down the Shift key and use the arrow keys to move the stitch point 1 embroidery point. To move 10 embroidery points, hold the Alt key and press the appropriate arrow key.

Shift + any arrow	1pt
Alt + any arrow	10pts
Ctrl + any arrow	100pts

For 100 embroidery points per move, hold the Ctrl key when pressing the arrow keys.

Method 2. Click the point with the left mouse button and drag the point with the right mouse button. Continue to hold the right mouse button down and drag the mark point to the new location; release the mouse button when the desired location is attained.

#### **Deleting Stitches and Other Datasets**

- 1. Select the dataset you wish to delete.
- 2. Press the Del key to delete the dataset.

#### **Inserting Datasets**

There are 2 methods used to insert an expanded dataset. Move to the position directly above where you want to insert an expanded dataset, and use one of the methods below:

- Method 1. Click on either of the two dataset tools from the Object Edit toolbar which you wish to insert in the design. Each time you click on the tool that function will be inserted into the stitch list.
- Method 2. Press the [ENTER] key on the keyboard; the Insert Expanded Function dialog box appears. Choose the desired function and click OK.

#### **Inserting Stitch Points:**

- 1. Click on the stitch tool (Normal Stitch, Needle Up, Or Jump Stitch) in the toolbar which you wish to insert in the design.
- 2. Place the mouse pointer at the position in the design where the stitch point is to be inserted and click the left mouse button.
- 3. If more than one stitch point is to be inserted, click again in the desired location in the design.
- Note: DO NOT click in the design unless you want to insert a mark point. Each time you click in the design a mark point will be inserted. To stop inserting points, click on the normal cursor or click on the Mk tool again to deselect it.

## **Non-DOS Formats**

#### **Barudan File Limitations**

Barudan FDR files cannot exceed a file size of 5,461 stitches; and Barudan FMC files cannot exceed 10,920 stitches. Designs exceeding these limitations must be broken into two or more design files or errors may occur.

#### **Premier/Stellar File Limitations**

When creating and editing designs for the Premier or Stellar embroidery systems, you must be aware of the following limitations particular to this format:

- Expanded designs cannot exceed 4000 stitches
- Condensed designs cannot exceed 700 datasets

Designs exceeding these limitations must be broken into two or more design files that fall within the limitations. To insure proper overall design registration, be sure to follow the guidelines discussed in "Making Files for Premier/Stellar" below.

The following types of datasets are not supported in Premier/Stellar format:

- Simple Fills
- Special Stitches
- Bean Stitches
- Stored Symbols
- Short Stitches
- Curve Smoothing Mk4s
- Complex Fills
- Pattern Fills
- Single Line Input Columns
- Chenille

If any of these datasets exist within your condensed file, do not EXPORT the condensed design to Premier format. Instead, save the file as an expanded (EXP) design using the Save As function. Then open the expanded design and EXPORT the expanded design as a Premier format file.

#### **Making Files for Premier/Stellar**

Premier/Stellar formats ALWAYS transform design data to all positive values. Therefore, if you save a centered design in Premier format and then import that design, the design will be shifted to the upper right quadrant of the screen. This is normal for a centered design in the Premier format.

Use the following procedure to produce designs specifically for the Premier or Stellar systems:

- 1. The first dataset after Start Design in any Premier/Stellar design should be a needle up at the origin (0, 0 coordinates). See item 1 in Figure 1-17.
- 2. The next dataset should be a needle up defining the upper right (most positive coordinates) of the design. See item 2 in Figure 1-17.
- 3. A third dataset should be a needle up defining the lower left (most negative coordinates) of the design. See item 3 in Figure 1-17.
- Note: For existing designs, add these datasets in editing mode before exporting to Premier format.

# 

Figure 1-17

#### EDS III / EDS II / SUPERSTAR Compatibility

When editing designs that will be used with EDS II or SUPERSTAR machines, complex fills and single line column datasets must be removed. All complex fill and single line column datasets may be removed from a design by pressing the [Alt] plus [Del] keys on the computer keyboard. All "auto-generated" fill and column datasets will remain in the design but the automatic function datasets will be deleted. This makes the design compatible with EDS II and SUPERSTAR machines.

# **Block Editing**

To perform such functions as moving, copying, cutting (deleting), or pasting a block of stitches in a design, refer to this section.

#### First: Creating a design to be block edited

There are several methods for defining a block for editing. The more common ones are covered here. First, create a simple design:

- 1. From any EDS III window, click File $\rightarrow$ New to open a new Layout window.
- 2. Click the Text tool  $\mathbf{A}$  and create a design using the following parameters:
  - Text: ABC
  - Alphabet Open Block
  - Height 1"
- 3. Click on OK to generate the design in the Layout window as shown in Figure 1-18.
- 4. When the design is drawn on the screen click on the object to select it. A box appears around it.
- 5. Click the Editing <-> Layout tool to switch to the Object Edit window.

#### **Defining a Block Manually**

Follow these steps to select the block manually:

- 1. Make sure there are no existing blocks in the design. To do this click on **Edit**. If **Deselect All** is grayed-out there are no existing blocks. If it is active, click on it to assure there are no existing blocks.
- 2. In the Object Edit toolbar, click on the First Dataset in Stitch List tool **1** to ensure you are at the beginning of the design.
- Move to the location in the stitch list where you wish to start the definition of the selected block. For this example, go to the first Needle Up stitch for the letter C (see Figure 1-19).



Figure 1-19

Figure 1-18



4. Click the Block Highlight tool to turn it On. The check mark will change from gray to red when On. The block highlight tool is used to

highlight blocks of commands and mark points in the stitch list.

5. Move to the location in the design where you want to finish the definition of the selected block. In this example, move through the letter C to the last Mk1 dataset before the Needle Up (see Figure 1-20).





6. Click the Block Highlight tool again to turn it Off. The check mark will change from red to gray when Off. However, the block of points selected in the stich list will stay selected until you click Deselect in the edit menu or simply click on another point in the stitch list.

#### **Defining a Block Graphically**

This function is available in the Object Edit window for both expanded and condensed designs. Defining a block graphically generally takes more practice than defining it manually. The problem with this method is that it doesn't work if the part of the design that you want to block touches any other part of the design. If that is the case, then you must use the manual method. To select a block graphically, refer to the following steps.

- 1. Make sure there are no existing blocks in the design. To do this click on Edit. If **Deselect All** is grayed-out there are no existing blocks. If it is active, click on it to assure there are no existing blocks.
- 2. Click the Block Highlight tool 🔟 in the Object Edit toolbar. The check mark will change from gray to red when On.
- 3. Position the mouse cursor at the upper left corner of the block you wish to select.
- 4. Press and hold the left mouse button and drag it down and to the right corner of the screen. A selection box appears as you drag the mouse. Drag the mouse until you have enclosed all the points you want to select. All stitches in the selection box will be selected as a block. The system automatically performs a block select in the stitch list (even if multiple blocks are selected).
- 5. Click the Block Highlight tool again to turn it Off. The check mark will change from red to gray when Off.

#### Multiple Blocks

You can select separate blocks of points in the stitch list. To do this, just use one of the earlier methods to select a separate block of text.

To view or see more clearly what areas of the design have been blocked, click on Edit→Highlight Blocks. This function is useful when you have multiple blocks, or if you are not sure if everything you intended has been blocked. This function does not "group" anything. All multiple blocks are automatically grouped.

After you have selected a block or several blocks either manually or graphically, you can now edit the block(s) of text. A block can be moved, modified, or easily deleted by pressing the delete button on the keyboard.

#### Move Selected Block(s)

After a block is selected using one of the above methods, you can move it to a new location; follow these steps to move a block:

- 1. Select a block of datasets.
- 2. Click the Move Block tool ; a box forms around the selected datasets.
- 3. Click and hold anywhere within the selection box, and drag it to the new location.

Note: This will create a Design Type Change if you are using an alphabet as the design. This is OK.

4. Release the mouse button and the block will be regenerated in its new location.

#### **Modify Block Parameters**

Another method of block editing is to use the Block Parameters dialog box.

- 1. Select a block of datasets using one of the above methods.
- 2. Click the Block Parameters tool to display the Block Parameters dialog box (Figure 1-21).
- 3. Make any necessary changes in the dialog box, then click OK. The block will be regenerated with the new parameters.
- When the design is modified to your satisfaction click Edit→Deselect All. This removes the block parameters from the previously selected block and allows you to continue with any other operation in the Layout window.

Scaling <u>S</u> cale XY	Cancel
<u>S</u> cale XY	
S <u>c</u> ale 1.000	
Sc <u>a</u> le Y 1.000	
	- 
	Scale Y 1.000



#### Save Changes

Save your changes if you wish to keep the modified design. You can save the modified design with the same name (if you want to replace the original), or give it a new name by using Save As. Refer to the EDS III Basic manual for more information about Saves. **You cannot save blocks**.

#### Layer by Color

Layer by Color allows you to view and perform editing functions on specified color layers. Layer selections are chosen by clicking on View $\rightarrow$ Layer by Color to display the dialog box (Figure 1-22).

The dialog box will remain on the screen until you click OK or Cancel.

When you click OK, the dialog box closes and the design is regenerated based on the color layer selections you chose.



Figure 1-22

Whenever the Layer Now button is clicked, the design is regenerated based on the color layer selections in the list box, but the dialog box remains on the screen.

In the Layer Selection section of the dialog box, you can click on the All button to select all the color layers, or you can deselect all colors by clicking on the None button.

You can also go forward and backward through the color layers by clicking on the Next or Prev (Previous) buttons respectively.

When you click Cancel, the dialog box is removed from the screen and no changes are made.

To select an area you wish to modify by using Layer By Color, follow these steps.

- 1. Bring the design that you wish to edit into the Layout window.
- 2. Click on the design. A box will form around the design.
- 3. Click on the Editing <-> Layout tool in the Layout toolbar to go to the Object Edit window.
- 4. Click on View→Layer By Color. The Layer By Color dialog box will appear on the screen. Notice that all the colors will be highlighted when the dialog box first appears.

1-22

- 5. Identify the color or colors you wish to affect by one of two methods:
  - a) Deselect the colors you do not want affected, by clicking on each one independently
  - b) Click the None button in the Layer Selection area to deselect all the colors, then select the color or colors you want to affect by clicking on each one independently to highlight them.
- 6. You may also click the All button or the Next and Prev. buttons (if only one color is selected) in the Layer Selection area in the process of selecting colors to affect.
- 7. You may click on the Layer Now button to preview the color or colors you have selected. The selected colors will be drawn on the screen, but with the dialog box remaining also on the screen.
- 8. Click on OK and the color (or colors) you selected will be drawn on the screen, but this time the dialog box will close.
- 9. Perform the design modifications you wish to make in this mode of operation.
- 10. After making modifications to a color layer, you may save this color layer with its modifications by clicking on File→Save Layer As.
- 11. Give the layer a design file name and click OK to save.

# 2. Tablet Digitizer Operation

Use the information in this chapter to attach a tablet digitizer to an EDS III Embroidery Design System. This chapter assumes that EDS III and any associated embroidery peripherals are installed and functional; and the user has operational knowledge of each.

## **Supplying Power**

The power supplied to your tablet digitizer may come from the dedicated line that you use for the rest of your system. Melco recommends using some type of line conditioner for the entire system including the digitizer. Some tablets do not have an individual power switch, therefore it's a good idea to have the tablet power cable connected to a power strip that has an ON/OFF switch.

### Installation

This installation procedure is designed for a Numonics Accugrid digitizer; if you are not using a Numonics Accugrid digitizer, refer to the installation instructions that came with your digitizer.

When you receive your tablet digitizer, inspect the outside of all cartons for any obvious physical damage to the box. If any damage is found, contact the shipper.

#### Unpacking

When unpacking your tablet digitizer, be careful not to damage the equipment. Continue to inspect the parts for any physical damage that may not have been apparent from the condition of the carton. Again, contact the shipper if any damage is found.

#### **Tables and Cabinets**

If you ordered custom furniture or stands for your tablet digitizer, Unpack and assemble these items first. Refer to instructions that came with the furniture or stands for assembly.

#### Setup Procedure

In addition to the tablet digitizer, in the shipping carton you will find a power cord, a digitizing cursor (similar to a mouse), a data cable, and the Accugrid Setup Menu.

- 1. After assembling any furniture, place the tablet digitizer where desired.
- 2. Attach the power cord to the connector in the base of the tablet. Plug the other end into a power outlet strip.
- 3. Plug the cursor cable into the back of the tablet base.
- 4. Turn on the power. The LED on the cursor should light when it is placed in the "active" area of the tablet.

There are two options for installing the data cable:

#### First Option (Install at COM Port)

- 1. Attach one end of the data cable to the output of the tablet digitizer.
- 2. Attach the other end of the data cable to any active 9-pin COM port.
- 3. Go into the Config program in EDS and select the proper COM port for the tablet digitizer.

#### Second Option (Install at Stargate)

- 1. Attach one end of the data cable to the output of the tablet digitizer.
- 2. If you are using a Stargate with your system, attach the 9 pin to 24 pin adapter (provided with the tablet) to the other end of the data cable and plug into the P4 port of the Stargate.
- 3. Go into the Config program in EDS and select the proper Stargate port (P4) for the tablet digitizer.
- 4. Go into the Windows Control Panel, Ports settings, Advanced settings; and set the IRQ for COM1 & COM3 to IRQ10

#### Place the Movable Menu on the Tablet

A movable menu containing all the major digitizing functions comes with the tablet digitizer. The menu may be placed in any orientation and anywhere in the active area of the tablet digitizer surface. It must be placed completely within the active area for the system to function properly.

A common position for placing the movable menu is in the lower right corner of the active area.

Once the menu is placed you must inform the system where in the active digitizing area the menu is located. This process is discussed in detail in the initial setup section of Chapter 3.

# **Artwork Preparation**

#### **Recommended Tools**

- Lightweight Paper
- Pencils—#3 or #4 semi-hard or hard lead
- Colored Pencils
- T-Square
- Ruler—18 inch plastic transparent
- Templates—curves, circles, rectangles, etc.
- Triangles
- Compass
- Pencil Sharpener
- Eraser
- Copy Machine
- Opaque Projector (optional)—check with Accessory Resource Corp. for availability and price.

#### **Enlarging artwork**

There are many ways to enlarge artwork for digitizing. Two of the most basic methods will be discussed here.

#### Using a Copy Machine

- 1. Determine the size you must draw your artwork by multiplying the desired size of the design by the enlargement factor.
- Example: If the finished sewn size of your design is to be 4" wide (desired size) and you wish to make your artwork 3 times larger (enlargement factor) you must draw the artwork 12" wide (4" x 3 = 12").
- 2. Place the design in the copy machine and enlarge the design to the size determined in step 1.
- Note: If the determined size is too large for the copy machine paper, you will have to enlarge the design by sections and tape them together to get the desired size.
- 3. Tape the copy machine copy to a large table.
- 4. Place a sheet of large, lightweight paper over the copy and tape it also to the table.
- 5. Trace the design using a #3 or #4 semi-hard or hard lead pencil.

- 6. Remove the traced design.
- 7. "Clean Up" any marginal areas using your ruler, templates, and other tools.
- 8. Color the design if desired. Light colors make plotting easier.

#### Using an Opaque Projector

- 1. Determine the size you must draw your artwork by multiplying the desired size of the design by the enlargement factor.
- Example: If the finished sewn size of your design is to be 4" wide (desired size) and you wish to make your artwork 3 times larger (enlargement factor) you must draw the artwork 12" wide (4" x 3 = 12").
- 2. Obtain an opaque projector and set it up to project onto a smooth vertical surface such as a non-textured wall.
- 3. Draw two parallel vertical lines on a large sheet of lightweight paper the width of the artwork as determined in Step 1.

Note: In this example you would draw the lines 12" apart.

- 4. Tape the paper onto the surface where the image will be projected.
- 5. Place the design into the projector and turn it on.
- 6. Adjust the opaque projector position forward or backward; and up or down, until the size and location of the projected image matches the vertical parallel lines previously drawn on the paper.
- 7. Focus the projector if necessary.
- 8. Lightly trace the design using a #3 or #4 or semi-hard or hard lead pencil.
- 9. Remove the paper from the projection surface and "clean up" any marginal areas using your ruler, templates, and other tools.
- 10. Color the design if desired. Light colors make plotting easier.

#### **Plotting the Artwork**

After enlarging, tracing, and cleaning up the artwork, you should plot the design. Plotting involves laying out the various details for digitizing. This includes breaking columns into sections for digitizing straight or curves, and determining entry and exit locations for fills. Plotting also entails marking the artwork with the factors needed to compensate for pushing or pulling that may result in various embroidery situations.

Before plotting the design, plan the entire design by deciding the sequence of operations. Decide where to start and stop with colors, when to perform needle ups, etc.

Plotting is often done when digitizing column stitching and almost always when digitizing a fill.

Most column stitching runs perpendicular to the column edges.

Curved column stitching should be digitized from the 'inside' edge to 'outside' edge.

With mitered corners, the stitches must start slanting toward the corners at a farther distance so the stitches will look good and properly turn the corners (see Figure 2-1).



Figure 2-1

#### **Plotting During a Digitizing Session**

During the digitizing process, situations will arise requiring you to further plot the artwork. You may find you must segment various shapes to help determine how best to digitize the shape. It is often helpful to make notations on the design to keep track of vital information about the digitizing session.

#### Attach the Artwork

The next requirement for tablet digitizing is to place the design artwork onto the tablet digitizer and secure it with tape.

#### **Position Artwork**

- 1. To perform the first practice digitizing session in the next chapter, locate the "Melco" artwork in the back of the manual and place it on the "active area" of the digitizer tablet (see Figure 2-2).
- Note: The active area of the tablet digitizer is that area that falls inside the four corners which are marked with right angle lines.
- Positioning the artwork perfectly square on the tablet is not necessary. Therefore, you may wish to orient it to a comfortable position.

L

- 3. Do not cover the movable menu with the artwork.
- 4. Secure the artwork firmly with tape to keep it from moving during the digitizing process.

#### Mark the Design Center Point

Determine the center point of the design. To do this, simply measure the overall width and height of the design and divide those two dimensions in half. Next, measure in from the left (or right) and down from the top (or up from the bot-

tom) to locate the center of the design. Place a mark (X or +) at the center point (see Figure 2-3).




# Troubleshooting

If you encounter any problems with your digitizer you believe may be installation-related, refer to the following:

- Check the connections between the tablet digitizer and the computer.
- When you push the red (reset) button on the back of the tablet digitizer, does it chirp? If not, make certain there is power to the unit. Check the power at the power source. Also check connections and the pins in the connectors.
- Perform this reconfiguration procedure:
  - 1. Locate the menu sheet supplied with the tablet digitizer labeled Accugrid Setup Menu, and position it on the tablet mid-way between top and bottom. Align the left side of the menu with the left edge of the tablet, then tape it in place.
  - 2. Turn the tablet digitizer ON and place the crosshairs of the cursor into the box in the lower right section of the tablet digitizer surface associated with the term "MENU." Press and hold down the number 1 key on the cursor until it stops chirping. Lift the cursor, and you should hear continuous beeping.

This starts a function that allows you to communicate with the system through the setup menu.

- 3. Place the crosshairs of the cursor into the circle of the menu sheet that also has crosshairs drawn in it. This crosshair circle is located near the bottom middle of the menu. Press and hold the number 1 key until you hear 3 chirping sounds, then release.
- 4. Place the cursor crosshairs into the box labeled "Melco" on the setup menu sheet. This box is located in the OUTPUT FORMAT field, on the Application line. Press the number 1 key once.
- 5. Place the cursor crosshairs into the APPLICATION1 box in the SAVE CONFIGURATION section of the setup menu and press the number 1 key.
- 6. Place the crosshairs into the CONFIRM CHANGES box in the EXIT section of the setup menu and press the number 1 key. You are now out of the menu function you entered into at step 3.
- 7. Push the reset button at the top the rear of the unit and begin your digitizing session as described in the associated operation section of this manual.
- Ensure that the option is turned on. To do this, double-click on the Melco Apps Config program and then click on the Options button. The name of the tablet digitizer you have should be "grayed out." If not, enter the required password at this time. If you do not have a password, call your local sales representative.

If you continue to have problems after checking the items above, call your Melco service representative for assistance. 

# 3. Tablet Digitizing

This chapter gets you started digitizing your first designs with EDS III and a tablet digitizer.

# Start the Hardware

- 1. Turn on the tablet digitizer by pressing the switch on the tablet digitizer power supply to the on position.
- 2. Turn on the Monitor and then the EDS III Computer.

# Start the Software

- Note: Typically, with a system shipped complete from the Melco factory, the Windows program automatically starts when the computer is turned on. If this is your computer situation disregard step 1 and go directly to step 2 below.
- 1. From the computer keyboard, type win after the "c prompt" (it should look like this: C:>win). Then press [Enter] to start the Windows program.
- 2. Locate the Melco Apps group (see Figure 3-1). Typically it is found by clicking on Start, and entering the Programs Menu. In the Melco Apps folder double click on the EDS III Icon with the computer mouse to start EDS III.

# Attach the Artwork

For use in describing the digitizing process there are sample sheets of artwork included in this manual. Locate the artwork sheet at the end of this manual entitled Melco Digitizing Artwork. Attach it to the digitizing tablet as explained in Chapter 2 of this manual. This artwork will be the first design used in describing the digitizing process.



Figure 3-1

 Click on File→New in the Application Window (Figure 3-2).



Figure 3-2

2. Click on Edit→Digitize in the Layout Window (Figure 3-3).

The Digitize dialog box (Figure 3-4) displays.







Figure 3-4

#### Set Scale Factor

1. Next determine the scale factor for digitizing. Use the following to determine the scale factor.

The default scale factor value is 1.000. Since a 1.000 (1:1) scale factor is not normally recommended, you must make a scale decision.

To determine the approximate scale factor, divide the desired size of the design by the actual size of the artwork.

Most often, a scale factors of 3:1 (.333), 4:1 (.250), 5:1 (.200), or 6:1 (.167) will work in any given situation.

To match the scale factor you will want to make the artwork 3, or 4, or 5, or 6 times as large as you want the design, but not larger than the active area of the tablet digitizer.

- Note: It is desirable to use the same scale factor from day-to-day and design-to-design to maintain a consistency in your work.
- 2. Highlight the Scale area of the Digitizer dialog box, and type in a scale factor value. Refer to Figure 3-4.
- Click on the Start button in the Digitizer dialog box. Notice the heading on the Digitize dialog box changes to Digitize: Active to indicate that the tablet digitizer is ready for use (see Figure 3-5).

Digitizer: Active			×
Source O Digitizer On Screen	Session Sound Start End	Menu ∠ 0 <u>n</u> <u>M</u> ove	<u>Exit</u>
	S <u>c</u> ale <b>1.00</b>	0	



#### Initializing the Movable Menu

With your initial digitizing session you will have to set the Move function for identifying the location of the movable menu. Once the menu location is set into the digitizing function, you will not need to reset it again even when restarting the digitizing function after the system has been turned off. However, if you ever move the menu to a different location you will need to perform this function again.

- 1. Place the menu at the desired location within the active digitizing area of the tablet (see Chapter 2 for information on menu placement).
- 2. Click on "Move" in the Digitize dialog box with the left button of the EDS III mouse.
- 3. Position the tablet digitizer cursor crosshairs on the target (labeled #1) at the lower left corner of the menu (see Figure 3-6) and press the Mk1 button. You should hear the tablet "beep" when the button is pressed.
- 4. Next, move the tablet digitizer cursor crosshairs to the #2 target at the upper left corner of the menu (see Figure 3-6) and again enter a Mk1.

#### Menu ON Check Box

Normally you will have a check mark in the ON box in the Menu area of the Digitize dialog box. This indicates that the movable menu is being used on the tablet digitizer. However, it is possible to digitize in the area of the movable menu by clicking on the ON box, thus turning the menu off.

You may wish to do this if there is no other way to tape a piece of artwork in place without covering up some of the movable menu. When you install the artwork just leave the portion of the artwork covering the movable menu area folded off of the movable menu during the majority of the digi-

tizing. When you get to the area of the design that is folded away from the movable menu simply

fold it back over the movable menu area, tape it in place, and perform the following steps to digitize in this area.

- 1. Get into the Digitize dialog box by following the previous initialization steps.
- 2. Click in the ON box in the Menu area of the dialog box to remove the check mark from it.
- 3. Continue digitizing in the movable menu area.
- 4. When the digitizing is completed in this area, click the ON box to reinstall the check mark, enabling the movable menu again.





3-4

#### The Setup Dialog Box

The Setup dialog box is used to set various digitizing parameters used when digitizing columns and fills. The Setup dialog box will be discussed as it becomes appropriate throughout the manual.

#### **Exit Digitizer Dialog Box**

Click on Exit in the Digitizer dialog box to close the dialog box and proceed to the final stages of initiating the digitizing session.

#### Go To Object Edit Window

Click on the Editing <-> Layout tool in the Layout window toolbar. This brings up the Object Edit window with the Object Edit toolbar and the stitch list.

#### **View Condensed Points**

During the digitizing session you will want to see the Mark points as they are digitized. To enable this you must tell the program to display them. To indicate display information go to the Display

Mode dialog box. Refer to the following steps to perform this function:

- 1. Click on View $\rightarrow$ Display Mode.
- 2. In the Display Mode dialog box, shown in Figure 3-7, click on the Condensed Points check box to place a check mark in the box. You should also see that there is a check mark in the Stitches check box.
- 3. Click OK to return to the digitizing window.

#### Design Center

Set the "Center Of The Design" by positioning the tablet digitizer cursor crosshairs at the X or + on the artwork and enter a Mk1 (see Figure 3-8). Refer to the Artwork Preparation section of Chapter 2 for more information on how to find the design center.







Figure 3-8

#### Set Horizontal

This function is used to set up the horizontal orientation of the artwork. By performing this function you do not need to have the artwork perfectly "squared" on the tablet.

- 1. Position the tablet digitizer cursor crosshairs on the [Set Horizontal] box in the movable menu on the tablet digitizer, and enter a Mk1.
- 2. Next, locate a horizontal line on the design (or lightly draw in a line that represents the design's horizontal orientation). With our example artwork



Figure 3-9

the tops of the legs of the capital letter  $\mathbf{M}$  are in horizontal alignment with the design.

- 3. Enter a Mk1 at the left end of this line (see item A in Figure 3-9).
- 4. Move to the right end of the line and enter another Mk1 (see item B in Figure 3-9).

# Your First Design

In the first design called Melco Digitizing Artwork we will learn all the basic digitizing functions to get you started learning the digitizing process.

#### Move to Start of Design

After exiting the Digitizing dialog box we entered a Mk1 at the X or + mark in the center of the design. This is the current needle location. We now want to move the needle position to the start of our first stitch without stitching. We make this move with the needle not stitching since we do not

want a line of stitching from the center point to the letter  $\mathbf{M}$  in the digitized design.

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Needle Up] box at the tablet menu.
- Enter a Mk1 at the location on the artwork where you want to "start" the design. This identifies the location for the needle entry starting the first stitch. In our example, we will enter in the lower right leg of the capital letter M (see Figure 3-10).



Figure 3-10

#### Stitch Types

There are 3 stitch types in Melco digitizing: Running stitches, Column stitches, and Fill stitches.

#### **Running Stitches**

Our first digitizing will consist of several "running stitches" which are typically generated in making underlay and outline stitching. We will discuss the making of underlay stitching when we get to column stitches in the letter **I**. For now, however, we will perform running stitches around the outline of the letters **M** and **e** in the name Melco.

In plotting the letters **M** and **e** you will enter into the letter **M** at the bottom right corner of the bottom right leg and exit at the same location. In the letter **e** you will enter and exit in the upper right corner of the lower tail. No special plotting is needed for generating the running stitches we are going to digitize.

Running stitches are the simplest stitches to make when digitizing. Running stitches can be generated in two methods, straight lines or automatic curves.

#### Set Stitch Length

The first running stitch function to perform is to set the stitch length. There are two ranges for stitch length, one for underlay stitching and one for outline stitching.

For generating underlay running stitches you would set the stitch length in the range of 30 to 40 points.

The stitch length for making outline running stitches will range between 20 to 25 points.

- 1. Go to the movable menu and enter a Mk1 in the [Stitch Length] box (located just above the Set Horizontal box you used earlier).
- 2. Next, move the tablet cursor to the number [2] on the menu and enter a Mk1, then move to the [5] and enter another Mk1. Move to the [Enter] box on the menu and enter a Mk1 to complete the function.

You have now selected a stitch length of 25 points to use with outlining the letters  $\mathbf{M}$  and  $\mathbf{e}$  in your current design artwork.

#### Make Lock Stitch Sequence

Lock stitches are used to keep the beginning and end of a digitized section from coming unraveled between color changes or with trims and before and after a needle up. Generate lock stitches using 3 or 4 Mk1s in a back and forth zig zag motion. In our example put the lock stitch on the outside edge of the letter **M** just up from the Mk1 establishing the start point. See Figure 3-11 for an indication of where you will be generating the lock stitches in the following steps.

1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Normal Stitch] box at the tablet menu. This will generate a stitch between the previous Mk1 and the next Mk1 when the second Mk1 is made.



- 2. Enter a Mk1 slightly less than a stitch length above the first Mk1. This identifies the end of the first stitch.
- 3. Next enter a Mk1 near the original Mk1 that indicated the start of design.
- 4. Again, enter another Mk1 near the end of the first stitch.
- 5. Place one more Mk1 near the start of design.

You have now generated stitches designed to lock the thread. You may generate the lock stitches in a "star" pattern, as some punchers prefer, or develop your own method for locking stitches.

#### **Straight Line Running Stitches**

Between every pair of Mk1s is a straight line. The simplest running stitch is a straight line created when you enter a Mk1 at one end of a line and another Mk1 at the other end of the line. In the example design you have placed a lock stitch sequence using running stitches. Now we will "Walk" around the outside lines of the capital letter **M** with a running stitch, which will form a simple outline of the letter.

Note: Normally you would create letter stitching by generating column stitches at this point. But for our training purposes we need to outline the letter M with running stitches.



Figure 3-12

- 1. We will begin the outline from the last Mk1 of the initial lock stitch sequence which you entered at the bottom right corner of the right leg of the letter M.
- 2. To generate running stitches from the bottom right corner to the top right corner, put a Mk1 at the top right corner (see Figure 3-12).
- 3. Now go left to the next corner and enter another Mk1 (in Figure 3-12, each dot represents a Mk1). Notice that you don't see the stitching between the current entry and the last entry. You will always be one step behind in viewing the digitizing.
- 4. In order, continue to go to each turning point in the letter M and enter a Mk1 at each location until the letter M is completely outlined with running stitches.
- 5. Place the last Mk1 at the bottom right corner of the right leg.
- 6. After placing the last outlining Mk1 put another series of 3 or 4 lock stitches along the bottom of the right leg of the letter M as you did in starting the M. Have the lock stitches run horizon-tally along the bottom as not to be directly on the first set of lock stitches that ran vertically from the corner. The last Mk1 should end at or very near the corner.

#### **Movement Between Letters**

Now move to the next letter to perform some automatic curve running stitches. We can get

between sections of digitized areas by one of two methods - Jump Stitch or Needle Up. (Keep in mind that some machines for which you may be digitizing do not use jump stitches, therefore jump stitches are rarely used.)

We will use the Needle Up method to move between the letters **M** and **e**.

- 1. At the movable menu enter a Mk1 in the [Needle Up] box.
- 2. Now go to the letter **e** in the example design and enter a Mk1 at the upper right corner of the tail of the letter **e** (see Figure 3-13).



Figure 3-13

- 3. Next enter a Mk1 in the [Normal Stitch] box of the movable menu.
- 4. Return to the design and enter a Mk1 near the first Mk1 you entered in the letter **e**. This will generate the first lock stitch at the entry point of the letter **e**.
- 5. Generate 3 or 4 more lock stitches in the letter **e** with Mk1 entries.

#### **Curved Line Running Stitches**

One method for producing curved lines is to generate the line with a series of short straight lines with Mk1s. This method is time consuming and the result is usually somewhat uneven. If one examines a curve closely, you will see that even the most uneven curve is usually made of several portions of uniform curves strung together. Another method can be used that allows the computer to create smooth and uniform curves by using the Mk3 button in conjunction with the Mk1 button. In our exercise we will create a curved line using the first method. Then we will create curved lines using the computerized (automatic) curving method.

#### Curved Line Using Only Mk1s

The needle position is now at the lock stitches in the upper right corner of the tail of the letter **e**.





- 4. A Normal Stitch command must next be generated so the stitching will start again after skipping over the crossbar in the needle up mode.
- 5. Continue to put Mk1s on the inside edge of the letter **e** until you get back to the top left of the crossbar.
- 6. Again generate the Needle Up, Mk1, Normal Stitch sequence and finish with a Mk1 at the lower right corner of the crossbar. (This last Mk1 is also used for the beginning of the next method for digitizing curves.)

#### Curved Line Using Mk1s And Mk3s

Note: Again, you would normally create letter stitching by generating column stitches. However for training purposes, we're going to outline the letter e with curved running stitches.

To create the outside wall outline of the letter e we will now use the computerized method of creating arcs. To generate curved lines of running stitches by this method we must comply with the following rules:

#### **Rules For Curves**

- #1 Start with a Mk1.
- #2 ALWAYS Use Mk3s in pairs.
- #3 Enter the first Mk3 at the peak (mid-point) of the arc. The second Mk3 goes at the end of the arc.
- #4 Create at least one pair of Mk3s per 180 degrees of rotation. Each Mk3 must not be more than 90 degrees from the next mark point.
- #5 When creating two or more arcs in succession, no Mk1 is necessary between the Mk3 pairs.

#### Plot The Location Of The Mark Points

Generating curved outlines using the Mk3s is only practical when the curve is a uniform arc with no deviations.

We now want to decide where to locate the pairs of Mk3s to create a uniform line outlining this portion of the letter **e**. We can see that the letter is not exactly a perfect circle, but is slightly oval. Therefore, let's break it into arc segments that seem to have the same curvature characteristics (see Figure 3-15).

To demonstrate the look of the Bean Stitch, let's change to the Bean Stitch stitching mode for outlining the outside wall of the letter **e**.

At the movable menu enter a Mk1 in the [Bean Stitch] box. This box is part of the Special Stitch section located about in the middle of the menu.



#### **Digitize The Outline**

Rule one states to always begin with a Mk1. The beginning Mk1 has already been put at the lower right corner of the crossbar of the letter e (see step 6 in the previous section and Figure 3-16).

We have the Mk1 at the beginning of the outside curve of the letter e so now we now want to enter the first pair of Mk3s to create an outline in the first arc segment we plotted in a previous step (see Figure 3-15).

- 1. Enter a Mk3 in the middle of the first arc segment and another Mk3 at the location between the first and second arc segments (see Figure 3-16).
- 2. Now enter a Mk3 at the mid-point of the second arc segment and another Mk3 at the location between the second and third arc segments.



- 3. Continue to generate the Mk3 pairs for the third and fourth arc segments.
- 4. Put a Mk1 in the upper right corner of the tail of the letter **e**.
- 5. At the movable menu enter a Mk1 in the [Normal Stitch] box and generate a series of lock stitches. Now you are ready to move to the letter **I** to perform column stitches.

#### **Column Stitches (Satin Stitches)**

You have completely outlined the letters M and e and have used the 2 methods for generating running stitches. We will now go to the second stitch type, Column stitches, also referred to as Satin stitches.

Column stitches are stitches generated back and forth between two outside lines that are parallel (or nearly parallel) to each other.

#### Straight Columns

The simplest representation of a shape that would lend itself to column stitching is the letter I in Melco in our current practice design. This shape is a straight column.

#### **Basic Rules For Column Stitches**

Here are some rules to follow when digitizing a column stitch:

- Always start with a Mk1 to identify the beginning of one side of the column.
- Always enter a Mk2 at the beginning of the other side of the column.
- When defining the end of the column, always enter a Mk2 at the end of the first side you identified.
- Enter a Mk2 at the end of the other (or second) side of the column. This Mk2 will end the column stitching sequence.

#### **Column Stitch Density**

Like the stitch length is set for running stitches, "column density" is set for column stitches. The column density number represents the number of embroidery points between each stitch. Typical density settings based on column width are shown in the table to the right.

Column Width	Density Setting
0.5 inch (12.7mm)	4.7
1 inch (25.4mm)	4.2
1.5 inch (3.81cm)	3.8

If you refer to this previous table for our example of column stitching the letter **I**, we would generally set the stitch density to 4.7 points. This means that there is a distance of 4.7 points between each stitch.

Since it is very difficult to see the definition of stitches this close, we will set the stitch density to 15 for this training session. Again, please understand that fifteen is not the normal density setting you would use, but for illustration purposes we will use it here.

You establish the stitch density from the very beginning of the column by inserting a desired density before generating column stitching. To set the column stitch density refer to the following steps:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the tablet digitizer movable menu box entitled [Column Density].
- 2. Now enter Mk1s on the movable menu number [1], number [5], and on the [Enter] box, in that order

You have just entered a column density of 15 points to be used in the column stitching. You should notice an entry in the stitch list on the screen indicating this information. This density is ideal for underlays, which will be discussed in the next section

#### Introduction To Underlay

In our previous digitizing exercises with running stitches we have only performed outline stitching. Now we are going to "lay down" an underlay through the middle of the letter before we make the column stitching.

Underlay is used to tack down fabrics that will easily stretch or distort during the top stitching process. Underlay is typically used under columns and fills. For information on automatic underlay, refer to Chapter 5.

Let's move to the letter **I** and generate underlay stitches.

When you finished the letter **e** you performed a lock stitch sequence. You now must move to the entry point of the letter I.

- 1. From the information previously learned, perform a needle up, go to the bottom portion of the letter I, and then put the needle back to normal stitch (see Figure 3-17).
- 2. Now perform a simple lock stitch sequence.
- 3. Next, lay down a running stitch underlay in a slight zig zag pattern up the length of the letter I by entering Mk1s before we begin our column stitching (see Figure 3-17).





Now generate column stitches in the letter I.

- 4. In this letter **I**, for simple straight column stitching, you define the beginning of the column with a Mk1 on the left side of the column at the top (see Figure 3-18).
- 5. Next, enter a Mk2 at the beginning of the right side of the column at the top. (see Figure 3-18).
- Now move to the bottom left of the letter to the end of the first line of the column and enter another Mk2 (see Figure 3-18).
- 7. The last step in generating the column is to go to the end of the second line of the column (at bottom right of the letter) and enter a third Mk2 (see Figure 3-18).

After the last Mk2 entry, the column stitching will be generated and should look similar to the illustration in Figure 3-19.

8. Refer to the following statement then generate a lock stitch sequence to end the letter I column digitizing.

Any time we generate lock stitches in columns, we want the stitches to lie in the same direction as the column stitches. Therefore, generate your lock stitches from left to right in the letter I. This will help keep the lock stitches from showing through the column stitching.





Figure 3-19

#### Column Stitches On An Arc

We have just generated a simple straight column of stitches. Our next task will be to generate a column around an arc.

#### **General Rules**

As with other digitizing, simple rules apply with column stitching on an arc:

- All the rules of straight column stitching still apply.
- Additionally, like with running stitches on an arc, you can define no more than 180 degrees per arc. This means you must not place Mk3s (arc-determining mark points) farther than 90 degrees of arc from other mark points. This can be seen in the digitizing of the letter "c" in the next section.
- A recommendation for digitizing columns on an arc is to digitize from inside to outside. (For example, enter a Mk1 at the beginning of the arc at the inside line, then a Mk2 at the beginning of the arc at the outside line; and continue this inside/outside relationship throughout the column digitizing process.
- When digitizing 2 or more consecutive columns on an arc, do not redefine the beginning of the second (and additional) columns with a Mk1 Mk2. The last Mk2 Mk2 sequence of the prior column defines the start of the next column. This will be demonstrated later in the digitizing of the letter "o" beginning on page 3-19.

There are two common methods for digitizing column stitches on an arc. The first method will be demonstrated in the letter  $\mathbf{c}$ , and the other method with the letter  $\mathbf{o}$ . There are additional techniques used in creating column stitches for irregularly shaped objects. You will find a discussion of these techniques following the demonstration of the second common method for digitizing columns on an arc.

#### Method One

#### Specific Rule For Method One

This is a specific rule for Method one; when defining a column on an arc, enter a Mk3 in the middle of the column, mid-way around the arc being defined.

#### Plot The Letter c

The curvature of the letter **c** is more than 180 degrees, therefore we must break the digitizing into 2 separate arcs. Also, notice that the letter is not exactly circular, but is slightly oval (see Figure 3-23).

Make the upper half one arc; and the lower half a second arc. To plot the letter **c** for the first method of digitizing a column on an arc, refer to Figure 3-22 and with a pencil, mark the indications like the illustration.

You are now ready to make column stitches in an arc.

- 1. Ensure the lock stitches were generated at the end of the letter I; and then the perform the needle up, Mk1, normal stitch, Mk1 sequence to get to the bottom right area of the letter c (see Figure 3-20).
- 2. Generate the column lock stitches, this time up and down so they will be in line with the direction of the column stitches that will be sewn.
- 3. Perform a running stitch underlay with Mk1s to get to the upper right portion of the letter c (see Figure 3-21).



- 1. Go to the start of the inside line of the top of the letter c and enter the Mk1 to start (see Figure 3-22).
- 2. Now enter the first Mk2 at the start of the outside line of the top of the letter (see Figure 3-22).
- 3. We have previously plotted the letter into two arc segments since the circumference of the letter c is more than 180 degrees rotation. For uniformity, we made the segments equal, divided at the mid-point of the letter. Therefore, we will want to enter the first Mk3 (for the first column on an arc) in the middle of the column and half way around to the middle of the letter (see Figure 3-22). Notice that the Mk3 is defined by the specific rule for method one.



Figure 3-22

3. Tablet Digitizing







Figure 3-20

- 4. Enter the second Mk2 to define the end of the inside line of the column at the midpoint of the letter (see Figure 3-22).
- 5. Enter the third Mk2 to define the end of the outside line of the column at the midpoint of the letter (see Figure 3-22).

As rule #5 of the basic rules for columns indicates, the start of the second column is already defined by the previous Mk2, Mk2 sequence.

- 6. Enter the second Mk3 in the middle of the column, mid-way around the bottom portion of the letter **c**, in the middle of the letter (see Figure 3-22). Again notice that the Mk3 is defined by the specific rule for method one.
- 7. Define the end of the inside wall of the second column by entering the fourth Mk2 at the end of the letter on the inside.
- 8. Finish the column definition with the final Mk2 at the end of the outside line of the arc (see Figure 3-22).
- 9. Generate the standard lock stitch sequence at the bottom right end of the letter **c**.

On the EDS III monitor you should now see the letter c sewn in column stitches as shown in the Figure 3-23.

# Figure 3-23

#### Method Two (Paired Mk3s)

You are now ready to make column stitches in an arc using the second method (using "paired Mk3s"). This method allows you to digitize non-symmetrically curved column segments that would not be defined properly using the first method. All the rules used with the first method apply to the second method with one exception:

#### Specific Rule For Method Two

When defining a column on an arc, you start with the Mk1, Mk2 sequence and end with the Mk2, Mk2 sequence. Using the second method, you enter 2 Mk3s in the middle of the arc. The first Mk3 is entered in the middle of the first line of the column, mid-way around the arc you want to define. The second Mk3 is entered in the middle of the second line of the column, mid-way around the arc you around the arc you are defining.

The second method will be used on the letter  $\mathbf{o}$  as soon as we position our digitizing location at a start point in the letter  $\mathbf{o}$ .

#### **Plot The Letter O**

As with the first method, since the circumference of the letter **o** is more than 180 degrees rotation, we will generate the letter in more than one arc segments. Typically we would divide it into 2, 180 degree segments, or 4, 90 degree segments, for uniformity. In this example we will make a vertical line and a horizontal line intersecting through the center of the letter dividing it into four 90 degree segments (see Figure 3-24).

Let's now move to the letter **o** and digitize a lock stitch sequence and an underlay.

- Perform the needle up, Mk1, normal stitch, Mk1 sequence to move to the bottom middle area of the letter o (see Figure 3-25).
- 2. Generate lock stitches in the letter **o** in a vertical direction as shown in Figure 3-25.
- 3. Using all Mk1s, generate a simple running stitch underlay through the middle and completely around the letter (see Figure 3-25). Finish with a Mk1 near where you put the lock stitch.

We are now ready to digitize the letter  $\mathbf{o}$  in column stitches using the paired Mk3s method.







#### **Digitize The Letter O**

- 1. At the bottom middle of the inside circle of the letter o enter the first Mk1 (see Figure 3-26).
- 2. Now enter the first Mk2 directly below, at the bottom middle of the outside circle of the letter (see Figure 3-26).
- 3. Enter your first Mk3 (for defining the curvature of the inside line of the left arc) directly on the line of the inside circle exactly half way around to the top of the letter (see Figure 3-26).
- 4. Enter the second Mk3 (for defining the curvature of the outside line of the left arc) directly on the line of the outside circle exactly half way around to the top of the letter (see Figure 3-26).
- 5. Enter the second Mk2 to define the end of the inside of the column directly at top of the inside circle of the letter (see Figure 3-26).
- 6. Enter the third Mk2 to define the end of the outside of the column directly at the top of the outside circle of the letter (see Figure 3-26).

Again, when digitizing 2 or more consecutive columns on an arc, you do not redefine the beginning of the second (and other additional) columns with a Mk1, Mk2. The last Mk2, Mk2 sequence of the prior column defines the start of the current column (see Figure 3-27).

- 7. The start of the right side column of the letter is already defined, therefore, enter the first Mk3 for this column directly on the inside circle, half way around to the bottom of the letter (see Figure 3-27).
- 8. Enter the second Mk3 on the line of the outside circle and half way around to the bottom of the letter (see Figure 3-27).
- 9. Enter the first Mk2 for the end of this column at the bottom middle of the inside circle to define the end of the inside of the right half column (see Figure 3-27). This is the same location where you started the column digitizing with a Mk1.



- 10. Enter the last Mk2, to define the end of the outside of the column, at the bottom of the outside circle of the letter (see Figure 3-27). This is the same location where you entered the first Mk2, starting the column stitch digitizing.
- 11. Generate the standard lock stitch sequence in the bottom middle of the letter **o**.



On the EDS III monitor you should now see the letter o sewn in column stitches as shown in Figure 3-28.

The next section will discuss column stitching techniques used with irregularly shaped objects. Before going to that discussion, let's end this digitizing session.

#### End the Digitizing Session

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Needle Up] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 at the center point of the design (see Design Center on page 3-6 and in Figure 3-10).
- 3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Return to Origin] box of the movable menu.
- 4. At the Layout window menu bar, click on Edit, then click on Digitize in the drop down menu.
- 5. In the Digitizer dialog box, click on End, then click Yes to the question "Are You sure?" in the End Digitizing Session dialog box that appears.

#### Save the Design

- 1. Determine a file name for this digitized design. Let's call it digmelco.
- 2. Click on File in the menu bar, then click on Save As in the drop down menu.
- 3. In the Directory text box, type the name you have decided to call this design.
- 4. Click on File Type and click on Directory until you get the pathname directory and file type information you want. For this digitizing session let's make the pathname C:\EDS3\DESIGNS and the file name extension .OFM.
- 5. Click OK and the example digitizing will be saved as an object file in the DESIGNS sub-directory.

# **Digitizing Other Designs**

When digitizing other designs, especially those in which you overlap stitches, it is important to follow some of the rules below:

#### Plan ahead before digitizing

Always plan ahead when preparing to digitize a design. The sewing will be able to run much faster if it doesn't have to move all around the design. Therefore, digitize from one side of the design to the other, just like in your first design. To do this you must be aware of your stitch list. The sewing peripheral will follow the stitch list when creating designs.



Figure 3-28

# Laying Stitches on top of one another

Another important thing to think about before you digitize a design is to look ahead to points in which you will be laying stitches on top of one another. When you attempt to perform this task, you will once again have to be aware of the stitch list and that it is the order in which the sewing peripheral is going to sew.

An example of this kind of a situation would be if you were trying to lay down a digitized letter "A" on top of a digitized circle. If you were to digitize the "A" first in the stitch list, you would not see it. It would be covered by the circle, which would be stitched on top of the "A" (Figure 3-29). If you digitized the circle first, then it would be stitched first, letting the "A" stitch on top of it (Figure 3-29).



## **Sewing Efficiently**

When sewing many copies of a design, it is useful if the design is digitized so that it sews very quickly. In order to accomplish this, it is important to use trims and needle ups sparingly. Every time that command is selected, the sewing machine must stop to either move to the next location or to cut the thread. To avoid having to needle up a lot, you must plan your stitching ahead. It is like making a drawing without lifting the pencil off of the page. Every time that you are forced to "lift the pencil off the page," or needle up, your drawing loses efficiency

## **Other Column Stitching Techniques**

The following are tips and examples of various techniques for digitizing curved column segments that are difficult (if not impossible) to digitize using the two common methods previously discussed.

# **Curve Smoothing**

Digitizing the next few shapes as column stitches is difficult at best. Using Mk4s to define the sides of a column allows these shapes to be digitized easily and accurately with column stitches.

General Rules

- Always begin entering the Mk4s on the side of the column where you entered the Mk1 to begin the column.
- You may enter up to 48 Mk4s per side when defining the sides of a column with multiple Mk4s.

Our first sample of curve smoothing is shown in Figure 3-30. To produce column stitching similar to the illustration at the right, refer to the plot on the left in that figure.

- 1. Enter a Mk1 at point A and a Mk2 a point B to initiate the column.
- 2. Enter a Mk4 at C and a Mk2 at D.
- 3. On the other side enter a Mk4 at E then a Mk2 at point F to complete the column.



The column should look like the illustration at the right in Figure 3-30, with smooth curved sides.

Another sample of curve smoothing is shown in Figure 3-31. Suppose you wanted to digitize column stitches in the shaded area of the shape shown at the left in Figure 3-31.



Figure 3-31

- 1. Plot the shape by dividing it into four similar sections as shown in the second from left illustration in Figure 3-31.
- 2. Begin the column stitch digitizing with a Mk1 at A and a Mk2 at B. This is like you always start a column.
- 3. Enter a Mk4 at the center point of the line from A to C, which is indicated with the number 1.
- 4. Enter a Mk2 at C and the final Mk2 at D to complete the column stitch digitizing for that section.
- 5. Since the last two Mk2s have defined the beginning of the lower section of the shape, the next entry would be a Mk4 at point 2.
- 6. Now continue this process until all four sections are digitized. You should get a result similar to the illustration at the right in Figure 3-31.

11504 Rev. A

Figure 3-30

#### **Curve Smoothing With Multiple Mk4s**

Another type of curve smoothing column digitizing is to define a side or sides using multiple Mk4s. The sample in Figure 3-32 illustrates this technique.

- 1. Refer to the Figure 3-32 and enter a Mk1 at point A and a Mk2 a point B to initiate the column.
- 2. Enter a series of Mk4s to define the side from point A to C.
- 3. Enter a Mk2 at point C to complete the definition of the first side.
- 4. Again, enter a series of Mk4s from point B to point D to define the shape of the second side of the column.
- 5. At point D enter a Mk2 to complete the column definition.

The result of the above digitizing should yield a design similar to the one on the left in Figure 3-32.



Figure 3-32

#### **Closely Paired Mk3s**

This technique allows you to digitize curved column segments that are not feasible to digitize using the standard paired Mk3 method. The technique simply calls for breaking the column into smaller segments.

In the sample in Figure 3-33, we have plotted the segments as shown, and have identified each Mark point with a letter.



Figure 3-33

The way you break up the column segments before you digitize determines the direction the stitches will lie. The first stitch of each segment will align with the line defining the beginning of that segment; and the last stitch will align with the line defining its end. Therefore, you can better control the lie of the stitches around a curved column by using this technique.

- 1. To digitize this shape, enter a Mk1 at point A and a Mk2 at point B to identify the start of the column.
- 2. Continue to identify the remaining segments by entering Mk3s in alphabetical order at the plotted points C through R. Remember to digitize each segment line in the same direction (from inside to outside in this sample).
- 3. Complete the column with a Mk2 at point S and a Mk2 at point T. You will see the result of closely paired Mk3s as shown in the sewout to the right in the illustration.

In the sample of the fat O in Figure 3-34, you can also use the closely paired Mk3s technique to make column stitching.

- 1. After plotting the segments as shown, begin the column with a Mk1 at point A and a Mk2 at point B.
- Enter the Mk3 pairs, from inside to outside, around the O starting at line C-D, then line E-F, and so on at each of the plotted segment lines. Your last Mk3 pair will be at line y-z.
- 3. End the column digitizing with the Mk2s at points A and B.



Figure 3-34

When using the closely paired Mk3 technique, such as on the letter S in Figure 3-35, you may need to make the Mk3 pairs closer yet than you might originally think. Notice that the plotting of the end segments of the letter S are too wide, with the end result being too straight as shown.





If you make each of the end segments into two, you will achieve a much nicer formation at the ends as shown in Figure 3-36.



#### **Closely Paired Mk2s**

There are situations in digitizing columns where your best alternative is to just digitize using Mk2s, but very closely paired. Refer to the palm tree in Figure 3-37 and notice that in certain areas, using the other methods we have discussed will not work as well as maybe 3 or 4 columns using Mk2s.

Notice the two curved segments that make the turn located in circle A in Figure 3-37. These two segments may be digitized by using "method one" as described earlier, by putting a Mk3 in the middle of the curved column (The dots inside the sections indicate where a Mk3 may be placed).

At point B, the two curved segments that make the turn are not symmetrical enough to allow the method one technique. In this situation, it is recommended to make normal straight-line column digitizing (Mk2s at each of the corners), but in smaller segments. (See the outset labeled C in Figure 3-37.) Figure 3-36



Figure 3-37

#### **Singleline Column Stitching Method**

Another method for producing columns is to identify the column by entering mark points on a single side or down the center of the column. This only works when you wish to maintain an equal width throughout the column.

#### **Singleline Input**

For generating a straight column or straight angled column, the inputs are Mk1 points. To generate a spline curve column, the inputs are a Mk1 and several Mk4s (at least 3 Mk4s for every 90 degree arc). A circular column is generated with a Mk1 and an even number of Mk3s (an odd number of Mk3s will cause the last Mk3 to be eliminated).

- 1. When you wish to generate a column by the Singleline method, select the [On] location to the left of the [Singleline] box in the movable menu with a Mk1. Select [Enter] to start the Singleline session.
- 2. Once you start a Singleline session, you must select the type of Singleline you wish to perform by selecting one of the three boxes [Left], [Center], or [Right] in the Singleline section of the movable menu to select the reference line you want.
- 3. Select [Enter] and then perform one of the next two steps, whichever one you desire.
- 4. The column width input establishes a constant width for the column.
  - a. You may elect the specific embroidery point size for the width by selecting the [Column Width] box in the movable menu with a Mk1. Next enter the desired point value by selecting the appropriate number boxes on the movable menu. Select [Enter] finish the command.
  - b. You may also select the column width by entering a Mk1 at one side of the column on the artwork and then another Mk1 at the other side of the column, then begin the column digitizing.
- 5. You must select the Singleline [Off] box in the movable menu then select [Enter] to finish a Singleline session.

Refer to Figures 3-38 through 3-43 for illustrations of the various Singleline methods of column digitizing.



# **Fill Stitches**

The Fill Stitch is used to generate a solid background for a design or to provide a solid-colored design, or part of design. A fill "pattern" is made of many "rows" of running stitches going back and forth over a designated area. The process of making fill stitches is the most comprehensive of the three stitches. There are many more parameters that can be controlled, as well as more steps in the process.

#### **Fill Stitch Characteristics**

As indicated, there are many factors that may be manipulated to form various "looks" in fill stitching. These factors are stitch density, stitch length, partition lines, and partition line angles. Examples of these factors and how to use them are in the following sections

#### **Stitch Density**

Stitch density when applied to fills is very similar to the definition when describing column stitch density. The fill stitch density is how many embroidery points there are between rows of stitches (example: 4.2 points).

#### Stitch Length

This is the same definition used in describing running stitches. Stitch length is the distance set for maximum length between needle penetrations.

#### **Partition Lines**

Before getting into the partition line sequence an explanation of partition lines is warranted. "Partition lines" is a mathematical term, and the lines are seen only by the computer. the partition lines are used to determine where the needle will penetrate on each stitch line. Partition lines are numbered beginning with 0; and using EDS III you can choose from 2 to 8 partition lines (numbered 0 through 7).

Each row of stitching consists of needle penetrations made from one partition line. The number of rows in a partition line set always equals the number of partition lines. In the case of the Figure 3-44 illustration the number of partition lines is 2, therefore 2 rows of stitching make up the partition line set. The two partition lines in Figure 3-44 are numbered 0 and 1. The drawing below will help you understand their use.





Now, let's increase the number of partition lines to 4. They will be numbered: 0,1,2, and 3. the stitch length and density will remain the same. In the case of 4 partition lines, the following applies:

1st stitch line - the needle penetrates at the intersection of the stitch line and partition line 0.
2nd stitch line - the needle penetrates at the intersection of the stitch line and partition line 1.
3rd stitch line - the needle penetrates at the intersection of the stitch line and partition line 2.
4th stitch line - the needle penetrates at the intersection of the stitch line and partition line 3.
The needle repeats this sequence every 4 stitch lines.

The partition line sequence in Figure 3-45 is: 0, 1, 2, 3; 0, 1, 2, 3, etc.



#### **Partition Line Sequence**

If you look closely at the finished fills, you will be able to distinguish a visual pattern. You can vary this pattern by changing the stitch length and density, and by changing the angle of the partition lines; but going one step further, you can change the sequence of the partition order, ie., 0, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7. By clicking on Fill Parameters in the Fill Secondary Menu, you can choose Partition Line Sequence and change the sequence to whatever order you desire. In Figure 3-46, 4 partition lines were used and the sequence was set at: 0, 2, 1, 3; 0, 2, 1, 3. Notice that by changing the line sequence in this fill, that the pattern seen in Figure 3-46 has changed.

<u>Stitch Line</u>	Partition Line				
1	0				
2	2	The needle repeats this			
3	1	sequence each 4 stitch lines			
4	3				
5	0				
6	2				
7	1				
8	3	Dartition Lines			
C	-				
	Stitch Length				
	<b>←</b> →	(1)			
Starting					
Point 🔪	1 3				
	▲	┼┼┼┿┼┼┼┿┼┼┼┿╷			
		┼┿┼┼┼┿┼┼┾┿┼┼┿┼┥╇┿			
	<b>★ → + + + +</b>	<u>♦       ♦       ♦       ♦       ♦</u>			
		┼┼┿┼┼┼┿┼┼┼┿┞┥			
	<b>★</b> ↓ ↓ ↓ ↓				
	r -	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			

Figure 3-46

#### Angle

The "fill pattern" which we know so far is defined by the stitch length, density, number of partition lines, and the partition line sequence, may be further modified by changing the "angle" of the partition lines. The partition line angle is the angle made by the intersection of any given partition line with the line of stitching in a fill pattern. The angle is measured in a counter-clockwise rotation from the left end of the line of stitching (see Figure 3-47). The angle can be any number between 1 degree and 179 degrees.

A 90 degree angle will have each stitch point of a partition line always lining up directly under each other, thus producing a line that is 90 degrees from the line of stitching, or directly perpendicular to the line of stitching. (See the illustration of 2 partition lines at 90 degree angle in Figure 3-47).

Start Design       8 <t< th=""><th></th><th>- 11</th><th></th><th></th><th></th></t<>		- 11			
MK1       0	Start Design	∥ ∩——↔			
Needle Up     Source     Source     Source     Source       MK1 -100     100     Source     Source     Source     Source       MK1 -100     100     Source     Source     Source     Source       F2 Dens:     4.2     Source     Source     Source     Source       Len:     40     Source     Source     Source     Source       MK1 -100     100     Source     Source     Source       MK1 0     100     Source     Source     Source       MK1 -100     0     Source     Source     Source       MK1 0     0     Source     Source     Source       MK2 0     100     Source     Source     Source       MK2 -100     0     Source     Source     Source       MK3 -100     100     Source     Source     Source	MK1 0 0	i o <del>o</del>	<u> </u>	——X	
MK1 -100       100         Normal Stitch       Image: Stitch         MK1 -100       100         F2 Dens:       4.2         Len:       40         Angle:       90.0         MK1 -100       100         MK1 -100       0         MK2 0       0         MK2 -100       0         MK3 -100       0	Needle Un		<u>Q0</u>	——Ă	
MK1 -100     100       Normal Stitch     Image: Stitch       MK1 -100     100       F2 Dens: 4.2     Image: Stitch       Len: 40     Image: Stitch       Angle: 90.0     Image: Stitch       MK1 -100     100       MK1 -100     Image: Stitch       MK2 0     Image: Stitch       MK2 -100     Image: Stitch       MK3 -100     Image: Stitch       Image: Stitch     Image: Stitch	NCCUIC OP		==XX		——~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
Normal Stitch         O         <	MK1-100 100	K <u> </u>	—— <del>———————————————————————————————————</del>	——ĕ	——~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
MK1 -100 100     F2 Dens: 4.2     F	Normal Stitch		<u> </u>	—— <del>•</del>	$\sim -\epsilon$
F2 Dens:       4.2         Len:       40         Angle:       90.0         MK1 -100 100       9         MK1 0 100       9         MK1 -100 0       9         MK1 -100 0       9         MK2 0 100       9         MK2 100 0       9         MK3 -100 100       9	MK1 -100 100		X	$\equiv 0$	$ \longrightarrow $
Len: 40         Image: 90.0         <	F2 Dens: 4.2	K – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –	<del>XX</del>	——————————————————————————————————————	<u> </u>
Angle:         90.0         Constraint	Len: 40	0 <b>——</b> ——————————————————————————————————	<u> </u>	X	
MK1 -100 100         Control	Angle: 00.0	∥ Q <b></b>	<u>~</u>	——————————————————————————————————————	
MK1 - 100     100     0     0     0     0       MK1 0     0     0     0     0     0       MK1 - 100     0     0     0     0     0       MK1 - 100     0     0     0     0     0       MK2 0     100     0     0     0     0       MK2 0     0     0     0     0       MK2 -100     0     0     0     0       MK3 -100     100     0     0     0	Angle: 50.0	∥ <u>2——</u> ≠	==××		——~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
MK1     0     0     0     0       MK1     0     0     0     0       MK1     100     0     0     0       MK2     0     0     0       MK2     100     0     0       MK2     100     0     0       MK2     100     0     0       MK3     100     0     0       MK3     100     0     0	MK1-100 100		X	==0	<u> </u>
MK1     0     0     0     0     0     0       MK1     -100     0     0     0     0     0       MK2     0     0     0     0     0       MK2     -100     0     0     0     0       MK3     -100     100     0     0     0       MK3     -100     0     0     0	MK1 U 1UU	I ă <u>−</u> −−ă	<u>``````````````````````````````````</u>	<u> </u>	
MK1 -100     <	MK1 0 0	K – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –	<u> </u>	——————————————————————————————————————	<u> </u>
MK2 0 100 MK2 0 0 MK2 -100 0 MK3 -100 100 MK3 -100 100 100 MK3 -100 100 MK3 -100 100 MK3 -100 100 MK3 -100	MK1-100 0	∥ ŏ <b>——</b> ●	<u>——X — Ö</u>	——————————————————————————————————————	
MK2 0 0 MK2 -100 0 MK3 -100 100	MK2 0 100	<u> </u>	<u>==x</u> 2	- <u> </u>	——~~
MK2 -100 0 MK3 -100 100	MK2 0 0		<u> </u>	ŏ	
MK3-100 100	MK2_100 0		X	<u> </u>	
	MINZ 100 0	K – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –	88	==\$	<u> </u>
<u> </u>	MK3-100 100	I ă————————————————————————————————————	<u>X</u> ă	X	
		∥ ă <u>——</u> ŏ	<u>——X —ŏ</u>	X	
			0		

Figure 3-47

A 45 degree angle will have each stitch point of a partition line lining up at an offset that will make a 45 degrees angle when a line is drawn through each stitch point of the partition line (see Figure 3-48).



rigure 5-40

Likewise, a 30 degree angle will have each stitch point of a partition line lining up at an offset that will make a 30 degree angle when a line is drawn through each stitch point of the partition line (see Figure 3-49).



Figure 3-49
Also see the examples illustrating 60 degree and 120 degree angles in Figures 3-50 and 3-51.





Figure 3-50

Start Design MK1 0 0 Needle Up MK1 -100 100 Normal Stitch MK1 -100 100 F2 Dens: 4.2 Len: 40 Angle: 120.0 MK1 -100 100	
MK1 -100 100 F2 Dens: 4.2	
Len: 40	
Angle: 120.0 MK1 -100 100 MK1 0 100 MK1 0 0 MK1 -100 0 MK2 0 100 MK2 0 0 MK2 -100 0 MK3 -100 100	

Figure 3-51

#### **Fill Methods**

There are two methods that can be incorporated in making fill stitches. There is no specific name given to the first method, so for discussion purposes, we will label it the "simple" method. The second method is called "complex" fills. During the discussion in this text we will refer to this method as the complex method.

#### Simple Fills

#### **General Rules**

- Note: ALWAYS BEGIN YOUR FILL SESSION BY ENTERING A MK1 IN THE [Fill] BOX OF THE MOV-ABLE MENU.
  - Define the first row of stitches with a Mk1 at each end of line A-B, location A first, then B (see illustrations in Figures 3-52 and 3-53). The first Mk1 (at location A) is the entry point for the fill stitching.
  - Define the last line of stitches with a Mk1 at each end of the line as shown in locations C and D in the illustrations in Figures 3-52 and 3-53. It is important that you define points C and D in the right order because the whichever point on C-D is digitized last will be the exit point of the thread.



- ALWAYS make the first and last line definitions parallel with each other.
- The longer of the two fill-defining lines determines the direction of the fill stitching.
- ALWAYS define the start of the first side with a Mk2 at location B in Figures 3-52 and 3-53.
- Use Mk1s in appropriate increments to define uneven sections of the first side, until you get to line C-D.
- Continuing to refer to Figures 3-52 and 3-53, define the end of the first side with a Mk2 at the end of line C-D closest to the first side.
- Define the start of the second side with a Mk2 at the end of line C-D closest to the second side.
- Again use Mk1s in appropriate increments to define uneven sections of the second side, until you get to point A of line A-B (see Figures 3-52 and 3-53).
- Enter a Mk3 at point A to complete the fill.
- ALWAYS digitize the smaller fills first when digitizing a design section that requires more than one fill to complete the total fill. A good example of applying this rule is found with the first fill digitized with the irregular shaped block, described on the pages immediately following these rules.



## **Prepare For Digitizing Fill Stitches**

- 1. Remove the Melco artwork. Locate and attach the irregular shaped block artwork from the back of the manual (see Figure 3-52).
- 2. Start a new digitizing session like you did at the beginning of this chapter including:
  - Setting the scale factor to .333.
  - Setting display mode to view stitches and condensed points.
  - Defining and entering a Mk1 at design center.
  - Setting horizontal.
  - Setting running stitches to 35 points.
- Note: Using a stitch length of 35 has been found to give good results.



#### Figure 3-52

- 3. If you repositioned the movable menu, you will have to perform the Menu Move portion of the setup in the Digitizer dialog box. If you did not move the menu, no action is necessary in this step.
- 4. Enter a Mk1 at the [Needle Up] box of the movable menu.
- 5. Position the tablet cursor in the area in the shape identified as location 1 in Figure 3-52 and enter a Mk1.
- 6. Enter a Mk1 in the [Normal Stitch] box of the movable menu.
- 7. Generate the routine lock stitches, then to keep the material from puckering or migrating during the fill stitching, put down a running stitch underlay by entering Mk1s at locations 2 through 8 as shown in Figure 3-52.

#### Plot The Artwork

As you did when digitizing columns on an arc, you now have to decide how and where to digitize your fills by plotting the design artwork. Refer to the illustration below and the next few steps to plot the design.

Since our rules indicate that digitizing is created between two parallel lines, we cannot digitize the entire design with just one fill. For this design, we will need to create two independent fills - one for the little triangular shape in the upper right, and the the other for the rest of the design.

1. Draw a line between points C1 and D1 as shown in Figure 3-55. This line must be parallel to the top line of the design (A2 to B2 in the illustration).

This line now cuts the design into two shapes. One shape is the triangle created between the points A1, B1, C1, and D1. The second shape is created between the points A2, B2, C2, D2, C1, and D1.



Figure 3-55

- 2. At the first of the two fills (the triangle) label the first line "A1-B1" and last line "C1-D1" as shown in Figure 3-55.
- 3. Around the second of the two fills, label the first line "A2-B2" and last line "C2-D2," also shown in Figure 3-55.

#### Your First Fill Digitizing

We first want to select a combination of fill parameters (density, stitch length, number of partition lines, partition line sequence, and the partition line angle). You can select a pre-determined set of parameters that are stored in the EDS III program. There are sixteen of these pre-defined fill patterns. Fourteen of these patterns (Fills 2 through 8 and 12 through 18) are true fill patterns. The other two patterns (Fills 1 and 11) are identical Blatt stitch patterns which will generate parallel satin stitching when used.

A table containing all the specific parameter settings for each fill is located in Chapter 4 (the Reference section) of this manual.

- Note: Rule number references in the following steps are for the General Rules for Simple Fills found a few pages earlier in this section.
- 1. At the movable menu, enter a Mk1 in the [Fills] box.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 in the number [4] box (or any other one or two number boxes) to identify the available fill number you wish to select.
- 3. Next enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box. You have now selected Fill 4 to be used with this fill session.
- 4. In the illustration in Figure 3-56, . This will identify the 'A' end of the first line of the first fill.
- 5. Enter another Mk1 at B1 (near, but not on A1) to identify the 'B' end of the first line of the fill.
- Note: To avoid any undesirable effects, points A1 and B1 should not be superimposed on each other. The line A1 B1 is so short that when the design is sewn back at 1/3 of the artwork, it will appear as a point.



Figure 3-56

- 6. Enter a Mk1 at location C1 and another Mk1 at D1 to identify the last line of the fill. This is the longest of the two lines so the direction of fill stitching will run the same as this line.
- 7. Refer to rule #4 and enter a Mk2 at point B1 as shown in the illustration Figure 3-56. This will identify the start of the first side of the fill.
- 8. Next, enter Mk2s at C1; and then D1.
- 9. Enter a Mk3 at point A1. Entering the Mk3 completes the fill.

Now, as shown in Figure 3-56, the monitor should display the triangular section you just digitized in a fill pattern that enters at point A1 and exits at point D1. If you want the fill stitching to exit at the left of the triangle, you may interchange points C1 and D1 when you digitize. This is because point D1 is always the point where the stitching will exit.

#### Second Fill Of First Design

Let's continue to digitize this first design with the second fill. We know the first fill exits at location D1 (see rule #2).

- 1. Repeat the steps required to initialize a fill:
  - a) At the movable menu, enter a Mk1 in the [Fills] box.
  - b) Enter a Mk1 in the number [4] box, or depending on the first fill, the same number(s) of the fill you selected for the first fill.
  - c) Enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.





3. Enter a Mk1 at location C2 and another Mk1 at D2 to identify the last line of the fill.

Notice that the two lines (A2-B2 and C2-D2) are parallel to each other.

Also, notice that line A2-B2 is the longer of the two lines, so it will determine the direction of the stitches in the fill.

- 4. Now enter a Mk2 a point B2 in the illustration in Figure 3-57 to identify the start of the first side of the second fill. Review rule #4 if you have a question on this step.
- 5. Enter a Mk2 at C2 to complete the first side; and then another Mk2 at D2 to identify the start of the second side.
- 6. Notice that this side is not straight in getting back to A2 at the first line. As indicated by rule #8, you must enter Mk1s at points C1 and then D1 to define the irregularity of the side before finishing it and completing the fill.
- 7. After the last Mk1 (at D1) entered to define the irregularity of the side, enter a Mk3 at point A2 to complete the second fill of this design.

Now the monitor should display the entire shape (both the triangle and the second fill) in the fill stitching pattern that enters at point A1 and exits at point D2.

Notice that the stitching in the second fill is running the same direction as the stitching in the previous triangular fill. This is because the lines determining the stitching direction for each fill (line C1, D1 for the first; and line A2, B2 for the second) are parallel to each other.

- 8. End this digitizing session by going into the Edit menu and clicking on the Digitize menu item, then clicking End in the dialog box. Click Yes to the question in the dialog box.
- 9. To save the digitizing session click File, then Save As.
- 10. Click on the file type until it is .ofm.
- 11. Click on the directory until the pathname is c:\eds3\designs
- 12. Type the file name *digshape* and click OK.

#### More Advanced Fill Digitizing

We are going to advance to a little more complex shape for our second digitizing exercise. The examples used in describing the rules (digitizing a square) are the simplest digitizing shapes. The irregular shape we digitized for our first example was a good challenge for the first time digitizer.

Now try digitizing the Saurer logo.

Refer to the general rules for simple fills found earlier in this section if you need information in understanding why we are entering Mark points where we do in any of the following steps.

- 1. Remove the irregular block artwork and attach the solid Saurer Logo artwork shown in the illustration below. As with the other examples, find a copy of this artwork example at the end of the manual.
- 2. Again, perform the routine steps to bring up the Digitize dialog box for setting the scale factor to .333 and starting the digitizing session. You will also want to set the display mode to view stitches and condensed points.
- 3. Define design center on the artwork and enter a Mk1 at the design center.
- 4. Set Horizontal; and then set running stitches to 35 points.
- 5. Enter a Mk1 at the [Needle Up] box of the movable menu.

- 6. Position the tablet cursor in the area in the shape identified as location 1 in Figure 3-58 and enter a Mk1.
- 7. Enter a Mk1 in the [Normal Stitch] box of the movable menu.
- 8. Generate the routine lock stitches, then put down a running stitch underlay by entering Mk1s at locations 2 through 4 as shown in the illustration.





#### **Digitize The First Fill**

After generating the simple underlay in the design, perform the following required functions to initialize the first fill:

- 1. At the movable menu, enter a Mk1 in the [Fills] box.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 in the number box or boxes to identify the fill number you wish to select.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.
- Next, go to the lower left area of the top section of the logo and enter a Mk1 at point A as shown in Figure 3-59. This first Mk1 (identifying the beginning of the first line of stitches in the fill) will be slightly offset from the exact mid-point of the arc in that shape.



Figure 3-59

- 5. Next enter a second Mk1 (at point B) in the same area, slightly offset from the the first Mk1, but this time to the other side of the mid-point of the arc. This identifies the end of the first line of stitches.
- 6. Now enter Mk1s at points C and D to identify the last line of stitches.

Refer to Figure 3-60 to define the sides of the fill. Remember: Always define the first side beginning with point B.

- 7. Enter a Mk2 at point B to start the definition of the first side of the fill.
- 8. To define the curvature of the arc from point B to the area where the line straightens, enter Mk1s repeatedly around the arc to the straight area (see 1b through 4b in the illustration).
- 9. Next enter a Mk2 at point D to define the end of the first side.
- 10. Enter a Mk2 at point C to define the beginning of the last side of the fill.





- 11. And as in defining the curvature in the first side, enter Mk1 at points 1c through 4c to define the curvature of the last side.
- 12. At point A, enter a Mk3 to complete the fill stitch digitizing process. You now should have a fill pattern inside the top section of the Saurer logo.

Regenerate the display on the monitor and notice the fill stitching is running in the direction of line C-D of this section. Line C-D is the longest of the two lines that set up the fill.

#### **Digitize The Second Fill**

- Near point D in the first fill, generate a lock stitch pattern, then perform the "needle up" / "normal stitch" functions to go to point 1 in the middle section of the logo as shown in Figure 3-61.
- 2. Put in a lock stitch pattern and then generate underlay stitches with Mk1s at points 2, 3, 4, and 5 in the illustration.

Start this fill at the left point of the shape (point A in Figure 5-63).

 Enter a Mk1 in the [Fills] box of the movable menu, then enter Mk1s in the appropriate number box or boxes, and finally in the [Enter] box.



Figure 3-61

4 Now move to the point shown as point A in the illustration and enter a Mk1.

To get the stitching in the second fill to run the same direction as the stitching in the first fill, the longest line in the second fill must be parallel to line C-D of the first fill. The line running from point A to point B in this middle fill just happens to be parallel to line C-D of the first section.

- 5. Move to point B in the illustration and enter another Mk1. You have just defined the first line of the middle fill.
- 6. Enter Mk1s at C and D in the illustration to define the last line of the fill. Notice that this line is the shorter of the two so line A-B will determine the direction of stitching.
- 7. Go to point B as with the first section of the logo and enter a Mk2 to define the beginning of the first side (see Figure 3-62).
- Define the curvature of the shape with Mk1s where needed (see 1b through 7b) until you get to point 7b.
- 9. Enter a Mk2 at point D to complete the definition of the first side.



Figure 3-62

- 10. Enter a Mk2 at point C, Mk1s at points 1c through 6c, and the final Mk3 back at point A to define the last side and complete the fill process for the middle section of the logo.
- 11. Regenerate the display on the monitor again. Notice the fill stitching is running in the direction of line A-B of this section; and that the stitching direction of these first two fills are running the same.
- 12. Generate lock stitches near point D, move to point 1 as shown in Figure 3-63 with the "needle up" / "normal stitch" sequence, and generate another set of lock stitches to get ready for the last section of the Saurer logo fill stitching.



# Fill Digitizing The Last Section

Figure 5-63

- 1. Remember to enter Mk1s in the [Fills] box, the number appropriate box or boxes, and then the [Enter] box to initiate the fill mode.
- 2. Now, without any further instructions, use the knowledge you have acquired and follow the illustrations associated with the third section (as shown in Figure 3-63) to complete the fill stitching of the Saurer logo. If you have problems, refer to the previous sections for help.
- 3. When you have completed the fill stitching with a Mk3 at point A, perform a lock stitch at D.

You should now have completed the fill stitching on the Saurer logo and it should look similar to the illustration in Figure 3-64.

## **Complete The Simple Fill Digitizing Session**

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Needle Up] box on the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 at the design origin (center point of the artwork).
- 3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Return To Origin] box on the movable menu.
- 4. At the computer, click with the mouse on Edit in the Layout Window menu bar.
- 5. Click on Digitize in the drop down menu.
- 6. Click on End, and then on Yes when the dialog box comes onto the screen asking if you wish to end the session.

#### Save The Design

- 1. Click on File in the Layout Window menu bar.
- 2. Click on Save As in the drop down menu.
- 3. Click on the file type until it is .ofm.
- 4. Click on the directory until the pathname is c:\eds3\designs
- 5. Type the file name you want and click OK.



Figure 3-64

# **Complex Fills**

The second method for digitizing fills within the digitizing option of EDS III, is called "Complex" fills. Actually, the complex fill is the simpler of the two methods because the computer is used more in automating the process.

Note: Complex fill cannot be used as a part of a Stored Symbol.

#### **General Rules**

Following are some generalized statements describing the process of generating fill stitches using the complex fill method.

- Digitizing in complex fill mode is initiated by entering a Mk1 in the [Complex Fill] box on the movable menu.
- Once a complex fill is initiated, a series of instructions appears on the status line of the EDS III Layout Window to guide you through the required inputs.
- Mk1s for straight lines and Mk4s for smooth curves are the only Mks used in developing the complex fill outlines.
- When defining an outline, DO NOT overlap the first and last Mks. They will automatically connect to complete the outline.

## Digitizing A Complex Fill

For our example in digitizing using the complex fill method, remove the artwork that is currently on the tablet and attach the Saurer logo outline artwork (shown in Figure 3-65). This artwork is found at the back of the manual. We are going to outline the outer shape of the design to define the outside boundaries of the digitizing. Then we will outline the three sections of the Saurer logo as areas that we do not wish to digitize in this exercise.

When this digitizing session is completed, we will have a design which has digitizing around the 3 Saurer logo sections, but no digitizing in the logo sections at all.



#### **Preliminary Steps**

Review the process at the beginning of this chapter for getting started digitizing in EDS III. After entering the Mk1s at the center of the design and setting horizontal, refer to the following steps and illustrations to learn how to digitize your first complex fill.

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Needle Up] box in the movable menu.
- 2. Move the tablet cursor to the upper middle area of the design and enter a Mk1 in that location (see item 1 in Figure 3-66).
- 3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Normal Stitch] box and enter another Mk1 near the first Mk1.
- 4. Initiate the complex fill process by entering a Mk1 in the [Complex Fill] box on the movable menu.

At this time you will you will see a message at the status line on the EDS III monitor prompting you to select a Fill Number. Fill Numbers come from the same list of fills in the Setup dialog box that is used with simple fills.



- 5. To select a fill number, enter a Mk1 in the number box for the desired fill number. Enter a Mk1 in the number [4] box to select fill number four. (You do not have to select number 4, you may select any available fill you desire.)
- 6. Enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.

At the status line on the EDS III monitor, you will next see a message prompting you for a CF Underlay Number. You can select a fill underlay in the same way that you just selected the fill. To do so, enter a Mk1 in the number box for the desired underlay number and then enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box. The Fill Underlay Number also comes from Setup dialog box used with simple fills.

- 7. Enter a Mk1 in the number [0] box for no underlay in this exercise.
- 8. Enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.

#### **First Outline**

#### Start CF Outline 1

After completing the previous steps, you are now prompted at the status line for the start of the first complex fill outline.

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the very top of the design shown as item A in Figure 3-66.
- 2. Enter another Mk1 at approximately point B in the illustration.
- 3. Now digitize around the curve of the design on the right edge with Mk4s at the approximate locations 1b through 4b as shown.
- 4. Enter another Mk1 at point C on the very bottom corner of the design as shown in the illustration.
- 5. Enter another Mk1 at point D with Mk4s around the curve of the left edge of the design in the approximate locations shown as 1d through 4d.

You do not need to enter any more Mark points to finish the outline. When the first outline is completed in the next step, the last Mark point entered (4d) will automatically be connected to the first Mark point (A).

6. To conclude this initial outline of the design, enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box of the movable menu on the digitizing tablet.

When the Mk1 is entered in the [Enter] box, a message will appear on the status line of the computer monitor prompting you to Start CF Outline 2. At this time, you may either start a second outline (which we will do) or begin the completion steps for the complex fill. (We will discuss the completion steps after the fourth outline has been created.)

- 1. Enter a Mk1 at point E in as illustrated in Figure 3-67. This is the upper corner point of the top section of the Saurer logo.
- 2. Next, enter Mk1s at point F; and then point G.
- 3. Now enter Mk4s around the entire bottom left arc of this section (points 1g through 6g) to provide the curvature of this arc.
- Note: You can put in more Mk4s than we have in this sample if you wish. Basically, (up to a practical limit) the more Mk4s you enter, the formation of the arc will be smoother.



As with the first outline, you do not need to enter any more Mark points to finish this second outline. When the outline is terminated in the next step, the last Mark point entered (6g) will automatically be connected to the first Mark point (E) of the second outline.

4. To complete this second outline of the design, enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box of the movable menu on the digitizing tablet.

When the Mk1 is entered in the [Enter] box, another message will appear on the status line of the computer monitor, this time prompting you to start the third complex fill outline.

#### **Third And Fourth Outlines**

Now that you have generated the initial and second outlines, you are ready to complete the last two outlines of the design - CF Outline 3 and CF Outline 4.

- At this time, continue to follow the points shown in Figure 3-68 in their alpha-numeric order. Enter the Mk1 from H through to the last Mk4 at location 4p near the top point of the lower section of the logo. Enter Mk1s at the capital letter points defining lines, and Mk4s at the numbers associated with lower class letters defining arcs. Remember to enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box at the end of the third outline (after the Mk1 at point K).
- 2. After entering the Mk4 at 4p, go to the next section in this manual to begin the steps to complete the complex fill session.



Figure 3-68

#### **Complex Fill Completion Steps**

- 1. As with the end of the other outlines, when you enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box, the status line message prompts you to start another outline (in this case, outline 5). We are not going to generate any more outlines, so to indicate the end of the complex fill outlines, simply enter a second Mk1 in the [Enter] box.
- 2. You will again get a message in the status line, this time prompting you to Select CF Entry point. Enter a Mk1 at the point you want to start sewing within the complex fill area. If the Mk1 is entered outside the complex fill area it will automatically be moved to the edge of the complex fill.
- 3. The next prompt is for you to Select CF Exit point for the complex fill. Enter a Mk1 at the location you want the complex fill to finish. Any point on the outside boundary is a valid exit point. If the exit point is entered inside or outside the fill area it will be moved to the outside edge.
- 4. After the exit point is set, you will be prompted to Select CF Direction for the complex fill stitching. To complete this function, enter 2 Mk1s along a true or imaginary line to define the direction (or line) of stitching in the complex fill.

After the second Mk1 is entered, the stitches for the complex fill will be generated. Depending on the complexity and size of the design, this will take a few moments to process. After processing, the design will then be sewn onto the EDS III monitor screen.

#### **Complete The Complex Fill Digitizing Session**

Completing and saving a design with a complex fill is the same as we have already learned with simple fills. Refer below for refresher steps in this area:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Needle Up] box on the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 at the design origin (the x or + on the artwork).
- 3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Return To Origin] box on the movable menu.
- 4. At the computer, click with the mouse on Edit in the Layout Window menu bar.
- 5. Click on Digitize in the drop down menu.
- 6. Click on End, and then on Yes when the dialog box comes onto the screen asking if you wish to end the session.

#### Save Design

- 1. Click on File in the Layout Window menu bar.
- 2. Click on Save As in the drop down menu.
- 3. Type in the information for the directory, design name, and file type. (example: C:\EDS3\CMPLX-FIL.OFM)
- 4. Click OK.

# 4. Tablet Digitizing Reference

This chapter includes technical discussions of the various functions associated with digitizing with EDS III. We will discuss the functions found on the movable menu, the Setup Menu in the Digitizing function of EDS III, and other terms used in the digitizing process.

# **Movable Menu Functions**

With EDS III software version number 2.10, the movable menu is modified to incorporate the Auto Retrace function. Any previous versions of movable menus will no longer be compatible.

The information in this section is technical reference information describing the various sections of the movable menu shown in Figure 4-1. The discussions also apply to the associated tools in the Object Edit toolbar for On-Screen digitizing.

**Chain Stitch** 

Moss Stitch

Needle

Height

Figure 4-2

## **Chenille Functions**

The three upper left boxes of the movable menu apply only to digitizing for chenille embroidery.



Enter a Mk1 in this box to set a command in the digitizing to change from the moss stitch function to the chain stitch function.

[Moss Stitch]

Enter a Mk1 in this box to set a command in the digitizing to change from chain stitch to moss stitch.

[Needle Height]

Enter a Mk1 in this box when a new needle height is desired during the digitizing for chenille embroidery. The command will cause the chenille machine to automatically change the needle height to a preset sequence determined by the operator at the chenille machine or, as determined by the chenille machine operator, it will stop the machine to allow the operator to manually change needle height.





Speed

Normal/Slow

Speed

High/Fast

# **Speed Functions**

The Speed Normal/Slow and Speed High/Fast functions are used to control speeds in machines that allow this feature. Examples of machines that use these formats are: Marco, Plauen, Saurer, Zangs, and older Barudan machines.

Enter a Mk1 in the box that applies when digitizing in a format that uses these commands.

# **Boring Functions**

The two Bore related boxes apply primarily to a feature of the Plauen and Saurer formats. Unless you you are digitizing in formats that use this feature these boxes are not used.

Enter a Mk1 in the box that applies when digitizing in a format that uses these commands.

## Sequins

This feature provides the change-over code to activate or deactivate the sequin mechanism on machines which have the sequin capability.

To properly execute the sequin function, digitize your design to the point where you wish to begin sewing sequins, then enter a Mk1 in the [Sequin] box on the movable menu. This will turn the sequin feature ON. Resume digitizing for the sequins. When you reach the point where you wish to turn the sequin mechanism off, enter a Mk1 again in the [Sequin] box on the movable menu. This will turn the sequin feature OFF.

# Short Stitches (On/Off)

These two boxes work together to control the feature that allows the software to automatically generate a modified stitch sequence at locations where normal stitching is overcrowded.

When digitizing columns, particularly letters or numbers, stitches will build up on the inside of a sharp arc or sharp turn in the design. This build-up often causes thread breaks because stitches begin to fall on top of each other at the same location. Even if thread breaks don't occur, the look of the stitching may not be pleasing. Using the short stitch feature prevents this build-up. See the illustrations in Figures 4-7 and 5-8.

Tip: Try turning it off for smaller columns.





Figure 4-4

Sequin

Figure 4-5

Short **Stitches ON** Short Stitches OFF

\_\_\_\_\_

[Short Stitches On]

When short stitches are activated by entering a Mk1 in the [Short Stitches On] box on the movable menu, the computer is told to control these areas with short stitches where normal stitches would stack up on each other. When the short stitches feature is on, short stitches are generated only when necessary. The computer decides when the short stitches will be generated based on the relative lengths of the sides of a column segment, their length as a percentage of the actual distance across the column, and how many will be generated between any two normal length stitches (see Figure 4-7).

[Short Stitches Off]

To turn the short stitches feature off enter a Mk1 in the [Short Stitches Off] box on the movable menu (see Figure 4-8).

Note: Unless you want no short stitches at all, leave the feature turned OFF, since short stitches will only be generated when the computer identifies an area in need of them.









## Set Max. Stitch Length

The [Set Max. Stitch Length] box on the movable menu, in conjunction with the numeral boxes and the [Enter] box, sets the maximum length of any stitches that are generated during the digitizing process.

You may set the number no smaller than 5, and no larger than 127. Any whole number in-between may be set by entering a Mk1 in the [Set Max. Stitch Length] box, then Mk1s in the appropriate numeral box and a Mk1 in the [Enter] box. The default value is 127 points.



#### Stitch Length

The [Stitch Length] box on the movable menu is used to set the running stitch stitch length during the digitizing process.

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the [Stitch Length] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 on the number boxes that represent the desired stitch length.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the [Enter] box.

Stitch length is fully described in Chapter 3.

## Set Horizontal

This function is used at the beginning of your tablet digitizing session, immediately after you enter the Mk1 to establish the design origin and start the digitizing process.

- 1. To initiate the set horizontal function, enter a Mk1 in the [Set Horizontal] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 at the left end of a straight horizontal line in the artwork and another Mk1 at the right end of the line (see Figure 4-11).

This establishes the horizontal orientation of your digitized design, no matter how offset the artwork may be on the tablet.







Figure 4-11

3. After the set horizontal function is completed, when you digitize your design the horizontal orientation of the design will align with the "A-B" line you indicated (see Figure 4-12).



Digitized design as seen on the monitor screen



## Fix X-Y Origin

This function allows you to digitize a design which has artwork larger than the active area of your tablet digitizer. You are able to digitize up to a point, then move your artwork and resume digitizing with no break in your design.

Note: For this feature to work properly you must perform the Set Horizontal function at the beginning of the digitizing session.

Refer to Figure 4-13 during the following steps.

- 1. Assume that column A in the top illustration has been digitized and we now want to digitize column B from left to right.
- 2. Enter the Mk1, Mk2 combination to begin column B at the left side. Notice that we can't enter the Mk2, Mk2 combination to complete column B without going out of the active area of the tablet digitizer.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Fix X-Y Origin] box of the movable menu.
- 4. Enter a Mk1 at point X on the artwork as shown in the illustration.



## STARTING POSITION OF ARTWORK ON DIGITIZER



Figure 4-13

- 5. Move and secure the artwork so the end of column B is now in the active area of the tablet digitizer.
- Note: The artwork does not have to be oriented the same on the tablet after the move as it was when it was first applied. The next steps reset the horizontal to maintain the orientation when you continue the digitizing process.
- 6. Enter a Mk1 at point X again.

The computer will now select the Set Horizontal function automatically.DO NOT select the Set Horizontal function yourself!

- 7. Enter a Mk1 at the left end of the horizontal line you used to set horizontal initially; then another Mk1 at the right end of the horizontal line, to set horizontal again.
- 8. Now enter the Mk2, Mk2 combination to complete the column digitizing process started before the artwork was moved.

#### **Return To Origin**

This function is normally used at the end of the digitizing process to return the needle to the design origin. It is most helpful to you and your customers to start and end a design at the exact center of the design. See Design Origin in Figure 4-14.

For example, assume you just completed digitizing the numeral seven as shown in Figure 4-14, and the needle is positioned at the lower right corner of the vertical leg (see finishing point in the illustration). You are ready to end the design. The objective is to get the needle back to the design origin without sewing stitches over the finished design.

To allow the computer to get you back to the exact origin:





- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Needle Up] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 in the [Return To Origin] box of the movable menu.

## **Clear Function**

If you have selected a function that you did not want to perform at the current time, the clear function command may be used to remove the function. Before you enter any further commands simply enter a Mk1 in the [Clear Function] box of the movable menu. This cancels the function you selected.

## Needle Up

Use the Needle Up function to stop the sewing machine operation in order to move from one needle point to another without sewing. This function is used at the very beginning of a design to move from the origin to the point where you wish to start digitizing the design if your design does not start in the center. It is also used at the end of a design to move from where you stopped the digitizing to the position where you want the needle to be when the design is finished if your design does not end in the center.

- 1. After you have entered the Mk1 at the point of origin of a design, enter a Mk1 in the [Needle Up] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Move the tablet cursor to the point where you want to start digitizing and enter another Mk1.
- 3. Now, to cause the machine to begin sewing again, enter a Mk1 in the [Normal Stitch] box of the movable menu and enter another Mk1 very near the same location where you entered the Mk1 in the previous step (see Normal Stitch).

## **Normal Stitch**

This function is used any time you finish digitizing with a special stitch, bean stitch, jump stitch, or needle up functions and wish to return to normal stitching. Enter a Mk1 in the [Normal Stitch] box of the movable menu to activate this function.

## Jump Stitch

Use a Jump Stitch when you want to move the needle a distance that is longer than your stitch length setting, and you don't want stitches sewn along the way. The Jump Stitch is different from Needle Up in



Figure 4-15

that the sewing machine will continue to rotate as if it were stitching, but the needle is kept from penetrating the garment by the automatic operation of the jump stitch solenoid.

## Color Change

This function allows you to enter a Color Change command at any point in a design where you wish to change colors. Do not confuse this function with any color change feature of the embroidery equipment you may be familiar with. The digitized Color Change command causes the embroidery equipment to initiate this command to perform a color change.

#### Trim

This function allows you to activate thread trimmers on machines which are equipped with trimmers. To operate this feature between two letters follow this simply procedure:

- 1 Generate the lock stitches on the first letter.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 in the [Trim] box of the movable menu.
- 3. Move the tablet cursor to the area in the next letter where you want the digitizing to begin and enter a Mk1.
- 4. Then continue digitizing as normal.

The trim function automatically enters a Needle Up, Mk1, and Normal Stitch sequence.

## **Complex Fills**

By entering a Mk1 in the [Complex Fills] box of the movable menu, you initiate the complex fill function. This function is fully described in Chapter 3. Refer to that section for details on complex fills.

Trim

Color Change

Figure 4-16



Figure 4-17

#### Auto Retrace

This feature allows you to create a double outline design when digitizing a running stitch. When Auto Retrace is turned ON the feature allows for the storage of the run stitch data from that point in the design until it is turned OFF. Then the feature will cause a duplicate re-sewing of the running stitches that were stored in the exact same location.

This feature is functional with either Tablet or On-Screen digitizing. The movable menu associated with tablet digitizing has the Auto Retrace ON and OFF box located at the top of the menu just above Column Fills ON and OFF.

The Auto Retrace for On-Screen digitizing is comprised of 2 tools located in the Object Edit window toolbar.

Auto Retrace ON is set immediately before point A (where the user wishes to start the double outline), and Auto Retrace OFF is set immediately after point B (where the user wishes to end the double outline).

Auto Retrace only is applicable when digitizing a standard running stitch.

Auto Retrace will not work if there is an Auto Retrace On without an Auto Retrace OFF, or if there is an Auto Retrace OFF without an Auto Retrace ON.



Figure 4-18

## **Column Fills**

This feature allows you to convert column stitches into fill stitches. When turned on, you may digitize portions of the design as columns or column segments, and have them sewn as fills. This is a great advantage when you have to digitize wide columns.

The proper method for using the Column Fill feature is to turn it on, enter a stitch length for the fill, and designate the partition line sequence. Once this is done, any column stitching you digitize



Figure 4-19

will be converted to the designated fill stitching. This will continue until you turn the Column Fill function off.

#### Column Fills ON / OFF

Enter a Mk1 in the Column Fills [ON] box of the movable menu; then in the [Enter] box to start a column fill. Enter a Mk1 in the Column Fills [OFF] box; then in the [Enter] box to end a column fill session.

## Stitch Length

To set the maximum stitch length for the column fill stitching:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the Column Fills [Stitch Length] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter Mk1s in the number boxes that indicate the stitch length you want.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.

#### Partition Line Seq. (Sequence)

This box allows you to control two fill parameter functions: Number of Partition Lines, and Partition Line Sequence. (The number of fill partition lines is determined by the number of digits you put into the sequence.)

To set the partition line number and sequence for the column fill stitching:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the Column Fills [Partition Line Seq.] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter Mk1s in the number boxes that indicate the partition line sequence and the number of partition lines you desire. The largest number in the sequence, and/or the number of digits in the sequence will determine the number of partition lines. For example, if you want 5 partition lines, then enter a sequence that includes 5 digits and no number larger than a 4. (The numbers available for a 5 partition line fill are 0, 1, 2, 3, and 4.) As long as you do not put in a number higher than a 4, you can enter the numbers in any order, ignoring some and repeating others, and stopping with a total of 5 digits. If you were to enter 6 digits, but still not enter a number higher than 4, the computer would assume you want 6 partition lines and that you don't want partition line #5 in the sequence.

3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box to complete the partition line entry.

When you reach a point in your digitizing where you wish to return to normal column digitizing, enter a Mk1 in the Column Fills [OFF] box of the movable menu; then a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.

#### **Underlay Functions**

With Underlay turned on, automatic "underlay" stitching will be generated under all column stitching that you digitize. This will continue each time you digitize a column until you turn off the feature. Within this feature, you may select 3 different types of underlay (Narrow Column, Center Walk,

and Edge Walk), and control 3 parameters (Stitch Length, Column Density, and % Width) associated with the underlay. Refer to the examples in Figure 4-21 for illustrations of the underlays.

## Underlay ON / OFF

Enter a Mk1 in either the Underlay [ON] or [OFF] box of the movable menu, then a Mk1 in the [Enter] box to obtain the desired function.

ON Underlay OFF		
Narrow	Center	Edge
Column	Walk	Walk
Stitch	Column	%
Length	Density	Width

Figure 4-20

## Narrow Column

To initiate this underlay stitch type, enter a Mk1 in the [Narrow Column] box on the moveable menu, then enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.



**WIDTH** is a percentage (40%-90%) of the width of the column you are digitizing. **DENSITY** may range from 2.6 points (many stitches) to 84.7 points (few stitches). **LENGTH** may range from 5 points (very short) to 127 points (very long).



#### **Center Walk**

This underlay stitch type is initiated by entering a Mk1 in the [Center Walk] box on the movable menu then entering a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.

#### Edge Walk

To initiate this underlay stitch type, enter a Mk1 in the [Edge Walk] box on the movable menu, then enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.

#### **Stitch Length**

You can control the stitch length for the Edgewalk and Centerwalk underlay stitch types from a minimum of 5 points to a maximum of 127 points. To do this enter a Mk1 in the [Stitch Length] box of the movable menu, enter a Mk1 in the numeral boxes associated with the length you desire, and to complete the selection enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.

#### **Column Density**

Narrow Column underlay stitch density may be controlled from between 2.6 points to 84.7 points. To select the density enter a Mk1 in the [Column Density] box of the movable menu, enter a Mk1 in the numeral boxes associated with the density you desire, and enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box to complete the selection.

## % Width

This feature controls the percentage of the width of the column that the underlay stitches will occupy. The % Width will be applied to Narrow Column or Edge Walk.

# Symbol Digitizing

This function allows you to store, while digitizing, a part of a design that is repeated often throughout the design. For example, a flower may consist of several identical petals which you wish to repeat. You will be able to digitize the petal once and store it as a "symbol". Then each time you want to digitize that petal in the design, you can recall the "symbol" and place it in the design at the location you desire. You may create 2 digitized symbols (A and B) per design.mn

To initiate this underlay stitch type, enter a Mk1 in the [Narrow Column] box on the movable menu, then enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.





## **Initiate Store Symbol Function**

At any point during the digitizing session, you may initiate the Store Symbol function. To initiate the Store Symbol function, enter a Mk1 in the [Store Symbol A] (to store as symbol A) or [Store Symbol B] (to store as symbol B) boxes on the movable menu. At this time, as far as the software is concerned, you have temporarily left the current design digitizing function and are digitizing another design (the symbol). Your very next digitizing entries must be a Mk1, followed by a Mk4. This Mk1, Mk4 combination will establish a digitized size and orientation for your symbol. The Mk1, Mk4 sequence also establishes the vertical reference for use with the mirror feature of the recall symbol function discussed later in this section.

Here's how the Mk1, Mk4 combination works:

- 1. Refer to the illustration of the flower in Figure 4-23 and choose the top petal as the model for the symbol.
- 2. Place a Mk1 in 'Store Symbol A' on the movable menu.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 at the base (the point) of the petal. Refer to the illustration of the single petal in Figure 4-24. This Mk1 is the starting point for the digitizing and sets the first point of reference for the digitized size and orientation for the stored symbol.



Figure 4-23

4. Next enter a Mk4 in the middle of the curved end (at the top) of the petal. This Mk4 is the ending point, which establishes the digitized size and an the orientation for the stored symbol.

## **Digitize The Symbol**

The next step is to digitize the symbol.

The digitizing process for a symbol is the same as for any other digitizing. Keep in mind that when symbols are inserted into the design, it will be after you have moved from a point where you entered a Needle Up or Jump Stitch. Thus, you will need to enter a Normal Stitch command so the symbol will sew. After the Mk1, Mk4 combination establishing size and orientation, enter a normal stitch command. After the Normal Stitch command, begin digitizing the symbol as you would any other design. Remember that the Mk1 entered immediately after initializing the store symbol function is where the digitizing starts.



Figure 4-24

When you have finished digitizing the symbol enter a Needle Up command to prepare to move to the next location without the need for the needle up command each time you finish inserting a symbol.

#### **Storing Finished Symbol**

When the symbol is completely digitized, the final step is to tell the software that the symbol is finished and is to be stored. This final procedure is to enter another Mk1 - Mk4 combination. You can use the Mk1 which initiated the Needle Up command and simply enter a Mk4 somewhere near that entry. After this Mk1 - Mk4 sequence the symbol you just digitized (A or B) will be stored and you will return to the point in the design digitizing session where you were when you exited to digitize the symbol.

## Recall Symbol A / B

To recall symbols for use in digitizing the design perform the steps below:

1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Recall Symbol A] (to recall the symbol you stored as A) or [Recall Symbol B] (to recall the symbol you stored as B) box on the movable menu.

If you followed the recommendation to begin the symbol digitizing with a Normal Stitch command and end with a Needle Up command, you do not need

to be concerned with these commands at this time. If you have not digitized these commands, you must insert them at the appropriate times.

2. Assuming the Normal Stitch command is digitized into the symbol, enter a Mk1 at the location where you want to insert the start of the symbol.

In our example, enter the Mk1 at the location shown at position 1 in Figure 4-25. This will put the point of the petal at that location.

3. Next, enter a Mk4 to establish the direction you want the symbol oriented. This completes the insertion of the recalled symbol at this location.





4. Repeat the recall symbol sequence at the other locations where you want to insert the stored symbol. Remember to enter the Mk1 in the appropriate recall symbol box; then enter the Mk1, Mk4 combination to insert the symbol at the proper location and orientation you want them in the design (see locations 2 through 8 in Figure 4-25).

## **Mirror Symbol**

When using the symbol function, you have the ability to recall a symbol and display it in the design as a "mirrored" image of the stored symbol. You may mirror the horizontal axis or the vertical axis, or both. Refer to the illustrations Figure 4-26 and notice how the capital letter F is oriented with each of the three combinations of mirroring. The Mk1, Mk4 sequence entered at the beginning of the stored symbol process to establish the size and orientation of the stored symbol, is also the line used to set the vertical axis Mirror Horizontal

#### **Mirror Horizontal**

Perform the following steps to mirror a symbol in the horizontal axis as it is recalled into a design:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the appropriate recall symbol box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 in the [Mirror Horizontal] box.
- 3. Enter the Mk1, Mk4 combination at the desired location and direction for inserting the symbol in the horizontally mirrored orientation.
- 4. Enter a Mk1 in the [Reset Symbol Mirror] box to turn off the mirror function and ensure the next symbol recalled will not be mirrored.



#### **Mirror Vertical**

Perform the following steps to mirror a symbol in the vertical axis as it is recalled into a design:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the appropriate recall symbol box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 in the [Mirror Vertical] box.
- 3. Enter the Mk1, Mk4 combination at the desired location and direction for inserting the symbol in the vertically mirrored orientation.
- 4. Enter a Mk1 in the [Reset Symbol Mirror] box to turn off the mirror function and ensure the next symbol recalled will not be mirrored.

#### **Mirror Both Horizontal And Vertical**

Perform the following steps to mirror a symbol in both the horizontal and vertical axes as it is recalled into a design:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the appropriate recall symbol box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 in the [Mirror Horizontal] box.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box of the movable menu.
- 4. Enter a Mk1 in the [Mirror Vertical] box.
- 5. Enter the Mk1, Mk4 combination at the desired location and direction for inserting the symbol in the horizontally and vertically mirrored orientation.
- 6. Enter a Mk1 in the [Reset Symbol Mirror] box to turn off the mirror functions and ensure the next symbol recalled will not be mirrored.

#### **Reset Symbol Mirror**

Enter a Mk1 in the [Reset Symbol Mirror] box of the movable menu to turn off all mirror functions that have previously been set. Until this is done, any time you recall a symbol it will be inserted in the mirror orientation that was last set.

#### **Changing Size Of Recalled Symbol**

When recalling a symbol, it will always be the size that it was digitized unless you specify differently by using the following procedure. If you want a symbol size other than what is stored, you may tell the computer this by inserting a Mk3 between the Mk1, Mk4 combination.

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Recall Symbol A] or [Recall Symbol B] box on the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 at the location where you want to insert the start of the symbol.
- 3. Now, before you enter the Mk4 for completing the sequence for positioning the symbol in the location and orientation, enter a Mk3 to indicate the size you want the symbol. The distance between the Mk1 and the Mk3, in relation to the originally digitized Mk1, Mk4 combination, will determine the size for the current symbol insertion. (See the illustrating examples in Figure 4-27.)





**Special Stitch** 

Bean

Digitize

Use

Special Stitch

Figure 4-28

Digitize

ke

The Special Stitch feature allows you to digitize a "design" to be used when generating a single stitch. The digitizing process is limited to no more than 30 needle penetrations. When this special stitch is used in digitizing running stitches, each running stitch will consist of the digitized character or special stitch design and you will create a decorative line of stitching.

## **General Rules for Special Stitches**

- •You may make the stitch look like anything you wish, as long as it does not exceed 30 needle penetrations.
- •All Mark entries in the special stitch must be Mk1s except the last Mark entry.
- •The last Mark entry must be a Mk3.

## **Digitize Special Stitch**

To start a special stitch draw out the design of the stitch you want somewhere in the active digitizing area, preferably off of the current artwork.

Refer to the illustration in Figure 4-29 and the procedure below to create a special stitch.

1. Draw the special stitch design big enough to be clear and so all lines are easy to see. (When using the special stitch, it will take on the size of the running stitch length that is set in the program.)



Assume we want a special stitch that looks like this

## Figure 4-29

- 2. Decide what path the needle should follow so you don't have to go over any lines more than once. Sometimes this is not possible.
- Note: The example special stitch in Figure 4-30 has 8 points. Label the points like the example below so you can keep track of your digitizing sequence.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Digitize A] or [Digitize B] box of the movable menu.
- Move the tablet cursor to the location #1 on the special stitch design artwork and enter a Mk1. 4. Enter the Mk4 to complete the sequence for recalling the symbol at the modified size. 5.



In turn, move to each of the other locations
#2 through #7 entering a Mk1 at each of those locations.

- 6. Move to the last location #8 and enter a Mk3.
- Note: Remember to make the last entry a Mk3! This tells the computer that you are finished digitizing your special stitch.
- 7. Return to your current design digitizing session and continue digitizing.

## **Use Special Stitch**

When you wish to incorporate the special stitch into the design, refer to the following steps after the special stitch has been digitized.

#### **Special Stitch Size**

Control the size (length) of the special stitch at the [Set Max Stitch Length] box on the movable menu.

The example in Figures 4-31 and 4-32 shows using the special stitch to put a rectangular border around the name Mike.

After digitizing the "e" in Mike in Figure 4-31 Let's digitize a running stitch border around the name using the previously digitized special stitch.

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Jump Stitch] box of the movable menu and enter a Mk1 at point A.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 in the Special Stitch [Use A] or [Use B] box of the movable menu. This will recall the special stitch (A or B, whichever you digitized) and make it ready for use.
- 3. Change the stitch length at the [Set Max Stitch Length] box, applicable numeral boxes, and the [Enter] box on the movable menu if you desire to change the length (or size) of the special stitch.
- 4. Since the earlier jump stitch step moved the needle location to point A, move the cursor to point B in the illustration and enter a Mk1. (For the special stitch function to work properly you must place the first Mk1 of the special stitch stitching at a different location from the needle location just prior to initiating special stitch.)
- 5. Enter a Mk1 at point C, point D, and finally at point A to complete the 4 lines of special stitching.
- 6. Enter a Mk1 on the [Normal Stitch], then the [Enter] boxes to end the special stitch function.

Figure 4-32





#### Bean

A Bean stitch is simply a pre-digitized special stitch that is included with the EDS III program software. Where a normal stitch lays one length of thread down for each stitch, the Bean stitch lays down 3 lengths of thread. The Bean stitch is often used to digitize a thicker outline around a figure than you would get if you digitized normal running stitches. The Bean stitch design consists of laying down a normal stitch in the forward direction, then going back to the original start of that normal stitch with a second needle penetration, and again going forward to the end of the first stitch with another needle penetration. If the Bean stitch was pulled apart slightly, it would resemble the illustration in Figure 4-33.

Normal Stitch



#### Figure 4-33

## **Column Density**

Note: This section explains how to select and change column densities during the digitizing session. Column Density is fully described in Chapter 3. Refer to Chapter 3 for the explanation of column density.

This movable menu function allows you to select any one of 4 preset column densities (A, B, C, or D below) as you digitize. The "default" values for the 4 preset column densities are: A = 4.0 points, B = 4.5 points, C = 5.0 points, and D = 12.0 points. You may use the default settings or change the densities to your own liking either at the EDS III Setup Menu Dialog Box or at the movable menu itself. To select a preset column density in your digitizing session, refer to the following steps:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the [A], [B], [C], or [D] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Then enter a Mk1 on the [Enter] box.

If you wish to select a column density that is not one of the preset densities, refer to the following steps:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the [Column Density] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 on the number boxes for the value of the desired column density.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the [Enter] box.

To change value of any of the preset column densities, refer to the following steps:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the density box ([A], [B], [C], or [D]) you want to change.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 on the number boxes for the value you want for the new preset column density.

3. Enter a Mk1 on the [Enter] box.

For example, to change the value of box [C] to 6.5 points, Enter a Mk1 on the [C] box, Enter a Mk1 on the number [6] box, next on the [.] box, and then on the [5] box, and finally on the [Enter] box.

# Fills

This movable menu function box allows you to select and change fills and fill parameters during the digitizing session. There are 16 pre-defined sets of fill parameter values identifying specific fill patterns associated with the EDS III program. These fills are numbered 1 through 8 and 11 through 18. Within EDS III you can also create and save additional custom fill patterns. The number of custom fills is limited to numbers 99 and less.

Note: Fills are fully described in Chapter 3. Please refer to that section for details in digitizing fills and for explanations of the various parts that make up a fill.

# The Blatt Stitch Fill

Two of the 16 pre-defined fills (Fill 1 and Fill 11) are called Blatt Stitch Fills. The Blatt Stitch Fill is not a true fill. It is a one-partition "fill" which will produce a single satin stitch pattern when digitized in the same way that you would digitize any other fill. You might select this "fill" if you had a highly irregularly-shaped column where the first line and the last line were parallel. The Blatt Stitch Fill is an easier way to digitize the column than breaking it into various segments, digitizing each segment as column fills.

As a digitizing example, if you had a shape like the one in Figure 4-34 to digitize as a column, refer to the following steps in performing the Fill 1 or Fill 11 Blatt Stitch Fill:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the [Fills] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 in the number [1] box of the movable menu to select Fill #1 (Fill #11 is identical).
- 3. Enter a Mk1 in the [Enter] box.

Label the corners of your shape (A, B, C, and D in the figure) as you would for any fill, then digitize the shape as a normal fill.



Figure 4-34

## **Step Stitch Fills**

The remaining 14 pre-defined fills contain from 2 to 8 partitions in various combinations of the fill parameters. These fills may be selected and used in digitizing as described in Chapter 3 of this manual.

Note: The parameters in the pre-defined fills may be changed and resaved. If you change these preset fills and wish to reset them to their original values, the table below provides the original values.

Fill Name/Number	Number of	Density	Stitch	Partition	Partition
	Partitions		Length	Line	Line
				Angle	Sequence
Fill 1	1	4.2 points	38 points	90 degrees	0
Fill 2	2	4.2 points	38 points	30 degrees	01
Fill 3	3	4.2 points	38 points	30 degrees	012
Fill 4	4	3.0 points	60 points	90 degrees	0123
Fill 5	5	3.0 points	60 points	90 degrees	01234
Fill 6	6	3.0 points	60 points	90 degrees	012345
Fill 7	7	3.0 points	60 points	90 degrees	0123456
Fill 8	8	3.0 points	60 points	90 degrees	01234567
Fill 11	1	4.2 points	60 points	90 degrees	0
Fill 12	2	4.2 points	60 points	30 degrees	01
Fill 13	3	4.2 points	60 points	30 degrees	012
Fill 14	4	4.2 points	60 points	90 degrees	0123
Fill 15	5	4.2 points	60 points	90 degrees	01234
Fill 16	6	4.2 points	60 points	90 degrees	012345
Fill 17	7	4.2 points	60 points	90 degrees	0123456
Fill 18	8	4.2 points	60 points	90 degrees	01234567

# Fill Density

There may be times during the digitizing session that you wish to temporarily change the density of a fill for a particular situation. You can do this at the [Fill Density] box of the movable menu without the need to create a new fill just for that purpose. Density is discussed in detail in Chapter 3, so refer to that section of the manual for information on this parameter. To change the fill density refer to the following steps:

1. Enter a Mk1 on the [Fill Density] box of the movable menu.

- 2. Enter a Mk1 on the number boxes of the movable menu for the value of the desired density.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the [Enter] box.

The new density will now be used for this fill sequence of the current digitizing session. When you end this fill function sequence, the density change will not remain for any future fill functions. When you load the fill number again for another fill digitizing sequence, or load a different fill number, the changed density value will no longer be present.

# **Fill Stitch Length**

This parameter is discussed in detail in Chapter 3. For information on this subject, refer to that section of the manual. As with fill density, there may be times during the digitizing session that you wish to temporarily change the fill stitch length for a particular situation. Again, as with the fill density, you can also do this at the movable menu, with the [Fill Stitch Length] box. To change the fill stitch length refer to the following steps:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the [Fill Stitch Length] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 on the number boxes of the movable menu for the value of the desired stitch length.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the [Enter] box.

The new fill stitch length will now be used for this fill sequence of the current digitizing session. When you end this fill function sequence, the stitch length change will not remain for any future fill functions. When you load the fill number again for another fill digitizing sequence, or load a different fill number, the changed stitch length value will no longer be present.

## **Fill Angle**

Fill angle is discussed in detail in Chapter 3. Please refer to that section of the manual for information on this subject. Again, as with the fill density and fill stitch length, you may temporarily change the partition line angle of a fill for a particular situation. Just refer to the following steps to perform this change:

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the [Fill Angle] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 on the number boxes of the movable menu for the value of the desired angle.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the [Enter] box.

The new partition line angle will now be used for this fill sequence of the current digitizing session. When you end this fill function sequence, the angle change will not remain for any future fill functions. When you load the fill number again for another fill digitizing sequence, or load a different fill number, the changed angle value will no longer be present.

## Partition line Seq. (Sequence)

Again, this parameter is discussed in detail in Chapter 3 and Chapter 5, so refer to that section of the manual for information on using partition line sequences. To change the partition line sequence of a fill during the fill digitizing function follow the steps below:

- 1. After initiating the fill function, and before starting the fill outline Mark entries, enter a Mk1 on the [Partition Line Seq.] box of the movable menu.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 on the number boxes in the order you want the sequence to occur.
- Note: Make certain you use only the numbers allowed for each fill as indicated in the previous table of preset fill parameter values. As a rule of thumb, the highest number allowed in any partition line sequence is one number less than the number of partition lines. (Remember that partition line numbers start with 0.)
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the [Enter] box.
- 4. Continue to perform the fill function.

## Reset Seq. (Sequence)

By entering a Mk1 on the [Reset Seq.] box of the movable menu, you will reset the partition line sequence to the default sequence.

## Singleline ON/OFF

The Singleline function is associated with making even width columns by using one reference line rather than defining both sides of the column independently. This feature is discussed in detail in Chapter 3. Please refer to that section of the manual for more information on this subject.

## 0 / 1 / 2 / 3 / 4 / 5 / 6 / 7 / 8 / 9 / . / Enter

The number boxes of the movable menu will produce the value of the particular number into the command currently activated when a Mk1 is entered in that box. When a Mk1 is entered at the [Enter] box, the command currently engaged will be put into effect.

# Setup Dialog Box

All of the items in the Setup dialog box have been explained in this manual already. In addition to the brief statements in this section, you may refer to the prior explanations by finding the subject in the Table of Contents, then turning to the pages where it is explained.

-	Setup	
Density A: 4.0 pts C: 5 B: 4.5 pts D: 1	5.0 pts 12.0 pts	
Fills Partitions 4 Line Seg. 0123 <u>R</u> eset Seq.	Stitch Length: 38 pts       Load Fill         Density:       4.0 pts         Angle:       90 dg	]
Complex Fill Underla Stitch Length: 38 pts Density: 40.0 pt	Load CF Underlay	

Figure 4-35

## Density

When you digitize columns the density will be determined by one of three methods:

- Method 1 Click on column density in the movable menu. Select a specific value in the numbers boxes at the movable menu. Press Enter.
- Method 2 Click on column density in the movable menu. Select one of the four letters in the movable menu associated with the column density. The values associated with the letters selected at the movable menu are the values that are present in the four density text boxes labeled A, B, C, and D in the upper portion of the Setup dialog box. Press Enter
- Method 3 If no value or letter is selected at the movable menu the density will "default" to 4.2 points.

Once a density is determined, it will be the density of all columns digitized in that digitizing session, unless or until you change the density by selecting another letter or inputting the actual value you wish.

To set a specific value in the Density text boxes, highlight the current value information and type the new information in its place.

## Fills

In this section of the Setup dialog box you can load a fill pattern, change any of the five fill parameters, and then save these new values either as the same fill number or a different one.

The parameter values in this Setup dialog box are the ones used when you select a fill number at the movable menu.

These values are used for determining the fill patterns when in the complex fill mode as well as when digitizing by the simple fill method.

# **Complex Fill Underlay**

In this area of the Setup dialog box you can load a stored complex fill underlay pattern name, change stitch length or density, and then save these new values either as the same complex fill underlay number or a different one. These values will be used when using the automatic underlay feature of the complex fill method for digitizing fills.

# 5. On-Screen Digitizing

The features in this chapter are only available if you have purchased the options containing On-Screen Digitizing and Scanning.

This chapter is developed to get you started in on-screen digitizing your first design with EDS III. Much of the digitizing in this chapter is identical to the the chapter on tablet digitizing but using the on-screen digitizing tools rather than the movable menu. As you digitize, you will become more efficient and creative with every design you complete.

# Start the Software

- Note: Typically, with a system shipped complete from the Melco factory, the Windows program automatically starts when the computer is turned on. If this is your computer situation disregard step 1 and go directly to step 2 below.
- 1. From the computer keyboard, type win after the "c prompt" (it should look like this: C:>win). Then press [Enter] to start the Windows program.
- 2. Locate the Melco Apps group (see Figure 5-1). Typically it is found by clicking on Start, and entering the Programs Menu. In the Melco Apps folder double click on the EDS III Icon with the computer mouse to start EDS III.

# **Initiate a Digitizing Session**

- 1. Locate the two menu items in the Menu Bar of the EDS III Application Window that is now showing on the monitor. Click on the File menu item in the Menu Bar.
- 2. Click on the New menu item in the drop-down menu that appears (see Figure 5-2).

11504 Rev. A





Figure 5-1

<u>H</u>elp 🖨

# Load Image into EDS III Layout Window

Before you can perform an on-screen digitizing session you must have an image in the EDS III Layout window to digitize.

You will either scan an image, load a graphic file from a stored location, or import an image from the clipboard into the EDS III Layout window. You will then modify the image to the desired representation you wish to digitize.

ED3 in Edit View Peripheral Window

For this session load the file entitled melcos.pcx from the c:\eds3\designs directory.

- 1. Click on the Edit menu item in the Menu Bar of the new Layout window.
- 2. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics and then click on Load Graphic.
- Click and/or double click in the Open Graphic dialog box until you get the c:\eds3\designs directory path and .PCX as the File Type. Refer to your EDS III Basic manual for more information on opening files.
- 4. Locate the file named melcos.pcx and load that file into the EDS III Layout window.

Refer to the Scanning section of this manual for additional information on loading a graphic.

EDS III - [Untitled1]

Figure 5-3

When loaded properly the image on the

display should look similar to the illustration in Figure 5-3.

# **Scaling Graphic Image**

Even though we are not scaling the image loaded in this exercise, you may wish to scale and orient future images that you load for on-screen digitizing. Now is the time to perform any scale functions you want before you begin your on-screen digitizing process. Refer to Chapter 7 in this manual for information on Scale Graphic in the Image Modification section. Scaling a graphic changes the size it will embroider; you change zoom in or out without affecting the size a design will sew.

## Start the Digitizing Function

tion Click on Edit→ Digitize. The Digitize dialog box as shown in Figure 5-5 will appear. The Source area in the dialog box allows you to select either a hardware digitizer or on-screen digitizing.



Figure 5-4



Figure 5-5

NOTE: For on-screen digitizing an image is loaded onto the EDS III Layout window and can be manipulated with the View features of Pan, Zoom, and the various other sizing functions.

To start an on-screen digitizing session, click on the circular option button next to On Screen in the Source section of the Digitizer dialog box.

The dialog box will change to on-screen digitizing source as shown in Figure 5-6.

In the Session area of the Digitizer dialog box, click on the Start button to begin your on-screen digitizing session.

-	Digiti	zer: Idle	
Source O Digitizer On Screen	Session ✓ So <u>u</u> nd <u>St</u> art <u>End</u>	Menu ∠ 0 <sub>8</sub> <u>Move</u>	E <u>x</u> it
	S <u>c</u> ale 1.00	D	
	Figur	e 5-6	

A new Object Edit window will appear on the screen with the Object Edit toolbar and stitch list on top of the loaded image (see Figure 5-9).

Refer to the discussion on the following pages for basic on-screen digitizing features and functions.

## **Display Mode Settings**

To indicate display information, get into the Display Mode dialog box. Refer to the following steps to perform this function:

- 1. Click on the View menu item in the current Object Edit window Menu Bar.
- 2. Click on the Display Mode menu item in the drop-down menu (see Figure 5-7).



#### **View Condensed Points**

During the digitizing session you will want to see the Mark points as you digitize. To enable them to be seen, you need to tell the program to display them.

- Inside the Display Mode dialog box, click on Condensed Points to place a check mark in the box (see Figure 5-8). You should also see that there is a check mark in the Stitches check box by default.
- 4. Click OK to return to the Object Edit window (see Figure 5-9) for digitizing.





# **Object Edit Toolbar**

All the necessary digitizing functions for on-screen digitizing are accessed from the Object Edit toolbar. To use the features directly from the toolbar, simply click on the appropriate tool when you wish to perform that function. For identifying the various Object Edit toolbar tools and a brief description of each refer to Section 1 of this manual.

# **Secondary Group Toolbars**

When any of the five Group tools located in the bottom two rows in the Object Edit toolbar are clicked, additional tools will appear to the side of the toolbar. To use



Figure 5-9

the features found within these "secondary" toolbars, click the appropriate Group button and then click the applicable secondary tool button for the feature you want.

Refer to the following pages for a brief description of the secondary toolbars that appear when the various Group tools are clicked. With many of these commands, additional information is needed in various dialog boxes that appear when they are clicked. Clicking on the other tools will cause immediate results in the design stitch list. Refer to the following brief descriptions for each of the individual secondary tools.

11504 Rev. A

# Stitches Function Group and its Secondary Toolbar



When the stitches function group button is selected, a secondary toolbar appears. This toolbar contains choices concerning stitch length, stitch type, and needle height.

-----

Stitch Length - This button lets you select your choice concerning the length of stitches. Pressing this button would lead you into the Stitch Length dialog box. Simply enter your desired stitch length point value and click OK.



Max Stitch Length - If you send the needle further than the maximum stitch length, the computer automatically will put the needle up and move to that point without laying a stitch. To set the desired length, select the Max Stitch Length button, enter in the desired point value, and click OK.



Digitize Special Stitch - Causes the Insert Special Stitch dialog box to appear. Select the appropriate items in the two shaded areas for the function you want to perform and click OK.

— Insert S	pecial Stitc	h
Digitize     Select	◆ <u>A</u>	OK
Special Stitch On	V P	Cancel



Lock Stitch - By selecting this button, EDS III will insert a lock stitch automatically. When you select this button, a dialog box will appear. Select the appropriate item in the shaded area for the function you want to perform and click OK.

-	Insert Lock Stitch	
	On	OK
	> O <u>f</u> f > Execute	Cancel



Short Stitches - By activating short stitches, shortened stitches will be inserted where normal length stitches would normally stack up on eachother. When this button is selected, choose whether to turn them on or off and click OK.



Chain Stitch - Used when editing or digitizing for chenille stitching. Clicking on the tool causes a chain stitch command to be inserted immediately below the currently highlighted dataset in the stitch list.



Moss Stitch - Used when editing or digitizing for chenille stitching. Clicking on the tool causes a moss stitch command to be inserted immediately below the currently highlighted dataset in the stitch list.



CH Needle Height - Used when editing or digitizing for chenille stitching. Clicking on the tool causes a chenille needle height change dataset to be inserted immediately below the currently highlighted dataset in the stitch list.

# **Column Function Group and its Secondary Toolbar**

Column Parameters - Causes the Insert Column Stitch dialog box to appear. Select the item in the shaded area for the function you want to perform. For those functions that require a Function Value (Stitch Length, Partition Line Sequence, Density, or Width), click in the box, then enter the desired value and click OK.

Underlay - Causes the Insert Underlay dialog box to appear. Select Underlay On or Underlay Off, whichever function you wish to perform.

When performing the underlay function, also enter the value for the Width, Density, and Stitch Length by clicking in the box, then typing in

the desired value. Additionally, select one of the three choices (Narrow Column, Edge Walk, or Center Walk) for the type of underlay to generate.

Note: After initiating the underlay function, be sure to turn it Off when it is no longer required.

Singleline Column Input - Causes the Singleline Input dialog box to appear. Click inside the On check box to select the function.

When the check mark is inside the On check box you must then select the type of Singleline column you wish to create. Click on the down arrow in the list box that currently contains one of the three Singleline types (Center Line, Left Line, or Right Line). Click on the desired type in the drop down list box. Next, enter the embroidery point value for the Singleline column width in the text box to the right of Column Width. Click OK when you have the desired information in the dialog box.





Insert Underlay

C Edge Walk

O Underlay On

O Narrow Column

OK

ingleln	<u>⊮</u> Un	OK
Center Lin	e 🔳	
		Cancel
Column	120.0pt	с
Width		

5. On-Screen Digitizing





Singleline Column Input Off - Clicking on this tool will terminate the Singleline column stitching that is currently in process. No dialog box will appear, when the tool is clicked the column will be generated.



Left Line - Clicking on this tool will change the Singleline column type that is currently in process to the Left Line type.



Center Line - Clicking on this tool will change the Singleline column type that is currently in process to the Center Line type.



Right Line - Clicking on this tool will change the Singleline column type that is currently in process to the Right Line type.



Singleline Column Width - Causes the Enter Column Width dialog box to appear. Enter the embroidery point value you desire for the width of the Singleline column you are currently creating.

# Fill Function Group and its Secondary Toolbar





Parameters - Causes the Insert Fill Stitch dialog box to appear. Select the item in the left shaded area for the function you want to perform, then refer to the the following steps associated with that function.

To insert a stock or custom fill dataset into the stitch list:

- 1. Click on the Step Stitch radio button.
- 2. Click on the Fill Type list box.
- 3. Select the desired fill.
- 4. You may modify the parameters as desired.
- 5. Click OK.

To insert only a Partition Line Sequence dataset into the stitch list:

- 1. Click on the Partition Line Sequence radio button.
- 2. Enter the desired line sequence into the Sequence edit box.
- 3. Click OK.

To insert only a Reset Fill dataset into the stitch list:

- 1. Click on the Reset radio button.
- 2. Click OK.

A custom fill may be defined and saved from the Digitizing Setup dialog box which is available for both tablet and on-screen digitizing.

-	Insert Fill Stit	ch	
♦ Step Stitch	Fill Type	Fill Stitch Length	ОК
🔷 <u>R</u> eset	4) Fill 4 🛨	60.0pt	
🔷 <u>P</u> art. Lin Seq.	Number of Part.	Fill Angle	Cancel
	4	90.0	
	Part. Line Sequ.	Fill Stitch Density	
	01239999	3.0pt	

0

Complex Fill - Causes the Insert Complex Fill dialog box to appear. Select the CF - Type by clicking on the down arrow and then clicking on the desire fill number.

You may change any of the values in the text boxes in the CF - Type shaded area to meet with your fill requirements.

If you desire an automatic underlay with your complex fill, click on the down arrow in the CF - Underlay list box and click on the underlay choice in the drop down list box.

After choosing an underlay you may then input a Stitch Length and Density in the text boxes in the CF - Underlay shaded area to meet with your requirements.

Ins	sert Complex Fill	
CF - <u>T</u> ype	CF - <u>U</u> nderlay	-
3) Fill 3 📃 🛨	None 🛨	
Stitch Length	Stitch Length	
38.0pt	0.0pt	
Density	Density	Cancel
4.0pt	0.0pt	
Number of Part.		
3		
Part. Angle		
90.0		
Part. Line Sequ. 01299999		

When the Insert Complex Fill dialog box is completed to your satisfaction, click OK to initiate the complex fill function. Then complete the complex fill process.



Complex Fill Outline - You may insert an additional complex fill outline into an already completed complex fill. To do this, move the stitch list highlight the dataset just above the CF Entry dataset. Click on the Complex Fill Outline tool and enter the outline as you would any other outline. When you have finished with the additional complex fill outline, click on the currently active mark button, deactivating it to complete the outline.



Pattern Fill - Click on the Pattern Fill tool to cause the Pattern Fill Generator dialog box to appear.

Click on the appropriate radio buttons in the 15 by 15 bitmap array of the dialog box to shade those buttons and create a pattern to have repeated in the fill area. Clicking on a clear radio button changes it to shaded and clicking on a shaded radio button changes it to clear.

You may click and hold the left mouse button with the cursor on a clear radio button and move continuously over several radio buttons to shade each one the cursor contacts. You may also clear radio buttons by clicking and holding the left mouse button with the cursor on a shaded radio button and moving it continuously over the radio buttons you wish to clear.

The bitmap pattern is shown in the Fill Preview area of the dialog box as you click on the radio buttons. An example of a pattern fill on the dialog box is shown to the right.

The pattern that is created by the shaded radio buttons will be embroidered into the fill. A stitch entry will be at each shaded button and the pattern will touch at all four sides in both axes.

Click the Options button to bring up the Pattern Fill Options dialog box where you may change pattern width and height. Enter the desired values in embroidery points. These values represent the overall size of the pattern and have a direct affect on the stitch lengths within the fill being created.

 Pattern Fill Generator

 Image: Constraint of the second s



The Rotate button allows you to rotate the pattern to four (4) different positions. Each time you click the Rotate button the pattern rotates 90 degrees counter-clockwise.

You may click Cancel to terminate the current pattern fill process at any time. If the Cancel button is clicked the bitmap entered in the dialog box will be discarded from the dialog box and lost unless it was previously saved.

The current bitmap may be saved by clicking the Save button to bring up the Pattern Fill Bitmap Save dialog box. Complete the information in the dialog box as you do for any other saving function.

There are 4 stock Patterns included with EDS III. To load one of these patterns, click Load..., then select one of the patterns. The pattern will be displayed in the dialog box.

A saved bitmap may be recalled for further editing or for use in generating a new pattern fill. To bring a saved pattern bitmap into the Pattern Fill Generator, click on the Load button to bring up the Pattern Fill Bitmap Load dialog box. Complete the information in the dialog box as you do for any other loading function.

NOTE: The only bitmaps that can be loaded are those that have been created specifically for the Pattern Fill function. These bitmaps have the file name extension PBM.

When you are satisfied with the pattern in the Pattern Fill Generator, click the OK button to accept the bitmap for the fill. The dialog will close and the stitch list is updated. The ordinary complex fill prompts are used to get data for the Pattern Fill outlines, entry point, exit point, and fill direction.

## **Modifying A Pattern Fill**

A pattern fill which has already been generated with auto data may easily by modified at any time.

- 1. In the stitch list locate the first entry for the pattern fill you wish to change. The first entry will always be the Pattern Size.
- 2. Double click on Pattern Size in the stitch list to bring the Pattern Fill Generator onto the screen. (If you double click on any other stitch list entry nothing will happen.)
- 3. Proceed as previously described in creating a pattern fill to modify the pattern and regenerate it. There is no requirement to create the complex fill parameters again.

# Stored Symbol Function and its Group Secondary Toolbar





Digitize Symbol A / Digitize Symbol B - Clicking on these two tools will initiate the Stored Symbol digitizing function. For an in-depth discussion on digitizing stored symbols refer to Chapter 5 in this manual.



Recall Symbol A / Recall Symbol B - Clicking on these two tools will enable the recall of either of the Stored Symbols that have been saved during the digitizing of the design. For a further discussion on recalling stored symbols refer to Chapter 5 in this manual.



Digitize Symbol - Clicking on this tool causes the Insert Stored Symbol dialog box to appear on the screen.

—	Insert Store	ed Symbol
	Digitize 🔶 <u>A</u>	<u>а</u> ОК
8	<u>S</u> elect <u> </u>	Cancel
$\left  \right\rangle$	VMirror Recet	· · · · ·

You may initialize or recall the stored symbols through this dialog just as

you would use the previous 4 tool buttons. In addition, you may elect to mirror the horizontal axis or vertical axis of the selected symbol by selecting HMirror or VMirror respectively. For an in-depth discussion on mirroring stored symbols refer to Chapter 5 in this manual. By clicking the Reset option button and then OK, you turn off all mirror functions that have previously been set.

## Other Function Group and its Secondary Toolbar





Scale - Clicking on this tool causes the Insert Scale dialog box to appear on the screen.

Insert Sca	le
• Stitch Length	OK
Stitch Density Fill Stitch Length	Cancel
Fill Stitch Density	
Scale	

In this dialog box you may choose to set the scale for Stitch Length, Stitch Density, Fill Stitch Length, or Fill Stitch Density. After clicking the option button for the item you want scaled, type a number in the Scale text box to indicate the scale value. The number 1 equals no change actual size scale. Numbers greater than one increase in scale size (i.e., 2 equals twice the size, 3 equals three times the size, etc.). Numbers less than one decrease in scale (i.e., .5 equals one half the size, and .333 equals one third the size).



Return To Origin - This button is usually chosen at the end of your design to return the needle to the design origin.



Multi-Head Functions - Clicking on this tool causes the Insert Multihead Function dialog box to appear on the screen.

- Insert Multihead Function	
High Speed     Low Speed	ОК
<u>B</u> orer On Borer Off	Cancel
⇒ <u>S</u> equin	

In this dialog box you may select various functions associated with certain multihead machines which may be embroidering the design you are digitizing. Click on the option button you desire, then click OK.

## Tips for On-Screen Digitizing

During your digitizing session, Zoom, Pan, and other view commands work for on-screen digitizing just like tablet digitizing. If you want to place Mark Points with greater accuracy, zoom in on the section you are digitizing.

As you input mark points with the system mouse EDS III will beep to indicate it has received information. You may turn off the sound for the mark points before starting or during your session, but otherwise the sound in on by default.

With on-screen digitizing you do not have to enlarge your drawings before digitizing. Just scan them in at 254 dpi and zoom in for detail!

On-Screen digitizing allows you to perform the functions equivalent to those found on the tablet digitizing movable menu. These functions are discussed in the Reference section of this manual.

The four mark buttons are located as push buttons in the Object Edit window toolbar. To select a specific mark button for insertion, click on the desired mark button in the toolbar. Position the cursor at the location you wish to insert the mark point and simply click the left mouse button. You will hear a beep if you did not turn off the sound in the Digitize dialog box and the mark point will be inserted. The buttons are active when they are in color; when they are grayed-out, they are inactive.

To insert a Normal Stitch, Needle Up, Jump Stitch, Color Change, or Trim you may click on the appropriate tool in the Object Edit toolbar to perform those functions during the digitizing session.

Other needle activity and positioning commands are found in the individual Group tools. Select these functions by clicking the appropriate tool in the Object Edit toolbar.

# Move To Start Of Design

The current needle location is at the center of the design. We now want to move the needle position to the start of our first stitch. The next two steps are required to move to that location without stitching.

# **Practice Using Tools**

You should now practice some designs in order to practice get accustomed to using the different tools. For these practices, refer to the descriptions of the various Object Edit tools in Chapter 1 of this manual and the descriptions of the tools in the Group secondary toolbars in this section of the manual.

#### Exercise #1

In this simple exercise, you will practice moving around the STATUS BAR and the TOOLBAR. You will also learn how to use ROTATION, ORIENTATION, and the OBJECT PARAMETERS button.

- 1. With EDS III opened, click on FILE, then select OPEN. Choose the file BIPLANE.CND. To do this, go to FILE TYPE, and select CONDENSED. BIPLANE.CND should appear under the list of files.
- 2. Click on VIEW, and select STATUS BAR. The Status Bar will disappear from the bottom of the screen. Click on VIEW and select STATUS BAR again. The Status Bar will return to the screen.
- 3. Click on the design of the biplane on the screen. The size of the design appears on the right side of the Status Bar, while the scale of the design appears in the center of the bar.



- 4. With the left mouse button, click on one of the small tabs on the box around the design. Hold the button down and pull it in any direction. This is called clicking and dragging. The Status Bar will reflect the change in size and scale.
- 5. Click on the design a second time. The Status Bar now displays the rotation of the design.
- 6. Click and Drag one of the tabs with arrows and rotate the design. The Status Bar will reflect the change in rotation.

- 7. Another way to rotate an object is to use the OBJECT PARAMETERS button. Select the OBJECT PARAMETERS button with the biplane selected. In the positioning window, adjust the rotation angle of your choice, then click OK.
- 8. Select the OBJECT PARAMETERS button again. In the Positioning Window, you can also select the orientation of the object. Click on the F button twice. Click OK, and notice how the plane is now facing a different direction.
- 9. Click on VIEW, and select TOOLBAR. The Toolbar will disappear from its position on the screen. Click on VIEW and select TOOLBAR again. The Toolbar has now returned on the screen.

#### Exercise #2

In this exercise, you will practice using the following functions:

- Pan
- Zoom In
- Zoom Out
- Zoom Last
- Fit Window
- Actual Size
- Moving
- 1. Click on FILE, then select NEW. On the Toolbar, click on the Text Lool for lettering. A dialog box will open. In the text box, type in the letters "ABCD."
- 2. In the Alphabet window of the dialog box, choose the Melco block font and click the DEFAULTS button located in the upper right. Click OK. The lettering should appear on the screen.
- 3. Click the Zoom + Line button. Click and hold down the left button, dragging diagonally to box in the letters AB of the ABCD. The AB will now fill the screen. You have ZOOMed in on them.



- 4. Click the PAN Local button. Wherever you click with this button on the screen will become the center of the screen. Click on the center of A and watch the A move to the center of the screen.
- 5. Click on the center of the letter B and it will now become centered on the screen.
- 6. Practice panning by continually click on the right side of the screen until you can click on the

center of the letter D. You have now PANned across all of the letters.

- 7. Practice panning back to the letter A by click on the left side of the screen
- 8. Now select the ZOOM Look tool. Use it just like the ZOOM + tool by clicking and dragging the box around the letter A. You should now be able to see all of the letters again. You have now ZOOMed out.
- 9. Click on VIEW from the top menu and select FIT WINDOW. The text will become as large as it can be in the Object Edit Window while still showing the complete design.
- 10. Click on the ZOOM LAST button from the toolbox. This will take you back to your last view. Click on the tool again and it will return to the screen you got by pressing FIT WINDOW.
- 11. Click on VIEW again and select Actual Size and the text will be displayed at the size it is set to be sewn at.
- 12. Click once on the lettering to get a box around it. Click anywhere on the inside of the box with the mouse and hold the button down. Now pull the mouse in any direction with the mouse to MOVE the object.
- 13. Click on FILE, and select CLOSE. It will ask you if you would like to save. Select NO.

#### Exercise #3

In this exercise, you will practice with Text Designs. You will be using the following functions:

- Density
- Length
- Line Spacing
- Column Width
- Copy and Paste
- Letter Width
- Delete
- Undo/Redo
- Slant

#### Density

- 1. Click on FILE, and select NEW. Choose the Text 🖾 too
- 2. Type an H in the Text box inside the dialog box that appears. Select the MELCO BLOCK font and click the DEFAULTS button. Notice under the Alphabet box that the current density is 4.2. Click OK to bring it to the screen.

3. ZOOM in on one of the legs of the H. You can now see the stitches up close.

box, look at the number of stitches. Click on OK to exit the dialog box.

5. Double click on the H with your pointer or use the ADJUST PARAMETERS 1 tool to return to the Text Box. Change the Density to 3.0 and click on OK.

4. Click on VIEW, and select DESIGN STATUS. In the Stitches box located in the middle of the dialog

- 6. Notice that the stitches are closer together now.
- 7. Click on VIEW, and select DESIGN STATUS again. In the Stitches box located in the middle of the dialog box, look at the number of stitches now. Notice that there are FEWER stitches in the design as the density goes DOWN. Click on OK to exit the dialog box.
- 8. Double click on the H with your pointer or use the ADJUST PARAMETERS tool to return to the Text Box. Change the Density to 7.0 and click on OK.
- 9. Now the stitches are farther apart.
- 10. Click on VIEW, and select DESIGN STATUS again. In the Stitches box located in the middle of the dialog box, look at the number of stitches now. Notice that there are FEWER stitches in the design as the density goes UP. Click on OK to exit the dialog box.

#### Length

- 1. Using the H from the last exercise, double click on it or us the ADJUST PARAMETERS tool to return to the text box.
- 2. Make sure that in the Alphabet box, that the length is set on 40 pts. This is the default length setting and refers to the center walk underlay digitized into the letters of the alphabets. Click on OK to return to the screen.
- 3. Click on VIEW and then select DISPLAY MODE. Select EXPANDED POINTS and click on OK
- 4. You are now seeing all of the needle penetrations. ZOOM in on the on the left leg of the H and see the size of each center walk underlay stitch.
- 5. Click on EDIT, and select COPY to copy the H. Now click on EDIT, and select PASTE to produce a second H.
- 6. Double click on the new H. You are now back in the Text Box. Change the Length of this H to 15 pts. Click on OK to return to the screen.



- 7. Zoom in on the legs of these two H's. You may have to move them to get a good view.
- 8. The original H will have fewer stitches in its center walk underlay. The second H on which you changed the length to 15 will have more, shorter stitches on its underlay.
- 9. You may now click on FILE and choose CLOSE. You do not need to save this exercise.

#### Line Spacing

- 1. Click on FILE, and select NEW. Click on the Text 🖾 tool to open the Text Box.
- 2. In the Text Box type Happy and press ENTER. This will drop you down to the next line of type. Now type the word Duck. Change the font to TIMES ROMAN. Click OK to close the Text Box.
- 3. Double click on the lettering to re-open the text box. In the box, change the LINE SPACING in the Line Type box to 2 inches. Click OK and notice that the type has separated vertically.
- 4. Double click on the lettering again to re-open the Text Box. In the box, change the HORIZONTAL LINE SPACING in the Line Type box to 1 in. Click on OK and notice how the spacing between each letter has increased.
- 5. Double click on the lettering to open the Text Box. Change the HORIZONTAL LINE SPACING back to 0 and the LINE SPACING back to 1 in. Now change the VERTICAL LINE SPACING in the Line Type box to 2 in. Click on OK and notice how the lettering now "steps upward."
- 6. Close the file without saving.

#### Column Width (Copy, Paste)

- 1. Click on FILE, and select NEW. Click on the Text 1 tool and type an M in the text box. Choose FULL BLOCK and click on the DEFAULTS button. Click on OK to exit the Text Box.
- 2. MOVE this M to the left side of the screen by clicking and dragging it.
- 3. Click EDIT, and choose COPY. Then click EDIT, and choose PASTE.
- 4. Move this M to the left side of the screen as well.
- 5. Click EDIT, and choose PASTE another time and move the new M off the center of the screen.
- 6. PASTE several more Ms by clicking EDIT, PASTE and moving them away from the center of the screen.
- 7. Double click on the first M and change the column width to 0. Click OK.
- 8. Double click on the on the next M and change the column width to 20. Click OK.

- 9. Repeat this on all of your other copies, using column widths of 50, 70, 90, -20, -50, and -90.
- 10. See the difference in height and in width that COLUMN WIDTH makes.
- 11. You can now close this file by clicking FILE, and selecting CLOSE. Do not save.

#### Letter Width (Delete, Undo/Redo)

- 1. Click on FILE, NEW, and choose the Text tool. In the text box, type the name Elizabeth. Select OPEN BLOCK. Click the DEFAULTS button and click OK to exit the Text Box.
- 2. Copy and PASTE several Elizabeths in a column.
- 3. Double click on each of them and change their letter widths. Use -30, 20, 20, and 30. Click OK each time to exit the text box.
- 4. See the difference that LETTER WIDTH makes in width, but not in height.
- 5. Select one of the Elizabeths and press DELETE on the keyboard. It is now gone. Press EDIT, and select UNDO. The Elizabeth is back again. Now go to EDIT, and select REDO. Again the Elizabeth disappears.
- 6. Delete all of the Elizabeths.

#### Slant

- 1. Select the Text LAL tool once again. Type NASCAR in the Text Box. Select MELCO BLOCK. Click the DEFAULTS button.
- 2. Change the Slant to 15. Click OK.
- 3. Double click on NASCAR to get back to the Text Box. Change the Slant to -15. Click OK.
- 4. Close the file without saving it.

#### Exercise #4

In this exercise you will practice using, changing, saving, and wrapping the PALETTE.

- 1. Click on FILE and select OPEN. In the File Type window, select CONDENSED. In the File name window choose Biplane.CND. Click OK to bring it to the screen.
- 2. Locate the little boxes of color along the bottom of the screen. That is the COLOR PALETTE.
- 3. Double click on the first box. A window named Needle 1 will appear. The three bars of color in the window designate the color of the first needle in the palette.
- 4. Change each of the bars until red, green, and blue are all at 128. You have selected light gray.

Click OK to return to the screen and notice the color change on the first color in the palette.

- 5. Double click on the second box on the palette. Change its settings to red 0, green 0, and blue 0. Click OK.
- 6. Double click on the third box on the palette. Change its settings to red 225, green 0, and blue 0. Click OK.
- 7. Double click on the fourth box on the palette. Change its settings to red 192, green 192, and blue 192. Click OK.
- 8. Double click on the fifth box on the palette. Change its settings to red 128, green 128, and blue 128. Click OK.
- 9. Double click on the sixth box on the palette. Change its settings to red 0, green 0, and blue 0. Click OK.
- 10. Although it is not changed in this exercise, note that the background color on the palette is the last color on the bar and is changed the same way as the other needles.
- 11. Click on VIEW and select REGENERATE. See the color changes on the screen.
- 12. This color palette can be saved and used again with the biplane design by clicking on VIEW and clicking PALETTE.
- 13. In the box, type a name for the color palette. In this case, we will call it BIPLANE. Click SAVE. The name will now go into the list of available palettes.
- 14. To see it work, first you must select the DEFAULT palette in the list and click OK. Now all of the colors are back to the way they were in the beginning.
- 15. Now type VIEW, PALETTE, and select BIPLANE from the palette list. Click on OK and see your new settings return to the screen.
- 16. Now you will learn how to WRAP THE PALETTE. First, click on the Biplane to select it.
- 17. Click on EDIT, then choose COPY.
- 18. Move the plane to the top left corner by clicking and dragging.
- 19. Click EDIT and then PASTE. A second Biplane appears. Move this Biplane and then click on PASTE again to get a third Biplane.
- 20. Click on the first Biplane to select it. Click on OBJECT PARAMETERS and click on COLOR CHANGE AFTER so it is checked.
- 21. Do the same to the second Biplane.
- 22. Click on VIEW, then PALETTE. In the box at the bottom, change the box "WRAP AT COLOR" from 99 to 6. Click OK.

- 23. Click VIEW and then REGENERATE. The planes will all appear the same colors. This is because after the plane's six color changes, the machine will go back to needle 1 instead of going on to the next color.
- 24. By clicking on VIEW and DESIGN STA-TUS, you will see that you still have 18 color changes that must be set on the machine.
- 25. Close the file without saving it.

# Your First Design

Figure 5-11

In this design, you will be able to practice using many of the tools that you just learned about and also using many different types of stitches. Refer to the descriptions of the various Object Edit tools in section 1 of this manual and the descriptions of the tools in the Group secondary toolbars in this section of the manual.

- 1. Click the Needle Up tool in the Object Edit toolbar.
- 2. Click the Mk1 push button in the toolbar.
- 3. Click at the location on the displayed image where you want to place a Mk1 to start the design. This identifies the location for the needle entry starting the first stitch. In our example we will enter into the lower area of the right leg of the capital letter **M** (see Figure 5-11).
- Note: You may need to Zoom and Pan to get the digitizing area properly located on the screen and maintain accuracy as you digitize.

## **Stitch Types**

There are 3 stitch types in Melco digitizing: Running stitches, Column stitches, and Fill stitches.

#### **Running Stitches**

Our first digitizing will consist of several running stitches which are typically generated in making underlay and outline stitching. We will discuss the making of underlay stitching when we get to column stitches in the letter **I**. For now, however, we will perform running stitches around the outline of the letters **M** and **e** in the design.

In plotting the letters **M** and **e** enter into the letter **M** at the bottom right corner of the bottom right leg and exit at the same location. In the letter **e** enter and exit in the upper right corner of the lower tail. No special plotting is needed for generating the running stitches we are going to digitize.

Running stitches are the simplest stitches to make when digitizing. Running stitches can be generated in two methods, straight lines or automatic curves.



#### Set Stitch Length

The first running stitch function to perform is to set the stitch length. There are two ranges for stitch length, one for underlay stitching and one for outline or detail stitching.

- For generating underlay running stitches set the stitch length in the range of 30 to 40 points.
- The stitch length for making outline running stitches range between 20 to 25 points.
- 1. Click the Stitches Group tool to bring up the Stitches secondary toolbar.
- 2. Click the Stitch Length button to open the Enter Stitch Length dialog box.
- 3. Type the number 30 in the text box and click OK.

You have now selected a stitch length of 30 points to use with outlining the letters **M** and **e** in your current design artwork.

## Make Lock Stitch Sequence



Lock stitches are used to keep the beginning or end of a digitized section from coming unraveled between color changes or with trims, and before and after a needle up. Generate lock stitches using 3 or 4 Mk1s in a back and forth zig zag motion. In our example put the lock stitch on the outside edge of the letter M just up from the Mk1 establishing the start point. See the Figure 5-12 for an indication of where you will be generating the lock stitches in the following steps.

- 1. Click on the Normal Stitch tool in the toolbar and note the entry in the stitch list. This will allow a stitch to be generated between the first Mk1 (see Figure 5-11) and the second Mk1 when the second Mk1 is placed.
- 2. Position the mouse cursor slightly less than a stitch length (about 1mm) above the first Mk1. You may first need to Regenerate the screen from the View menu to see the first Mk1.

- 3. Click the left mouse button to place the second Mk1. This identifies the end the first stitch.
- Note: Do not click the Mk1 button again. Clicking the Mk1 button will cause it to become deselected. The button stays selected until another Mark button is clicked or you click the Mk1 button again.
- 4. Next enter a Mk1 near the original Mk1 that indicated the start of design.
- 5. Again, enter another Mk1 near the end of the first stitch.
- 6. Place one more Mk1 near the start of design.

You have now generated stitches designed to lock the thread. You may generate the lock stitches in a star pattern, as some digitizers prefer, or develop your own method for locking stitches.

# Straight Line Running Stitches





Between every pair of Mk1s is a straight line. The simplest

running stitch is a straight line created when you enter a Mk1 at one end of a line and another Mk1 at the other end of the line. In the example design you have placed a lock stitch sequence using running stitches. Now we will walk around the outside lines of the capital letter M with a running stitch, which will form a simple outline of the letter.

- Note: Normally you create letter stitching by generating column stitches at this point. But for training purposes we will outline the letter **M** with running stitches.
- 1. We will begin the outline from the last Mk1 of the initial lock stitch sequence which you entered at the bottom right corner of the right leg of the letter  $\mathbf{M}$  (see Figure 5-13).
- 2. To generate running stitches from the bottom right corner to the top right corner, put a Mk1 at the top right corner (see Figure 5-13). Follow the same method to place these Mk1s as you did for the previous Mk1s.
- 3. Now go left to the next corner and enter another Mk1 (see Figure 5-13).

Notice that you don't see the stitching between the current entry and the last entry. When digitizing with Mk1s you will always be one step behind in viewing the digitizing.

- 4. Continue to go to each turning point in the letter M and enter a Mk1 at each location until the letter **M** is completely outlined with running stitches.
- 5. Place the last Mk1 at the bottom right corner of the right leg.

6. After placing the last outlining Mk1 put a series of 3 or 4 lock stitches along the bottom of the right leg of the letter M as you did starting the M. Have the lock stitches run horizontally along the bottom as not to be directly on the first set of lock stitches that ran vertically from the corner. The last Mk1 should end at or near the corner.

#### **Movement Between Letters**

Move to the next letter to perform some automatic curve running stitches. Move between the sections of digitized areas by one of two methods - Jump Stitch or Needle Up. Keep in mind that some machines for which you may be digitizing do not use jump stitches.

We will use the Needle Up method to move between the letters **M** and **e**. An alternative method would be to insert a Trim command, which automatically inserts a Needle up and Normal Stitch when you place a Mk1 on the beginning of the next letter.



Figure 5-14

- 1. Click the Needle Up tool in the Object Edit toolbar.
- 2. Go to the letter **e** in the example design and enter a Mk1 at the upper right corner of the tail of the letter **e** (see Figure 5-14).
- 3. Next click the Normal Stitch tool in the toolbar.
- 4. Enter a Mk1 near the first Mk1 you entered in the letter **e**. This will generate the first lock stitch at the entry point of the letter **e**.
- 5. Generate 3 or 4 more lock stitches in the letter **e** with Mk1 entries.

## **Curved Line Running Stitches**

One method for producing curved lines is to generate the line with a series of short straight lines with Mk1s. This method is time consuming and the result may be uneven. Another method can be used that allows the computer to create smooth and uniform curves using the Mk3 button in conjunction with the Mk1 button. In our exercise we will create a curved line using the first method. Then we will create curved lines using the computerized (automatic) curving method.

#### **Bean Stitch**

To demonstrate the look of the Bean Stitch, change to the Bean Stitch stitching mode for outlining the letter e.

- 1. When using the Bean stitch, generate your lock stitches, using a normal running stitch, prior to initializing the Bean feature.
- 2. In the Object Edit window toolbar click on the Bean Stitch tool.

#### **Curved Line Using Only Mk1s**

The needle position is now at the lock stitches in the upper right corner of the tail of the letter **e**.

 Enter Mk1s along the inside edge of the tail of the letter e. Generate these Mk1s at intervals that will allow the straight lines between them to stay closely aligned with the boundary.





between them to stay closely aligned with the boundary of the wall (see Figure 5-15).

- 2. When you get to the crossbar put a Mk1 in the corner (see Figure 5-15).
- 3. Generate a Needle Up and go to the other side of the crossbar and generate another Mk1.
- 4. A Bean Stitch command must next be generated so the stitching will start again after skipping over the crossbar in the needle up mode.
- Note: If you enter a Normal Stitch command instead of the Bean Stitch command in this step, the Bean stitching will be discontinued and regular walk stitches will result.
- 5. Continue to put Mk1s on the inside edge of the letter e until you get back to the top left of the crossbar.

6. Again generate the Needle Up, Mk1, Bean Stitch sequence and finish with a Mk1 at the lower right corner of the crossbar. (This last Mk1 is also used for the beginning of the next method for digitizing curves.)

## Curved Line Using Mk1s And Mk3s

Note: You would normally create letter stitching by generating column stitches. However for training purposes, we will outline the letter e with curved running stitches.

To create the outside wall outline of the letter e we will now use the computerized method of creating arcs. To generate curved lines of running stitches by this method we must comply with the following rules: Second arc segment

#### **Rules For Curves**

- #1 Start with a Mk1.
- #2 ALWAYS Use Mk3s in pairs.
- #3 Enter the first Mk3 at the peak (midpoint) of the arc. The second Mk3 goes at the end of the arc.
- #4 Use at least one pair of Mk3s per 180 degrees of rotation. Each Mk3 must not be more than 90 degrees from the next mark point.



#5 When creating two or more arcs in succession, no Mk1 is necessary between the Mk3 pairs.

#### Plot The Location Of The Mark Points

Generating curved outlines using the Mk3s is practical only when the curve is a uniform arc with no deviations.

We now want to decide where to locate the pairs of Mk3s to create a uniform line outlining this portion of the letter **e**. We can see that the letter is not exactly a perfect circle, but is slightly oval.

Therefore, let's break it into arc segments that seem to have the same curvature characteristics (see Figure 5-16.

#### **Digitize The Outline**

Rule one states to always begin with a Mk1. The beginning Mk1 has already been put at the lower right corner of the crossbar of the letter e (see step 6 in the previous section and Figure 5-14).

We have the Mk1 at the beginning of the outside curve of the letter e so now we now want to

enter the first pair of Mk3s to create an outline of Bean stitches in the first arc segment that we plotted in a previous step (see Figure 5-16).

- 1. Click on the Mk3 push button in the Object Edit toolbar then enter a Mk3 in the middle of the first arc segment and another Mk3 at the location between the first and second arc segments (see Figure 5-17).
- 2. Now enter a Mk3 at the mid-point of the second arc segment and another Mk3 at the location between the second and third arc segments.
- 3. Continue to generate the Mk3 pairs for the third and fourth arc segments.



- 4. Click on the Mk1 push button in the Object Edit toolbar and put a Mk1 in the upper right corner of the tail of the letter **e**.
- 5. Click on Normal Stitch to turn off the Bean Stitch mode before generating the lock stitches in the next step to prevent fraying.
- 6. Generate a series of lock stitches and you are ready to move to the letter I to perform column stitches.

## **Column Stitches (Satin Stitches)**

You have completely outlined the letters **M** and **e** using 2 methods for generating running stitches. We will now go to the second stitch type, Column stitches, also called Satin stitches.

First Mk2

Third Mk2

Figure 5-18

Column stitches are stitches generated back and forth between two outside lines that are parallel to each other.

#### **Straight Columns**

The simplest column stitching is the letter **I**. This shape is a straight column.

# Basic Instructions to Create Column Stitches

- Start with a Mk 1 to identify the beginning of one side of the column, shown as the starting Mk1 in figure 5-18.
- Enter a Mk 2 at the beginning of the other side of the column, shown as the first Mk 2 in figure 5-18.
- When defining the end of the column, always enter a Mk 2 at the end of the first side you identified.
- Enter a Mk 2at the end of the other (or second) side of the column (see third Mk in figure 5-18). This Mk 2 ends the column stitching sequence.
- If the Mk pairs are not entered in the same direction (for example, left to right) for both pairs, the column will be twisted (like a bowtie).

Column Width	Density Setting
0.5 inch (12.7mm)	4.2-4.7
1 inch (25.4mm)	4.0-4.2
1.5 inch (3.81cm)	3.8-4.0

Starting Mk1

Second Mk2

# **Column Stitch Density**

Like the stitch length is set for running stitches, "column density" is set for column stitches. The column density number represents the number of embroidery point s between each stitch. Typical density settings based on column length are shown in the table to the right.

If you refer to the previous table for our example of column stitching the letter I, we should set the stitch density to 4.2 points. This means that there is a distance of 4.2 points between each stitch.

Establish the stitch density from the very beginning of the column by inserting a desired density before generating column stitching. To set the column stitch density refer to the following steps:

- 1. Click on the Column Group tool in the Object Edit toolbar to bring up the Column secondary toolbar.
- 2. Click the Column tool in the secondary toolbar to open the Insert Column Stitch dialog box.
- 3. Click the Column Density diamond in the Insert Column Stitch dialog box.


- 4. Click in the Function Value box, then type in the number 4.2.
- 5. Click on OK in the Insert Column Stitch dialog box to generate this density information in the stitch list and return to the screen.

You have just entered a column density of 4.2 points to be used in the column stitching. Notice the stitch list on the screen indicates this information.

# Introduction To Underlay

In the previous digitizing exercises with running stitches we have only performed outline stitching. Now we are going to use the running stitch to place an underlay before digitizing the column.

Underlay is used to help keep the material from stretching or distorting during the top stitching process and to hold the stitches out of the nap of the fabric. Underlay is typically used under columns and fills. For information on automatic underlay refer to Chapter 4.

Move to the letter I and generate underlay stitches.

When you finished the letter **e** you placed lock stitches; now move to the entry point of the letter **I**.

- 1. Select Needle Up, put a Mk1 at the bottom portion of the letter **I**, then select Normal Stitch (see Figure 5-19). To keep stitching inside the letter, put the Mk1 inside the letter, not on the line.
- 2. Now perform a lock stitch sequence.
- 3. Lay down a running stitch underlay in a slight zig zag pattern of Mk1s up the length of the letter I (see Figure 5-19).
- 4. In this letter I, for simple straight column stitching, you define the beginning of the column with a Mk1 on the left side of the column at the top (see Figure 5-20).
- 5. Next click the Mk2 push button in the toolbar and enter a Mk2 at the beginning of the right side of the column at the top. (see Figure 5-20).
- 6. Now move to the bottom left of the letter to the end of the first line of the column and enter another Mk2 (see Figure 5-20).
- 7. The last step in generating the column is to go to the end of the second line of the column (at



bottom right of the letter) and enter a third Mk2 (see Figure 5-20).

After the last Mk2 entry, the column stitching will be generated and will look similar to the illustration in Figure 5-21.

8. Generate a lock stitch sequence to end the letter I column digitizing.

When generating lock stitches in columns, we want the stitches to lie in the same direction as the column stitches. Therefore, generate your lock stitches from left to right to hide them in the column stitching and slightly inside the letter to keep them from showing outside the letter.



# Column Stitches On An Arc

We have just generated a simple straight column of stitches. Next we will generate a column in an arc.

#### **General Rules**

Several rules apply to column stitching in an arc:

- #1 The rules of straight column stitching still apply.
- #2 Like running stitches on an arc, you can define no more than 180 degrees per arc. This means you cannot place Mk3s (arc-determining mark points) farther than 90 degrees of arc from other mark points.
- #3 Digitize from inside to outside. (For example, enter a Mk1 at the beginning of the arc at the inside line, then a Mk2 at the beginning of the arc at the outside line; continue this inside/outside relationship throughout the column digitizing process.
- #4 When digitizing 2 or more consecutive columns on an arc, do not redefine the beginning of the second (and additional) columns with a Mk1 Mk2. The last Mk2 Mk2 sequence of the prior column defines the start of the next column.

There are two common methods for digitizing column stitches on an arc. The first method will be demonstrated in the letter c, and the other method with the letter o. There are additional techniques used in creating column stitches for irregularly shaped objects. These techniques are explained following the demonstration of the two common methods for digitizing columns on an

arc.

#### Method One

#### Specific Rule For Method One

This is specific to Method one. When defining a column on an arc using method one, enter one Mk3 in the middle of the column mid-way around the arc being defined.

#### Plot The Letter c

The curvature of the letter  $\mathbf{c}$  is more than 180 degrees, therefore break the digitizing into 2 separate arcs. Notice that the letter is not exactly circular, but is slightly oval (see Figure 5-22).







Figure 5-23

Divide the c into two sections. Refer to Figure 5-23 and make the indications like the illustration.

You are now ready to start digitizing for column stitches in an arc.

- 1. Ensure the lock stitches were generated at the end of the letter I; then perform the needle up, Mk1, normal stitch, Mk1 sequence to move to the bottom right area of the letter **c** (see Figure 5-22).
- 2. Generate the column lock stitches up and down so they will be in line with the direction of the column stitches.
- 3. Place a running stitch underlay with Mk1s to get to the upper right portion of the letter **c** (see Figure 5-23).

#### Digitize The Column On An Arc



Figure 5-24

- 1. Go to the start of the inside line of the top of the letter **c** and enter the Mk1 to start (see Figure 5-24).
- 2. Enter the first Mk2 at the start of the outside line of the top of the letter (see Figure 5-24).
- 3. We plotted the letter into two arc segments since the circumference of the letter c is more than 180 degrees rotation. For uniformity the segments are equal. Enter the first Mk3 (for the first column segment) in the middle of the first segment, half way from the top end to the center of the letter (see Figure 5-24).
- 4. Enter the second Mk2 to define the end of the inside line of the column at the midpoint of the letter (see Figure 5-24).
- 5. Enter the third Mk2 to define the end of the outside line of the column at the midpoint of the letter (see Figure 5-24).

The start of the second column is already defined by the previous Mk2, Mk2 sequence.

- 6. Enter the second Mk3 (for the second column segment) in the middle of the segment, half way from the center of the letter to the bottom end of the letter c (see Figure 5-24).
- 7. Define the end of the inside wall of the second column by entering the fourth Mk2 at the end of the letter on the inside.
- 8. Finish the column with a Mk2 at the end of the outside line of the arc (see Figure 5-24).
- 9. Generate the lock stitch sequence at the bottom right end of the letter c slightly inside the column stitching.

On the EDS III monitor you will see the letter c sewn in column stitches.

#### Method Two (Paired Mk3s)

This method allows you to digitize non-symmetrically curved column segments that would not be defined properly using the previous method.

Specific Rule For Method Two

When defining a column on an arc, start with the Mk1, Mk2 sequence and end with the Mk2, Mk2 sequence. Using the second method, enter 2 Mk3s in the middle of the arc. The first Mk3 is entered in the middle of the first line of the column, mid-way around the arc you want to define. The second Mk3 is entered in the middle of the second line of the column, mid-way around the arc you are defining. If the Mk3s are not placed directly in the middle of the column, the column will bulge toward the edge where the Mk3 was placed. Make sure you are in the exact center of the column.

# **Plot The Letter O**

As with the first method, since the circumference of the letter o is more than 180 degrees rotation we will generate the letter in more than one arc segment. Typically we would divide it into two 180 degree segments, or four 90 degree segments for uniformity. Make a vertical line and a horizontal line intersecting through the center of the letter dividing it into four 90 degree segments (see Figure 5-25).

Move to the letter o to digitize lock stitches and an underlay.

- 1. Perform the needle up, Mk1, normal stitch, Mk1 sequence to move to the bottom middle area of the letter o (see Figure 5-26).
- 2. Generate lock stitches in the letter **o** in a vertical direction where shown in Figure 5-26.
- 3. Using Mk1s, generate a running stitch underlay completely around the letter (see Figure 5-26). Finish with a Mk1 near your lock stitches.

We are now ready to digitize the letter o in column stitches using the paired Mk3s method.

# Digitize The Letter O

1. At the bottom middle of the inside circle of the letter o enter the first Mk1 (see Figure 5-27).







Figure 5-26

- 2. Enter the first Mk2 at the bottom of the outside circle of the letter (see Figure 5-27).
- 3. Enter your first Mk3 for defining the curvature of the inside line of the left arc directly on the inside boundary of the o, 90 degrees away as plotted in Figure 5-27.
- 4. Enter the second Mk3 for defining the curvature of the outside line of the left arc directly on the outside boundary of the o, 90 degrees away as plotted in Figure 5-27).
- 5. Enter the second Mk2 defining the end of the inside of the column directly at top of the inside circle of the letter (see Figure 5-27).



6. Enter the third Mk2 to define the end of the outside of the column directly at the top of the outside circle of the letter (see Figure 5-27).

When digitizing 2 or more consecutive columns on an arc you do not redefine the beginning of the second (and additional) columns with a Mk1, Mk2. The last Mk2, Mk2 sequence of the prior column defines the start of the current column (see Figure 5-28).

- 7. The start of the right side column is already defined, therefore, enter a Mk3 for this column directly on the inside boundary of the column at the half way point to the bottom of the letter (see Figure 5-28).
- 8. Enter the second Mk3 on the line of the outside border of the circle and half way around to the bottom of the letter (see Figure 5-28).
- 9. Enter the first Mk2 for the end of this column at the bottom middle of the inside circle to define the end of the inside of the right half column (see Figure 5-28). This is the location where you started the column.
- 10. Enter the last Mk2 to define the end of the outside of the column at the bottom of the outside circle of the letter (see Figure 5-28). The column ends should overlap approximately 1/8" to prevent the ends from separating.
- 11. Generate the lock stitch sequence in the bottom middle of the letter **o**.

# **End The Digitizing Session**

- 1. Click on the Needle Up tool in the Object Edit toolbar.
- 2. Click on the Other Function Group tool in the Object Edit toolbar to bring up the secondary toolbar.
- 3. Click the Return To Origin tool.
- 4. At the window menu bar, click on Edit, then click on Digitize in the drop down menu.
- 5. In the Digitizer dialog box, click on End, then click Yes to the question "Are You sure?" in the End Digitizing Session dialog box that appears.

# Save The Design

- 1. Determine a file name for this digitized design. Call it digmelco.
- 2. Click on File in the window menu bar, then click on Save As in the drop down menu.
- 3. In the Directory text box, type the name of the design.
- 4. Click on File Type and click on Directory until you get the pathname directory and file type information you want. For this digitizing session choose the pathname C:\EDS3\DESIGNS and the file name extension CND.
- 5. Click OK and the example will be saved as a condensed file in the DESIGNS sub-directory.

The design you have just completed was a simple basic design that was easy to digitize. In other designs that you digitize, you will find harder ones that include overlaping stitches and designs in which stitches will be lined up along eachother

# **Digitizing Other Designs**

When digitizing other designs, especially those in which you overlap stitches, it is important to follow some of the rules below:

# Plan ahead before digitizing

Always plan ahead when preparing to digitize a design. The sewing will be able to run much faster if it doesn't have to move all around the design. Therefore, digitize from one side of the design to the other, just like in your first design. To do this you must be aware of your stitch list. The sewing machine will follow the stitch list when creating designs.



The A is overlapped because it was digitized first. The circle was stitched on top of the A

The A is now visible because it was digitized second and stitched on top of the circle

Figure 5-29

# Laying Stitches on top of one another

Another important thing to think about before you digitize a design is to look ahead to points in which you will be laying stitches on top of one another. When you attempt to perform this task, you will once again have to be aware of the stitch list and that it is the order in which the sewing peripheral is going to sew.

An example of this kind of a situation would be if you were trying to lay down a digitized letter "A" on top of a digitized circle. If you were to digitize the "A" first in the stitch list, you would not see it. It would be covered by the circle, which would be stitched on top of the "A" (Figure 5-29). If you digitized the circle first, then it would be stitched first, letting the "A" stitch on top of it (Figure 5-29).

# **Sewing Efficiently**

When sewing many copies of a design, it is useful if the design is digitized so that it sews efficiently. In order to accomplish this, it is important to use trims and needle ups sparingly. Every time that command is selected, the sewing peripheral must stop to either move to the next location or to cut the thread. To avoid having to needle up a lot, you must plan your stitching ahead. It is like making a drawing without lifting the pencil off the page. Every time that you are forced to "lift the pencil off the page," or needle up, your drawing loses efficiency

# **Other Column Stitching Techniques**

The following are examples of various other techniques for digitizing curved column segments that are difficult to digitize using the two common methods previously discussed.

# **Curve Smoothing**

Digitizing the shapes shown below as column stitches is difficult at best. Using Mk4s to define the sides of a column allows these shapes to be digitized easily and accurately with column stitches.

# **General Rules**

#1 Always begin entering the Mk4s on the side of the column where you entered the Mk1 to begin the column.



Figure 5-30

#2 You may enter up to 48 Mk4s per side when defining the sides of a column with multiple Mk4s.

The first sample of curve smoothing is shown in Figure 5-30. To produce column stitching similar to the illustration at the right, refer to the plot on the left in that figure.

- 1. Enter a Mk1 at point A and a Mk2 a point B to initiate the column.
- 2. Enter a Mk4 at C and a Mk2 at D.
- 3. On the other side enter a Mk4 at E then a Mk2 at point F to complete the column.

The column will look like the illustration at the right in Figure 5-30, with smooth curved sides.



Figure 5-31

Another sample of curve smoothing is shown in Figure 5-31. Suppose you wanted to digitize column stitches in the shaded area of the shape shown at the left in Figure 5-31.

1. Plot the shape by dividing it into four similar sections as shown in the second from left illustration in Figure 5-31.

- 2. Begin the column stitch digitizing with a Mk1 at A and a Mk2 at B. This is the way a column is always started.
- 3. Enter a Mk4 at the center point of the line from A to C, which is indicated with the number 1.
- 4. Enter a Mk2 at C and the final Mk2 at D to complete the column stitch digitizing for that section.
- 5. Since the last two Mk2s have defined the beginning of the lower section of the shape the next entry would be a Mk4 at point 2.
- 6. Continue this process until all four sections are digitized. You will get a result similar to the illustration at the right in Figure 5-31.

# **Curve Smoothing With Multiple Mk4s**

Another type of curve smoothing column digitizing is to define a side or sides using multiple Mk4s. The sample in Figure 5-32 illustrates this technique.

- 1. Refer to the Figure 5-32 and enter a Mk1 at point A and a Mk2 a point B to initiate the column.
- 2. Enter a series of Mk4s to define the side from point A to C.
- 3. Enter a Mk2 at point C to complete the definition of the first side.
- 4. Enter a series of Mk4s from point B to point D to define the shape of the second side of the column.



Figure 5-33

5. At point D enter a Mk2 to complete the column definition.

The result of the above digitizing will yield a design similar to the one on the left in Figure 5-32.

#### **Closely Paired Mk3s**



Figure 5-32

This technique allows you to digitize curved column segments that are not easily digitized using the standard paired Mk3 method. The technique simply calls for breaking the column into smaller segments.

In the sample in Figure 5-33, the segments are plotted as shown, and each Mark point is identified with a letter.

The way the column segments are broken up before you digitize determines the direction the stitches will lay. The first stitch of each segment will align with the line defining the beginning of that seg-

ment; the last stitch will align with the line defining its end. In other words, the stitch angle will be parallel to the lines crossing between the pairs. Therefore, you can better control the lay of the stitches around a curved column by using this technique.

- 1. To digitize this shape enter a Mk1 at point A and a Mk2 at point B. This identifies the start of the column.
- Continue to identify the remaining segments by entering Mk3s in alphabetical order at the plotted points C through R. Remember to digitize each segment line in the same direction (from inside to outside in this sample).
- 3. Complete the column with a Mk2 at point S and a Mk2 at point T. The result of closely paired Mk3s is shown in the sewout to the right in the illustration.

In the sample of the O in Figure 5-34, you can also use the closely paired Mk3s technique to



Figure 5-34





make column stitching.

1. Plot the segments as shown and begin the





column with a Mk1 at point A and a Mk2 at point B.

- Enter the Mk3 pairs inside to outside, around the O starting at line C-D, then line E-F, and continue to each of the plotted segment lines. Your last Mk3 pair will be at line y-z.
- 3. End the column digitizing with the Mk2s at points A and B.

When using the closely paired Mk3 technique on letters such as the S in Figure 5-35, you may need to make the Mk3 pairs closer than you might originally think. Notice that the plotting of the end segments of the letter S are too wide, with the end result being too straight as shown.

By dividing each of the end segments into two you will achieve a much smoother formation at the ends as shown in Figure 5-36.



Figure 5-37

# Closely Paired Mk2s

There are situations in digitizing columns where your best alternative is digitize using Mk2s, but very closely paired. Refer to the palm tree in Figure 5-37 and notice that in certain areas, using the other methods will not work as well as 3 or 4 columns using Mk2s.

Notice the two curved segments that make the turn located in circle A in Figure 5-37. These two segments may be digitized by using "method one" as described earlier, by putting a Mk3 in the middle of the curved column (The dots inside the sections indicate where a Mk3 may be placed).

In circle B, the two curved segments that make the turn are not symmetrical enough to allow the method one technique. In this situation, it is recommended to make normal straight-line column digitizing (Mk2s at each of the corners), but in smaller segments. (See the outset labeled C in Figure 5-37).

# **Singleline Column Stitching Method**

Another method to produce columns is to identify the column by entering mark points on a single side or down the center of the column. This method only works when you wish to maintain an equal column width throughout.

#### **Singleline Input**

For generating a straight column or straight angled column the inputs are Mk1 points. To generate a spline curve column the inputs are a Mk1 and several Mk4s (at least 3 Mk4s for every 90 degree arc). A circular column is generated with a Mk1 and an even number of Mk3s (an odd number of



Mk3s causes the last Mk3 to be eliminated). Refer to Figures 5-38 through 5-43 for illustrations of the Singleline methods of column digitizing.

- 1. To generate a column by the Singleline method, click on the Column Group tool in the Object Edit toolbar and click on the Singleline Input button in the secondary toolbar.
- 2. You must select the type of Singleline you wish to perform by clicking one of the three tool choices (Left Line, Center Line, or Right Line).
- 3. To establish a width for the column click the Width tool to open the Enter Column Width dialog box. Type the specific embroidery point size for the width in the text box and click OK.
- 4. When you have finished a Singleline column session click on the Singleline Input Off tool in the Column Group secondary toolbar or press Enter on the computer keyboard.

# **Fill Stitches**

The Fill Stitch is used to generate a solid background for a design or to provide a solid-colored design. A fill pattern is made of many rows of running stitches going back and forth over a designated area. The process used in making fill stitches is the most comprehensive of the three stitches. There are many more parameters which can be controlled and more steps in the process.

# **Fill Stitch Characteristics**

There are many factors that may be manipulated to form various looks in fill stitching. (Refer to the Figure 5-44.)

#### **Stitch Density**

Stitch density when applied to fills is similar to the definition describing column stitch density. Fill stitch density is how many embroidery points there are between rows of stitches (see Figure 5-44).

#### **Stitch Length**

This is the same definition used to describe running stitches. Stitch length is the distance set for





maximum length between needle penetrations.

#### **Partition Lines**

Before getting into the partition line sequence an explanation of partition lines is warranted. "Partition lines" is a mathematical term, and the lines are seen only by the computer. the partition lines are used to determine where the needle will penetrate on each stitch line. Partition lines are numbered beginning with 0; and using EDS III you can choose from 2 to 8 partition lines (numbered 0 through 7).

Each row of stitching consists of needle penetrations made from one partition line. The number of rows in a partition line set always equals the number of partition lines. In the case of the Figure 5-44 illustration the number of partition lines is 2, therefore 2 rows of stitching make up the partition line



Figure 5-45

set. The two partition lines in Figure 5-44 are numbered 0 and 1. The drawing below will help you understand their use.

Now, let's increase the number of partition lines to 4. They will be numbered: 0,1,2, and 3. the stitch length and density will remain the same. In the case of 4 partition lines, the following applies:

1st stitch line - the needle penetrates at the intersection of the stitch line and partition line 0.

2nd stitch line - the needle penetrates at the intersection of the stitch line and partition line 1.

<u>Stitch Line</u>	Partition Line		
1	0		
2	2	The needle repeats this	
3	1	sequence each 4 stitch lines.	
4	3		
5	0		
6	2		
7	1		
8	3		Partition Li



3rd stitch line - the needle penetrates at the intersection of the stitch line and partition line 2.

4th stitch line - the needle penetrates at the intersection of the stitch line and partition line 3.

The needle repeats this sequence every 4 stitch lines.

The partition line sequence in Figure 5-45 is: 0, 1, 2, 3; 0, 1, 2, 3, etc.

# **Partition Line Sequence**

If you look closely at the finished fills, you will be able to distinguish a visual pattern. You can vary

Start Design		
MK1 0 0		<u></u>
Needle IIn		<u>—\$——Ă——</u> `
MK1_100 100		<del>_X</del>
Marmal Ctitab		<u> </u>
	0 <u>ŏ-</u> <u>∀</u>	
MKI-100 100		<u> -ð - X X</u>
F2 Dens: 4.2	8 <u>-2</u>	<del></del> `
Len: 40		— <u>—                                   </u>
Angle: 90.0	│ X <u>——X</u> —— <u>&gt;</u>	<u></u>
MK1 -100 100	∥ ŏ <u>——ŏ==<del>X</del> </u>	_ <u></u> ;
MK1 0 100		<u>—ç——&amp;——;</u>
MK1 0 0	8 <u> </u>	<u>=x==ō(</u>
MK1-100 0	8 <u>——————————</u>	_89
MK2 0 100		<u> </u>
MK2 0 100	2 −−− 2 −− 2 −− 2 −− 2 −− 2 −− 2 −− 2	_ <del>iŏ</del> i
MINZ U U MINZ 100 0		<u>=X=-~~</u> (
MK2-100 U		<u> </u>
MK3-100 100	. ă <del>ă_</del>	
	Figure 5-47	

this pattern by changing the stitch length and density, and by changing the angle of the partition lines; but going one step further, you can change the sequence of the partition order, ie., 0, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7. By clicking on Fill Parameters in the Fill Secondary Menu, you can choose Partition Line



Figure 5-48

Sequence and change the sequence to whatever order you desire. In Figure 5-46, 4 partition lines were used and the sequence was set at: 0, 2, 1, 3; 0, 2, 1, 3. Notice that by changing the line sequence in this fill, that the pattern seen in Figure 5-46 has changed.



Figure 5-49

# Angle

Start Design
MK1 0 0
Needle Up
MK1 -100 100
Normal Stitch
MK1 -100 100
F2 Dens: 4.2
Len: 40
Angle: 60.0
MK1 -100 100
MK1 0 100
MK1 0 0
MK1 -100 0
MK2 0 100
MK2 0 0
MK2 -100 0
MK3-100 100
11



Figure 5-50

Start Design MK1 0 0	
MK1 0 0	
Needle Up	
MK1 -100 100	
Normal Stitch	
MK1 -100 100	
F2 Dens: 4.2	
Len: 40	
Angle: 120.0	
MK1 -100 100	
MK1 0 100	
MK1 0 0	
MK1 -100 0	
MK2 0 100	
MK2 0 0	
MK2 -100 0	
MK3-100 100	



Figure 5-51

The fill pattern defined by the stitch length, density, number of partition lines, and the partition line sequence, may be further modified by changing the angle of the partition lines. The partition line angle is the angle made by the intersection of any given partition line with the line of stitching in a fill pattern. The angle is measured in a counter-clockwise rotation from the left end of the line of stitching (see Figure 5-47). The angle can be any number between 1 degree and 179 degrees.

A 90 degree angle will have each stitch point of a partition line always lining up directly under each other, producing a line that is 90 degrees from the line of stitching, or directly perpendicular to the line of stitching. (See the illustration Figure 5-47).

A 45 degree angle will have each stitch point of a partition line lining up at an offset that will make a 45 degree angle when a line is drawn through each stitch point of the partition line (see Figure 5-48).

A 30 degree angle will have each stitch point of a partition line lining up at an offset that makes a 30 degree angle when a line is drawn through each stitch point of the partition line (see Figure 5-49).

Examples illustrating 60 degree and 120 degree angles are shown in Figures 5-50 and 5-51.

# Fill Methods

There are two methods which can be used in making fill stitches. There is no specific name given to the first method, so for this discussion we will label it the simple fill method. The second method is called complex fill and is discussed later in this chapter.

# **Basic Rules to Create a Simple Fill**

Note: Always begin your fill session by clicking on the FILL GROUP FUNCTION button in the Object Edit Toolbar and selecting the FILL PARAMETERS secondary tool. After choosing the desired parameters in the Insert Fill Stitch dialog box click OK to initiate the fill session.



А

С

Area to be filled

Figure 5-52

- Define the fist line of stitches with a Mk 1 at each end of the line A-B, location A first, then B (see illustrations in Figures 6-52 and 6-53). The first Mk1 (at location A) is the entry point for the fill stitching.
- Define the first line of stitches with a Mk1 at each end of the line as shown in locations C and D in the illustrations in Figures 6-52 and 6-53. It is important that you define points C and D in the right order because the whichever point on C-D is digitized last will be the exit point of the thread.
- Always make the first and last line definitions parallel with each other (i.e., A-B should be parallel with C-D)
- The longer of the two lines determines the direction of the fill stitching, with the shorter line

В

D

always finishing parallel with the longer regardless of the direction of the shorter line.

- Always define the start of the first side with a Mk2 at location B in Figures 6-52 and 6-53.
- Use Mk1s in appropriate increments to define uneven sections of the first side until you get to line C-D.
- Continuing to refer to Figures 6-52 and 6-53, define the end of the first side with a Mk2 at the end of line C-D closest to the first side.
- Define the start of the second side with a Mk2 at the end of line C-D closest to the second side.
- Again use Mk1s in appropriate increments to define uneven sections of the second side until you get to point A of line A-B (see Figures 6-52 and 6-53).
- Enter a Mk3 at point A to complete the fill.
- Always digitize the smaller fills first when digitizing a design that requires more than one fill to complete the total fill. An example of this rule is found with the first fill digitized with the irregular shaped block in Figure 6-54.

#### **Prepare For Digitizing Fill Stitches**

Start a new digitizing session. For this session load the file from the c:\eds3\designs directory titled irgshape.pcx.

1. Click on the Edit menu item in the Menu Bar of the Object Edit window.



Figure 5-54

- 2. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics and then click on Load Graphic.
- 3. Click and/or double click in the Open Graphic dialog box until you get the c:\eds3\designs directory path and .PCX as the File Type.
- 4. Locate the file named irgshape.pcx and load that file into the EDS III Object Edit window.

The image on the display will look similar to the illustration in Figure 5-54.

- 5. Click the Needle Up button in the Object Edit toolbar then click the Mk1 button in the toolbar to select it.
- 6. Click in the area in the shape identified as location 1 in Figure 5-54 to put a Mk1 at that location.





- 7. Click the Normal Stitch button in the toolbar, then generate the lock stitches.
- 8. To keep the material from puckering or migrating during the fill stitching, digitize a running stitch underlay by entering Mk1s at locations 2 through 8 as shown in Figure 5-54. The underlay should run opposite to the direction of the fill.

# **Plot The Artwork**

You now have to decide how and where to digitize your fills by plotting the design artwork. Refer to the illustration and steps below to plot the design.

Since digitizing is created between two parallel lines, we cannot digitize the entire design with just one fill. For this design, we need to create two independent fills - one for the little triangular shape in the upper right and the the other for the rest of the design.

1. Draw a line between points C1 and D1 as shown in Figure 5-55. This line must be parallel to the top line of the design (A2 to B2 in the illustration).

This line divides the design into two shapes. One shape is the triangle created between the points A1, B1, C1, and D1. The second shape is created between the points A2, B2, C2, D2, C1, and D1.

- 2. At the first of the two fills (the triangle) label the first line "A1-B1" and last line "C1-D1" as shown in Figure 5-55.
- 3. Around the second of the two fills, label the first line A2-B2 and last line C2-D2, also shown in Figure 5-55.

# Your First Fill Digitizing

First select a combination of fill parameters (density, stitch length, number of partition lines, partition line sequence, and the partition line angle). You can select a pre-determined set of parameters that are stored in the EDS III program. There are sixteen pre-defined fill patterns. Fourteen of these patterns (Fills 2 through 8 and 12 through 18) are true fill patterns. The other two patterns (Fills 1 and



Figure 5-56

11) are identical Blatt stitch patterns which generate parallel satin stitching when used.

A table containing all the specific parameter settings for each fill is located in Chapter 4 (the Reference section) of this manual.

- Note: Rule number references in the following steps are for the General Rules for Simple Fills found a few pages earlier in this section.
- 1. Click on the Fill Group tool in the Object Edit toolbar to bring up the Fill secondary toolbar.
- 2. Click the Fill Parameters tool in the secondary toolbar to open the Insert Fill Stitch dialog box.
- 3. Click on Fourths to identify the fill partition, then click OK.
- 4. If the Mk1 button is not selected in the Object Edit toolbar click the Mk1 button to select it.
- 5. Enter a Mk1 at A1 in the illustration in Figure 5-56. This will identify the 'A' end of the first line of the first fill.
- 6. Enter another Mk1 at B1 (near, but not on A1) to identify the 'B' end of the first line of the fill.
- Note: To avoid any undesirable effects, points A1 and B1 should not be superimposed on each other. The line A1 B1 is so short that when the design is sewn it will appear as a point.
- Enter a Mk1 at location C1 and another Mk1 at D1 to identify the last line of the fill (see rule #2). This is the longest of the two lines and as rule #3b states, the direction of fill stitching will run the same as this line.
- 8. In the Object Edit toolbar click the Mk2 button to select it.
- 9. Enter a Mk2 at point B1 as shown in Figure 5-56. This identifies the start of the first side of the fill.

10. Next enter Mk2s at C1; and then D1.



Figure 5-57

- 11. Click on the Mk3 button in the Object Edit toolbar click to select it.
- 12. To complete your first fill digitizing enter a Mk3 at point A1 in the illustration.

Now, as shown in Figure 5-56, the monitor will display the triangular section you just digitized in a fill pattern that enters at point A1 and exits at point D1. If you want the fill stitching to exit at the left of the triangle, you may interchange points C1 and D1 when you digitize. The fill patterns should overlap slightly to prevent gapping.

#### Second Fill Of First Design

Let's digitize the second fill. We know the first fill exits at location D1.

- 1. Repeat the steps required to initialize a fill:
  - a) Click the Fill Function Group tool in the Object Edit toolbar then click the Fill Parameters tool in the secondary toolbar to open the Insert Fill Stitch dialog box.
  - b) Click on Fourths to identify the fill partition, then click OK. This fill will match the first fill.
- 2. In the Object Edit toolbar click the Mk1 button to select it.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 at A2 in the illustration in Figure 5-57 and another Mk1 at B2 to define the first line of the fill.

4. Enter a Mk1 at location C2 and another Mk1 at D2 to identify the last line of the fill.

Notice that the two lines (A2-B2 and C2-D2) are parallel to each other.

Also, notice that line A2-B2 is the longer of the two lines, so it will determine the direction of the stitches in the fill.

- 5. In the Object Edit toolbar click the Mk2 button to select it.
- 6. Now enter a Mk2 a point B2 in the illustration in Figure 5-57 to identify the start of the first side of the second fill.
- 7. Enter a Mk2 at C2 to complete the first side; and then another Mk2 at D2 to identify the start of the second side.
- Note: This side is not straight in getting back to A2 at the first line. You must enter Mk1s at points C1 and then D1 to define the irregularity of the side before finishing it and completing the fill.
- 8. In the Object Edit toolbar click the Mk1 button and put the Mk1s in the locations C1 and D1.
- 9. After the last Mk1 (at D1) to define the irregularity of the side, change the Mark button in the Object Edit toolbar to Mk3 and enter a Mk3 at point A2 to complete the second fill of this design.

Now the monitor should display the entire shape (both the triangle and the second fill) in the fill stitching pattern that enters at point A1 (see rule #1) and exits at point D2 (see rule #2).

Notice that the stitching in the second fill is running the same direction as the stitching in the previous triangular fill. This is because the lines determining the stitching direction for each fill (line C1, D1 for the first; and line A2, B2 for the second) are parallel to each other.

- 10. Finish the design by clicking Needle Up, placing a Mk1 in the center of the design, and clicking the Return To Origin tool from the Other Function Group secondary toolbar.
- 11. End the digitizing session by going into the Edit menu and clicking on the Digitize menu item, then clicking End in the dialog box. Click Yes to the question in the dialog box.
- 12. To save the digitizing session click File, then Save As.



Figure 5-58

- 13. Click on the file type until it is .cnd.
- 14. Click on the directory until the pathname is c:\eds3\designs
- 15. Type the file name digshape and click OK.

# More Advanced Fill Digitizing

The examples used in describing the rules (digitizing a square) are the simplest digitizing shapes. The irregular shape we digitized for our first example was a good exercise for the beginning digitizer.

Now try digitizing the Saurer logo.

#### Load Graphic

For this session please load the file from the c:\eds3\designs directory titled sfill.pcx.

В

- 1. Click on the Edit menu item in the Menu Bar of the Object Edit window.
- 2. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics and then click on Load Graphic.
- Click and/or double click in the Open Graphic dialog box until you get the c:\eds3\designs directory path and .PCX as the File Type.
- 4. Locate the file named sfill.pcx and load it into the EDS III Object Edit window. When loaded properly the image on the display will look similar to the illustration in Figure 5-58.

#### Start New Digitizing Session

Figure 5-59

С

- 1. Click the Fill Function Group tool in the Object Edit toolbar then click the Fill Parameters tool in the secondary toolbar to open the Insert Fill Stitch dialog box.
- 2. Click on Fourths to identify the fill partition, then click OK.
- 3. Click the Needle Up button in the toolbar then click the Mk1 button.

- 4. Click in the area in the shape identified as location 1 in Figure 5-58 and enter a Mk1.
- 5. Click the Normal Stitch button in the toolbar.
- Generate the lock stitches, then put down a running stitch underlay by entering Mk1s at locations 2 through 4 as shown in Figure 5-58.

#### Digitize The First Fill

- 1. After generating the simple underlay in the design, perform the following required functions to initialize the first fill:
- 2. Click on the Fill Group tool in the Object Edit toolbar to bring up the Fill secondary toolbar.



Figure 5-60

- 3. Click the Fill Parameters tool in the secondary toolbar to open the Insert Fill Stitch dialog box.
- 4. Click on Fourths to identify the fill partition, then click OK.
- 5. Go to the lower left area of the top section of the logo and enter a Mk1 at point A as shown in Figure 5-59. This first Mk1 (identifying the beginning of the first line of stitches in the fill) will be slightly offset from the exact mid-point of the arc in that shape.
- 6. Enter a second Mk1 at point B in the same area, slightly offset from the the first Mk1, but this time to the other side of the mid-point of the arc. This identifies the end of the first line of stitches.

7. Now enter Mk1s at points C and D to identify the last line of stitches.

Refer to Figure 5-60 to define the sides of the fill. Remember to define the first side beginning with point B.

- 8. Change the toolbar Mark selection to Mk2 and enter a Mk2 at point B to start the definition of the first side of the fill.
- 9. To define the curvature of the arc from point B to the area where the line straightens, change the toolbar Mark selection to Mk1 and enter Mk1s repeatedly around the arc to the straight area (see 1b through 4b in Figure 5-60).
- 10. Change the toolbar Mark selection to Mk2 again and enter a Mk2 at point D to define the end of the first side.
- 11. Enter a Mk2 at point C to define the beginning of the last side of the fill.
- 12. As in defining the curvature in the first side, enter Mk1 at points 1c through 4c to define the curvature of the last side.
- 13. At point A, change the toolbar Mark selection to Mk3 and enter a Mk3 to complete the fill stitch digitizing process. You now will have a fill pattern inside the top section of the Saurer logo.

Regenerate the display on the monitor and notice the fill stitching is running in Figure 5-62

the direction of line C-D of this section since line C-D is the longest of the two lines that set up the fill.

# Digitize The Second Fill

1. Near point D in the first fill, generate a lock stitch pattern, then add the needle up / normal stitch functions to go to point 1 in the middle section of the logo as shown in Figure 5-61.



- 2. Put in a lock stitch pattern and generate underlay stitches with Mk1s at points 2, 3, 4, and 5 in Figure 5-61.
- 3. Click the Fill Function Group tool in the Object Edit toolbar then click the Fill Parameters tool in the secondary toolbar to open the Insert Fill Stitch dialog box.
- 4. Click in the diamond next to the fill partition you wish to use, then click OK.
- 5. Now move to point A in Figure 5-61 and enter a Mk1 to start this fill.

To get the stitching in the second fill to run the same direction as the stitching in the first fill, the longest line in the second fill must be parallel to line C-D



Figure 5-63

of the first fill. The line running from point A to point B in this middle fill just happens to be parallel to line C-D of the first section.

- 6. Move to point B in Figure 5-61 and enter another Mk1. You have just defined the first line of the middle fill.
- 7. Enter Mk1s at C and D in Figure 5-61 to define the last line of the fill. Notice that this line is the shorter of the two so line A-B will determine the direction of stitching.
- 8. Refer to Figure 5-62 now and go to point B as with the first section of the logo and enter a Mk2 to define the beginning of the first side.
- 9. Define the curvature of the shape with Mk1s where needed (see 1b through 7b in Figure 5-62)

until you get to point 7b.

10. Enter a Mk2 at point D to complete the definition of the first side.



Figure 3-64

- 11. Enter a Mk2 at point C, Mk1s at points 1c through 6c, and the final Mk3 back at point A to define the last side and complete the fill process for the middle section of the logo.
- 12. Regenerate the display on the monitor again. Notice the fill stitching is running in the direction of line A-B of this section; and that the stitching direction of these first two fills are running the same.
- 13. Generate lock stitches near point D, move to point 1 in Figure 5-63 with the needle up / normal stitch sequence, and generate another set of lock stitches to get ready for the last section of the Saurer logo fill stitching.

# **Fill Digitizing The Last Section**

- 1. After generating the simple underlay in the design, perform the steps required to initialize the fill.
- 2. Without any further instructions, use the knowledge you have acquired and refer to Figures 5-60 and 5-63 to complete the last fill stitching of the Saurer logo. Refer to the previous sections for help, if needed.
- 3. When you have completed the fill stitching with a Mk3 at point A, perform a lock stitch at D in Figure 5-63.

You have completed the fill stitching on the Saurer logo and it should look similar to the illustration in Figure 5-64.

# **Complete the Simple Fill Digitizing Session**

- 1. Click on the Needle Up tool in the Object Edit toolbar.
- 2. Place a Mk1 in the center of the design.
- 3. Click the Other Function Group tool and click the Return to Origin button in the secondary toolbar.
- 4. At the window menu bar, click on Edit, then click on Digitize in the drop down menu.
- 5. In the Digitizer dialog box, click on End, then click Yes to the question "Are You sure?" in the End Digitizing Session dialog box that appears.

# Save The Design

- 1. Determine a file name for this digitized design. Let's call it digsfill.
- 2. Click on File in the window menu bar, then click on Save As in the drop down menu.
- 3. Click on the file type until it is .cnd.
- 4. Click on the directory until the pathname is c:\eds3\designs.
- 5. Type the file name digsfill and click OK.

# **Complex Fills**



The second method for digitizing fills within the digitizing option of EDS III, is called Complex fills. Actually, the complex fill is the simpler of the two methods because the computer is used more in automating the process.

Note: Complex fill cannot be used as part of a Stored Symbol.

#### **General Rules**

Following are some generalized statements describing the process of generating fill stitches using the complex fill method.

- Digitizing in complex fill mode is initiated by clicking on the Complex Fill button from the Fill Function Group tool. From there, the Insert Complex Fill dialog box opens for you to modify as required and accept by clicking OK.
- Once a complex fill is initiated, a series of instructions appears on the status line of the EDS III Layout Window to guide you through the required inputs.
- Mk1s for straight lines and Mk4s for smooth curves are the only Mks used in developing the complex fill outlines.
- When defining an outline, DO NOT overlap the first and last Mks, or any other Mk that makes up the outline. Outlines cannot be touching.

# Digitizing A Complex Fill

For digitizing a complex fill we will use the Saurer logo outline shown in Figure 5-65.

For this session please load the file from the c:\eds3\designs directory titled scomplx.pcx.

- 1. Click on the Edit menu item in the Menu Bar of the Object Edit window.
- 2. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics and then click on Load Graphic.
- 3. Click and/or double click in the Open Graphic dialog box until you get the c:\eds3\designs directory path and .PCX as the File Type.
- 4. Locate the file named scomplx.pcx and load it into the EDS III Object Edit window. When loaded properly the image on the display will look similar to the illustration in Figure 5-65.

We are going to outline the outer shape of the design to define the outside boundaries of the stitching. Then we will outline the three sections of the Saurer logo as areas that we do not wish to stitch. When this digitizing session is completed we will have a design which has stitching around the 3 Saurer logo sections, but no

stitching in the logo sections.

# Start New Digitizing Session

- Click the Needle Up button in the toolbar then click the Mk1 button.
- 2. Click in the area in the shape identified as location 1 in Figure 5-66 and enter a Mk1.
- 3. Click the Normal Stitch button in the toolbar then click the Mk1 button.
- 4. Generate the lock stitches at location 1 in Figure 5-66.

# Initiate Complex Fill



Figure 5-66

- 1. After generating the simple underlay in the design, perform the following required functions to initialize the first fill.
- 2. Click on the Fill Function Group tool in the Object Edit toolbar to bring up the Fill secondary toolbar.

3. Click the Complex Fill tool in the secondary toolbar to open the Insert Complex Fill dialog box.

This dialog box contains several text boxes for the various fill parameter items which have been discussed in the simple fills section. There are also text boxes for fill underlay information. You may change any of the items in the various text boxes in the dialog box, but for this session leave all the settings in the dialog as they appear.

4. Click OK and you are ready to Start CF Outline 1.

#### **First Outline**

After completing the previous steps, you are now ready for the start of the first complex fill outline.

- 1. Enter a Mk1 in the very top of the design shown as item A in Figure 5-66.
- 2. Enter another Mk1 at approximately point B in Figure 5-66.
- 3. Now digitize around the curve of the design on the right edge with Mk4s at the approximate locations 1b through 4b as shown in Figure 5-66.
- 4. Enter another Mk1 at point C on the very bottom corner of the design as shown in Figure 5-66.
- 5. Enter another Mk1 at point D with Mk4s around the curve of



Figure 5-67
the left edge of the design in the approximate locations shown as 1d through 4d in Figure 5-66.

You do not need to enter any more Mark points to finish the outline. When the first outline is completed in the next step, the last Mark point entered (4d) will automatically be connected to the first Mark point (A).

6. To conclude the initial outline of the design, press the Enter key on the computer keyboard. The status line at the bottom of the screen prompts for Start CF Outline 2. You may now start the second complex fill outline.

At this time, you may either start a second outline (which we will do) or begin the completion steps for the complex fill. We will discuss the completion steps after the fourth outline has been created.



## Second Outline

1. Enter a Mk1 at point E in Figure 5-67. This is the upper corner point of the top section of the Saurer logo.

- 2. Next, enter Mk1s at point F; and then point G.
- 3. Now enter Mk4s around the entire bottom left arc of this section (points 1g through 6g) to provide the curvature of this arc.

As with the first outline, you do not need to enter any more Mark points to finish this second outline. When the outline is terminated in the next step, the last Mark point entered (6g) will automatically be connected to the first Mark point (E) of the second outline.

4. To conclude the second outline of the design press the Enter key on the computer keyboard; watch for *Outline 3* to appear on the Status Bar.

## Third And Fourth Outlines

Now that you have generated the initial and second outlines, you are ready to complete the last two outlines of the design, CF Outline 3 and CF Outline 4.

- 1. Continue to follow the points shown in Figure 5-68 in their alpha-numeric order. Enter the Mk1 from H through to the last Mk4 at location 4p near the top point of the lower section of the logo. Enter Mk1s at the capital letter points defining lines, and Mk4s at the numbers associated with lower class letters defining arcs.
- 2. Remember to press the Enter key on the computer keyboard at the end of the third outline, after the Mk1 at point K. The Status Bar will prompt you to begin Outline 4.
- 3. After entering the Mk4 at 4p, go to the next section in this manual to begin the steps to complete the complex fill session.

## **Complex Fill Completion Steps**

- 1. As with the end of the other outlines, when you press the Enter key on the computer keyboard you may start another outline. We have no more outlines, so to indicate the end of the complex fill outlines press the Enter key on the computer keyboard a second time. The status line at the bottom of the screen prompts for Select CF Entry.
- 2. Now select the complex fill entry point. Enter a Mk1 at the point you want to start sewing within the complex fill area. If the Mk1 is entered outside the complex fill area it will automatically be moved to the edge of the complex fill. The status line at the bottom of the screen prompts for Select CF Exit.
- 3. Next select the exit point for the complex fill. Enter a Mk1 at the location you want the complex fill to finish. Any point on the outside boundary is a valid exit point. If the exit point is entered inside or outside the fill area it will be moved to the outside edge.
- 4. After the exit point is set the status line at the bottom of the screen prompts for Select CF Direction. To select a direction for the complex fill stitching enter 2 Mk1s along a true or imaginary line to define the direction (or line) of stitching in the complex fill.

After the second Mk1 is entered the stitches for the complex fill will be generated. Depending on the complexity and size of the design, this will take a few moments to process. After processing, the design will then be shown on the EDS III monitor screen.

## **Complete The Complex Fill Digitizing Session**

Completing and saving a design with a complex fill is the same as with simple fills.

- 1. Click on the Needle Up tool in the Object Edit toolbar.
- 2. Place a Mk1 in the center of the design.
- 3. Click the Other Function Group tool and click the Return to Origin button in the secondary toolbar.
- 4. At the window menu bar, click on Edit, then click on Digitize in the drop down menu.
- 5. In the Digitizer dialog box, click on End, then click Yes to the question "Are You sure?" in the End Digitizing Session dialog box that appears.

## Save The Design

- 1. Determine a file name for this digitized design. Call it cmplxfil.
- 2. Click on File in the window menu bar, then click on Save As in the drop down menu.
- 3. Click on the file type until it is .cnd.
- 4. Click on the directory until the pathname is c:\eds3\designs.
- 5. Type the file name cmplxfil and click OK.

# 6. Chenille Digitizing

The basic process of Chenille stitching is to produce a design that is filled with loop stitches of yarn. Typical designs digitized in chenille are the athletic letters sewn on jackets.

If you know how to digitize for embroidery, the transition to digitizing for chenille will be a simple matter for you. Among the differences from ordinary embroidery is the distance between the stitches. The stitches are placed at a lesser density that still gives a full-bodied, textured surface with no visible background within the fill. When you digitize these designs you must be aware of this and other differences in requirements. This chapter relates to digitizing in EDS III for the Melco CH 1 Chenille machine.

# Stitch Types

There are two types of stitches that are generated for the Chenille machine. They are:

- 1) the MOSS stitch (also called a LOOP stitch).
- 2) the CHAIN stitch.

The moss stitch provides the raised "chenille" stitching, while the chain stitch is used for outlining and bordering the design (see Figure 6-1).



Illustration looking similar to a Chenile Moss Stitch



Illustration looking similar to a Chenile Chain Stitch

## Figure 6-1

You may change from one type of stitch to the other as you digitize by selecting the stitch you want on the tablet digitizer movable menu, or by entering into the chenille function of the Insert Condensed Function dialog box if on-screen digitizing.

During the digitizing function, most often the order of stitches from outside to inside in a border is: Chain, Chain, Moss. Some people however, prefer the order to be Chain, Moss, Moss. After the border, the digitizing is done with moss stitches for the inner body of the design.

# **Stitch Parameters**

The following stitch parameters often work well for digitizing designs for the chenille machine:

Stitch Length, Normal Stitch

Don't be afraid to practice. Remember, you can delete your density and length datasets and insert new values if you need to change something.

•Use a stitch length from 18 to 22 points for both chain and moss stitches.

## Fills

A fill is one way to generate moss stitching to fill an area. Fill stitches work better when you are filling a large area. Therefore, for large areas use fills, and for small areas use coils.

#### **Rules For Fills**

- •Set fill stitch length to 22 points.
- •Set fill density from 35 to 38 points.
- •The partition line angle is, for the most part, irrelevant.
- •Lay down fill lines diagonally, not perfectly horizontal or vertical.
- •Generate a fill twice, each at a 45° angle to the other.

Do not generate any underlay when making chenille fills.





Figure 6-2

The reason for this is that if you were to sew in a clockwise direction you add more twist to the thread in the same direction that it was originally twisted (see Figure 6-3). This added twist causes the thread to become much tighter and distorts the moss stitch loops.



Figure 6-3

#### **Rules For Coils**

- For large areas use fills, for small areas use coils.
- Never make a perfect circle with the coil, make an ellipse.
- Make the coil special stitch the size that is required to fill the inner body area (see Figure 6-4).
- Make rotation of the coil special stitch counter-clockwise.
- Never lay coils over each other. For example, in a capital T, stitch coils from the upper left to the middle, walk stitch out to the upper right extreme, then come back to the middle again with the coil stitching and finish stitching coils down the middle of the body (see Figure 6-5).

# **Needle Height**

The Needle Height function provides a means of controlling the height of the loop formed by the CH 1 when it is sewing a moss stitch; and the width (fatness) of the chain stitch. During the digitizing of a chenille design, you click on the Needle Height box in the movable menu to generate a "change needle height" command in your design data. The actual height of the needle is determined later at the keyboard of the CH 1 machine.









# **Digitizing Session**

## **Tablet Artwork**

Good digitizing begins with good artwork; Melco has found that artwork 3 to 6 times larger than the finished product is best to work with. The overall process is easier if the artwork is exactly 3 times, 4 times, 5 times, or 6 times larger. If at all possible, you should try to avoid using scale factors like 3.624, or 4.18, or 5.8375. In other words, make your artwork a whole number multiple of the finished size.

For the most part, artwork for Chenile consists of several parallel lines. (See the plotting of a simple box shown in Figures 6-6 and 6-7.)

Artwork Ratio	Distance be	etween lines
	Inches	Millimeters
2:1	1/8	3.2 mm
3:1	3/16	4.8 mm
4:1	1/4	6.4 mm
5:1	5/16	8.0 mm
6:1	3/8	9.6 mm

Spacing between the parallel lines is designated per the following table:

#### **Session Setup**

Following are the initial setup conditions you must select in order to digitize for the chenille machine.

- 1. Attach the artwork the same as with embroidery digitizing.
- 2. Initiate the beginning of the design the same as embroidery digitizing.
- 3. Set the Stitch Length to 22 points.
- 4. Set Maximum Stitch Length to 50 points.

#### **Important Notes**

- Always do borders first.
- Remember to set the scale whenever you change design sizes.
- If possible, finish digitizing close to the 270 degree location (center of left edge) in a design. The yarn will then slip off the needle hook more easily when you return to center. Therefore, you do not drag yarn and possibly pull stitches out of the material.

# Digitize

As an example, consider a simple box as shown in Figure 6-6. The customer wants this box digitized for chenille stitching at a height and width of 2 inches. We've decided to make the artwork 8 inches square (4:1 scale).

According to the table on the previous page, lines A, B, C, and D should be 1/4" (6.4mm) apart. This will put the moss stitches 1/16" (1.6mm) apart on the finished design.

Lines A and B will be chain stitches, and will be digitized first.

1. Begin by selecting the "Chain Stitch" command from the movable menu.



#### Figure 6-6

2. Digitize lines A and B with Mk1s.

Do not start with a "needle height" command. (The beginning chain stitch will automatically pick up the first needle height setting when the design begins sewing.)

Lines C and D will be moss stitches, and will be digitized second.

- 3. Generate a "needle height" command.
- 4. Select the Moss Stitch command.
- 5. Digitize lines C and D with Mk1s.
- 6. Generate another "needle height" command (for the following fills).
- 7. Enter a Mk1 in the [Fills] box and put in the information for the fill type you desire (for example, enter a stitch length of 22 and a density of 35).
- 8. Digitize the two fills shown in Figure 6-7 with one diagonally from W to X, and another diagonal fill from Y to Z.

When digitizing the two crisscrossing fills as shown in Figure 6-7, enter the Mark points for the fill beyond the inner line (D) midway between lines C and D.





- 9. Start the first diagonal fill at W in the illustration in Figure 6-7. Make the first line by entering a Mk1 at the lower left end of the plot line running diagonally on the corner shown as location (a) in the enlargement of the W corner in Figure 6-8.
- 10. Finish the first line at W in the Figure 6-7 by entering a Mk1 at the upper right end of the plot line running diagonally on the corner shown as (b) in the enlargement of the W corner in Figure 6-8.
- 11. Continue to digitize the first set of fill parameters by identifying the second line at X in Figure 6-7 in the same manner as in steps 8 and 9.





- 12. Finish the first fill the same way you would finish an embroidery fill (fill information is found in Chapter 6).
- 13. Now identify the second fill starting at corner Y in Figure 6-7. Identify it in the same fashion as you did the first fill.

We used two different needle heights for the moss stitches. In conjunction with the chain stitches, we have a design that builds up in height from the edges to the middle. If we were to look at a cross section of the box, it would look similar to the diagram in Figure 6-9.

The drawing in Figure 6-10 is an example of 1:1 artwork for a 4" basketball.

The ball color chain stitch is done all the way around the ball and around each fill area. Then walk around the moss stitch and fill for each fill area. Movement from one fill area to the next is accomplished with a chain stitch. After a color change, the outline and detail chain stitch is done twice on each line (in other words, a chain stitch on top of a chain stitch).



Figure 6-9

## **Coil Stitch**

The coil stitch provides another way to fill an area with moss stitches. The coil stitch is generated in the pattern shown in Figure 6-2.

Regardless of how you create these stitches, i.e. Special Stitch, or for that matter, whether you digitize the coils stitch-for-stitch, you must ensure that the machine is stitching in a <u>COUNTERCLOCK-</u><u>WISE</u> direction at all times.

The reason for this is that if you were to sew in a clockwise direction you add more twist to the thread in the same direction that it was originally twisted (see Figure 6-3). This added twist causes the thread to become much tighter and distorts the moss stitch loops.



Figure 6-10

Rules For Coils

For large areas use fills, for small areas use coils.

Never make a perfect circle with the coil, make an ellipse.

Make the coil special stitch the size that is required to fill the inner body area (see Figure 6-4).

Make rotation of the coil special stitch counter-clockwise.

# 7. Scanning

# Introduction

The EDS III Scanning and On-Screen Digitizing option allows you to scan or load graphic images onto the EDS III monitor for digitizing directly on the screen without the use of a tablet digitizer. The on-screen digitizing feature duplicates all the functionality of a hardware based digitizer. This feature uses the system mouse to select menu commands located on the monitor screen, then allows you to digitize over the displayed design image on the screen, using the same system mouse.

# Scan / Graphics

## **Graphic Load**

Before you can perform any on-screen digitizing you must get an image onto the monitor screen. This can be done by scanning a new design or loading an existing graphic image file. This section describes the graphic image file loading function.

Format Acronym	Format Description	Extension
<u>- onin - ronony m</u>		
MIFF	Melco Image Format	.mif
PCX	PC Paintbrush Format (ZSOFT)	.pcx
BMP	Windows (and OS/2) Bitmap	.bmp
TIFF	Tagged Information File format	.tif
GIF	Graphic Interchange Format (Compuserve)	.gif
TGA	Targa Image Format	.tga
JPEG	Industry Standard Compressed Image Format	.vpg
PCD	Kodak Photo CD Format	.pcd
PICT	Apple Macintosh PICT Format	.pic

The EDS III Scanning and On-Screen Digitizing option allows you to load and save bitmaps in the following formats:

1. In the EDS III Application window click on File in the menu bar and then click on New in the drop down menu. If already in a Layout window go to step 2 to start a graphic load.

<u>F</u> ile	<u>E</u> dit ⊻iew <u>P</u> eriph	eral <u>W</u> inde	OW
	Undo	Ctrl+Z	
	Redo	Ctrl+Y	
	G <u>o</u> to Dataset		
	Search		
	Ce <u>n</u> ter Design		
	<u>R</u> eturn to Origin		
	<u>D</u> igitize		1
	Scan / <u>G</u> raphics		Load Graphic
	Stitch Processor		Sa⊻e Graphic
	Design Clean <u>u</u> p		Import from Clipboard
	Step and Repeat		Scale Granhic
	Cut	Shift+Del	
	Сору	Ctrl+Ins	Hide Granbic
	Paste	Shift+Ins	Clear Graphic
	Clear	Del	
	Highlight <u>B</u> locks		Sel <u>e</u> ct Scanner
	Deselect <u>A</u> ll	[	Sca <u>n</u>

#### Figure 7-1

- 2. Click on Edit in the new Layout window.
- 3. Click on Scan / Graphics in the Edit drop down menu.
- 4. Click on Load Graphic in the Scan / Graphics menu.

The Open Graphic dialog box will appear as shown in Figure 7-2. This dialog box allows you to locate the available graphic file types and file names in various directories of your computer.

This example indicates there are no MIF type files located in the c:\eds3 directory.





- 5. Double click in the directories list box until you get your desired directory pathname showing in the directory name location. In the example in Figure 7-3 we have chosen the c:\eds3\designs directory.
- 6. Click in the diamond-shaped option button to the left of the file type you wish to load. This will put a dark highlight mark inside the button indicating that all files in the selected directory with this file type extension will be shown in the files list box. If no files are in the list box (as Figure 7-2 shows), no file with that extension is located in that directory.

See the chart on Page 7-2 for file types and extensions.

In the following example we have clicked on the PCX file type and have found that one file exists in the c:\eds3\designs directory. This file is named sgraphic.pcx (Note: your system may not have this specific file).



Figure 7-3

7. Click on the file name in the Files list box to highlight it, then click the OK button.

The file name you have chosen will load into the Layout window in EDS III as shown in the Figure 7-4.

In the example shown in Figure 7-4 we have loaded the file named sgraphic.pcx into the EDS III Layout window.

NOTE: Your system may not have this specific file. You should choose a file of your choice to load for on-screen digitizing.



Figure 7-4

ATTENTION! EDS III will handle almost any type of image, from black and white to gray scale, and even color. Be aware, however, that 24 bit color images take up a considerable amount of memory and may slow the performance of EDS III significantly.

## **Graphic Save**

Graphic Save allows you to save your currently loaded or scanned image in the same formats that are available in load.

1. In the Layout window, click on Edit.

ile	<u>Edit ⊻</u> iew <u>P</u> eripl	heral <u>W</u> ind	low
	Undo	Ctrl+Z	
	Redo	Ctrl+Y	
	G <u>o</u> to Dataset		
	Searc <u>h</u>		
	Ce <u>n</u> ter Design		
	<u>R</u> eturn to Origin		
	<u>D</u> igitize		1
	Scan / <u>G</u> raphics		Load Graphic
	Stitch Processor		Sa <u>v</u> e Graphic
	Design Clean <u>u</u> p Sten and Beneat	_	Import from Clipboard
	Cut	Shift+Del	S <u>c</u> ale Graphic
	Conv	Ctrl+Ins	Dull Graphic
	Paste	Shift+Ins	<u>H</u> ide Graphic
	Clear	Del	Clea <u>r</u> Graphic
	Highlight Blocks	201	Sel <u>e</u> ct Scanner
	Decelect All		Sca <u>n</u>
l	Descrete All		

#### Figure 7-5

- 2. In the Edit drop down menu, click on Scan / Graphics.
- 3. In the Scan / Graphics menu, click on Save Graphic.

The Save Graphic dialog box will appear as shown in Figure 7-6. This dialog box allows you to save the graphic in your Layout window to a designated directory as a graphic file. The graphic may be saved in the same file format types as were available in the Load Graphic function.

In the example in Figure 7-6, we are saving the graphic file named sgraphic into the c:\eds3\designs directory in the MIF file format. As described in the Load Graphic section of this chapter, you may name your file with any allowable 8 digit name, select any directory, and choose any other available graphic formats.

Only the MIF format will save information on the scale, orientation, and offset for a particular graphic. All other formats are read in and displayed at a default scale of 1 pixel per point, centered on the design origin, and in a normal non-rotated orientation.



Figure 7-6

## Import from Clipboard

This option is only available if a graphic image is currently in the clipboard. You can move graphics to the clipboard from Graphic applications (such as Paintbrush or Corel Draw) by selecting the area to be copied and choosing Copy or Cut from their Edit menu. Then in EDS III you can load the graphic clip into the Layout window.

After a graphic is in the clipboard refer to the following steps to import the graphic into EDS III.

1. In the Layout window click on Edit.

<u>F</u> ile	<u>E</u> dit ⊻iew <u>P</u> eriph	eral <u>W</u> ind	0W
	Undo	Ctrl+Z	
	Redo	Ctrl+Y	
	G <u>o</u> to Dataset		
	Searc <u>h</u>		
	Ce <u>n</u> ter Design		
	<u>R</u> eturn to Origin		
	<u>D</u> igitize		1
	Scan / <u>G</u> raphics		Load Graphic
	Stitch Processor		Save Graphic
	Design Clean <u>u</u> p		Import from Clipboard
	Step and Repeat	F	Saala Craphia
	Cut	Shift+Del	Dull Granhic
	Сору	Ctrl+Ins	Hide Graphic
	Paste	Shift+Ins	Clear Graphic
	Clear	Del	cica <u>r</u> crapine
	Highlight <u>B</u> locks		Sel <u>e</u> ct Scanner
	Deselect <u>A</u> ll	[	Sca <u>n</u>

## Figure 7-7

- 2. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics.
- 3. In the Scan / Graphics menu click on Import from Clipboard. The image will be imported and displayed at a resolution of 1 pixel per point.

# **Scanner Information**

The scanning function allows you to scan a design directly into the monitor screen for on-screen digitizing. This function works with any scanner which complies with the "TWAIN" scanning industry standard communications format. You may buy any TWAIN compatible scanner to implement scanning in EDS III.

- Note 1: TWAIN 32 compatible scanners are not the same as TWAIN compatible scanners and can not be implemented from the EDS III program.
- Note 2: Be advised that Melco cannot and does not support any scanners in the market place. Any technical assistance that may be required with the scanner you purchase must be obtained through the scanner dealer.

If you attempt to use a scanner which does not comply with TWAIN, you will not be able to access the scanning program directly from the EDS III program. You must go into the scanning program independent from EDS III to perform the scanning operation. Then you will be able to "load" any properly saved graphic files that have been scanned with that scanner.

The only requirement for loading a graphic file is that the file format is one of the formats supported by EDS III. The graphic load and save functions support most industry standard graphic formats. See the "Graphic Load" section of this chapter for information on which formats are supported.

An additional feature in the On-Screen Digitizing and Scanning option allows you to import graphical data from the clipboard to the EDS III Layout window. This feature allows you to import graphics from any Windows based application.

Once loaded into the Layout window, images can be scaled, rotated, dimmed, zoomed, and panned to give you the maximum flexibility in displaying your image for digitizing a design on screen.

## Select Scanner

This function need only be performed when you start the scanning process for the first time. You will not need to return to this function unless you add a scanner or want to change to a different scanner that already exists with the system. The last scanner you select in this function will remain the "default" scanner indefinitely.

- 1. If in the EDS III Application window, click on File in the menu bar and then click on New in the drop down menu. If already in a Layout window go to step 2 to start a graphic load.
- 2. In the new Layout window click on Edit.

<u>F</u> ile	<u>Edit V</u> iew <u>P</u> eriph	neral <u>W</u> inc	low
	Undo	Ctrl+Z	
	Redo	Utrl+Y	
	Goto Dataset		
	Searc <u>h</u>		
	Ce <u>n</u> ter Design		
	<u>R</u> eturn to Origin		
	<u>D</u> igitize		
	Scan / <u>G</u> raphics		Load Graphic
	Stitch Processor		Save Graphic
	Design Clean <u>u</u> p		Import from Clipboard
	Step and Repeat		Scale Graphic
	Cut	Shift+Del	Dull Granhic
	Сору	Ctrl+Ins	Hide Granbic
	Paste	Shift+Ins	Clear Graphic
	Clear	Del	orea <u>r</u> orapine
	Highlight <u>B</u> locks		Sel <u>e</u> ct Scanner
	Deselect <u>A</u> ll		Sca <u>n</u>

#### Figure 7-8

- 3. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics.
- 4. In the Scan / Graphics menu click on Select Scanner

The Select Source dialog box will appear (see Figure 7-9) showing the available TWAIN compatible scanners associated with your system. The example shown below indicates that there is one scanner source (DeskScan II) attached to the example system.

If your scanner does not appear in the Sources list, refer to the following discussion:

- For the Select Scanner function to identify the available TWAIN compatible scanners attached to the computer system, the TWAIN software which came with your scanner must first be properly installed and configured for your system.
- Melco has found that a common mistake is the failure to add the path for your scanner to the autoexec.bat file.
- Refer to your scanner manual and the Microsoft Windows user's Guide for information on • modifying the autoexec.bat file.

-	Select Sou	rce
Sources:		
DeskScan II		
		Select
		Cancel
	5	



- 5. Click on the source you wish to scan with to highlight the desired source.
- 6. Click on the Select button to choose the scanner and return to the current EDS III Layout window.

Each time you open EDS III and perform the Scan function from this point forward, the scanner you just selected will remain the selected scanner. The scanner you select will remain the "default" scanner until you go into the Select Scanner function and select a different scanner.

#### Scan

EDS III does not directly interface with any scanner. When you select Scan you are telling EDS III to load the selected scanner's software to perform the scan and return the image to EDS III. As a result, the screen that you see when you select Scan will depend on the software that came with your scanner. When the TWAIN driver you selected is finished, it will return the image to EDS III for display. At that point you can change the scale or orientation, etc.

1. In the Layout window click on Edit.

le <u>E</u> o	lit ⊻iew	<u>P</u> eripheral	<u>W</u> indow
l	Jndo	Ctrl+	Z
F	Redo	Ctrl+	iΥ
(	G <u>o</u> to Datas	et	
5	Searc <u>h</u>		
- (	Ce <u>n</u> ter Des	ign	
Ē	<u>R</u> eturn to O	rigin	
]	<u>)</u> igitize		
5	Scan / <u>G</u> rap	hics	Load Graphic
3	<u>S</u> titch Proce	essor	Save Graphic
	Design Clea Step and Ro	an <u>u</u> p epeat	Import from Clipboard
(	Cut	Shift	Scale Graphic
	Conv	Ctrl+	Ins Dull Graphic
F	Paste	Shift	Hide Graphic
(	Clear	Del	Clea <u>r</u> Graphic
ŀ	lighlight <u>B</u>	locks	Sel <u>e</u> ct Scanner
	Deselect Al		Sca <u>n</u>

Figure 7-10

- 2. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics.
- 3. In the Scan / Graphics menu click on Scan.

The selected scanner manufacturer's operating software will appear on the screen and the scanning operation will begin. You will be able to work inside the scanner operating software just as if you had opened it independent of the EDS III program.

- 1. High resolutions (such as 300 dpi) will consume lots of memory, and may slow down your system.
- 2. Color images may significantly slow your system and make it harder to see your stitches, even with Dull Graphic.
- 3. If you use color, use no higher color resolution than the driver you have installed in Windows. If your Windows uses 256 colors, then scanning a graphic as a 24 bit graphic makes it larger than it needs to be! Check your scanner manual for instructions to select your color resolution.

After the scanning operation is completed and you close the scanner manufacturer's software program, the screen returns to the active EDS III program and you may begin to perform some of the available image modifications or go directly to the on-screen digitizing function. Discussions for both situations follow.

# **Image Modification**

When a graphic file is loaded, a clipboard is imported, or an image is scanned into the EDS III Layout window, you may manipulate the image in several areas. These areas are: Scale Graphic, Dull Graphic, Hide Graphic, and Clear Graphic.

#### **Scale Graphic**

To enter into the scale graphic mode perform the following steps:

1. In the Layout window click on Edit.

<u>F</u> ile	<u>Edit V</u> iew <u>P</u> eript	heral	<u>W</u> indo	w
	Undo	Ctrl+	Z	
	Redo	Ctrl+	Y	
	G <u>o</u> to Dataset			
	Searc <u>h</u>			
	Ce <u>n</u> ter Design			
	<u>R</u> eturn to Origin			
	<u>D</u> igitize			
	Scan / <u>G</u> raphics			Load Graphic
	Stitch Processor			Sa <u>v</u> e Graphic
	Design Clean <u>u</u> p Stop and Depart			Import from Clipboard
	ojep anu riepeai	•		Scale Graphic
	Cut	Shift	+Del	Dull Graphic
	Сору	Ctrl+	Ins	Hide Graphic
	Paste	Shift	+Ins	Clear Graphic
	Clear	Del	H	
	Highlight <u>B</u> locks			Sel <u>e</u> ct Scanner
	Deselect All		L	Sca <u>n</u>

## Figure 7-11

- 2. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics.
- 3. In the Scan / Graphics menu click on Scale Graphic.

Scale Graphic displays the dialog box shown in Figure 7-12 This dialog not only allows you to scale the graphic, but also lets you control the orientation and offset.

Scale Graphi	ic
	ОК
1.000	Cancel
1.000	
ale	
0	Orientation
	Scale Graphi 1.000 1.000 ale

Figure 7-12

## Scale

The Scale can be Proportional or not, depending on whether the Proportional checkbox has been checked. In a proportional scale the Horizontal scale is exactly the same as the Vertical scale, and the image is not distorted (see Figure 7-13). In a non-proportional scale there are separate horizontal and vertical scales, allowing you to distort the picture as shown in Figure 7-14.



Figure 7-13 Proportional



Figure 7-14 Horizontal Scale at 3 times the vertical

## Location

Location represents the number of embroidery points (1/254th of an inch) that the center of the image is offset from the center of the design (or Layout window). This allows you to move your image with respect to the design.

X Offset allows you move the image left or right. Enter numerical points to move right. Put a minus (-) before the numerical points to move left.

Y Offset allows you move the image up or down. Enter numerical points to move down. Put a minus (-) before the numerical points to move up.

## Orientation

Once an image is located in the Layout window, you may manipulate the horizontal and vertical presentation of the image from the orientation section of the Scale Graphic dialog box. This function presents combinations of axis mirroring and axis property swapping in such a way to present the 8 views shown in the orientation box as you click on the box.

The F in the orientation box represents the position that the image on the screen is currently being presented.

The image modification attributes are only saved when your image is saved in a MIF format. If you have loaded or scanned and then modified the image in the Scale Graphic function, you can only save that orientation, scale, and offset by saving the file as a MIF!

# Tip: Using Scale Graphic

When EDS III displays a design or image at actual size, it is displaying the information at one embroidery point per pixel, or 1 pixel per 1/254th of an inch. To display an image at actual size, you should scan the image at 254 pixels per inch or calculate the scale according to the following formula:

scale = 254/ dpi where dpi is the dots per inch of the image.

For example: a 100 dpi image would have a scale of 2.54 (254/100) if you wanted to display the image at the original size for digitizing.

## **Dull Graphic**

When selected, this will reduce the intensity and color saturation of your image to make it easier to see your stitches and mark points as you digitize.

To enter into the dull graphic mode, perform the following steps:

1. In the Layout window click on Edit.

<u>F</u> ile	<u>Edit V</u> iew <u>P</u> eriph	eral <u>W</u> ind	0W
	Undo	Ctrl+Z	
	Redo	Ctrl+Y	
	G <u>o</u> to Dataset		
	Search		
	Ce <u>n</u> ter Design		
	<u>R</u> eturn to Origin		
	<u>D</u> igitize		]
	Scan / <u>G</u> raphics		<u>L</u> oad Graphic
	Stitch Processor		Sa⊻e Graphic
	Design Clean <u>u</u> p Step and Beneat		Import from Clipboard
			S <u>c</u> ale Graphic
	Cut	Shift+Del	Dull Graphic
	Сору	Ctrl+Ins	Hide Graphic
	Paste	Shift+Ins	Clear Graphic
	Clear	Del	
	Highlight <u>B</u> locks		Select Scanner
	Deselect <u>A</u> ll		<u>Scan</u>

## Figure 7-15

- 2. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics.
- 3. In the Scan / Graphics menu click on Dull Graphic.

When Dull Graphic is checked as shown in Figure 7-16, your graphic is dulled. Click again on Dull Graphic to return to the non-dulled condition.

Load Graphic... Save Graphic... Import from Clipboard Scale Graphic... ✓ Dull Graphic Hide Graphic Clear Graphic Scanner... Scan... Figure 7-16

## Hide Graphic

Will hide the current image temporarily. When Hide Graphic is checked on the menu, there is already a hidden image.

To enter into the hide graphic mode perform the following steps:

1. In the Layout window click on Edit.

do do to Dataset arc <u>h</u> nter Design turn to Origin <b>jttize</b> an / Granhics	Ctrl+Z Ctrl+Y	
do to Dataset arc <u>h</u> nter Design turn to Origin <b>jitize</b> an / Granhics	Ctrl+Y	_
to Dataset arc <u>h</u> nter Design turn to Origin <b>jitize</b> an / Granhics		_
arc <u>h</u> nter Design turn to Origin jitize an / Granhics		
nter Design turn to Origin ittize		
turn to Origin jitize		-
jitize an / Granhics		
an / Granhics		
u t Zuahuea		<u>L</u> oad Graphic
tch Processor		Sa <u>∨</u> e Graphic
sign Clean <u>u</u> p		Import from Clipboard
p and Repeat	•	Scale Granhic
t	Shift+Del	Dull Granhic
ру	Ctrl+Ins	Hide Graphic
ste	Shift+Ins	Clear Graphic
ar	Del	
blight Diaska		Sel <u>e</u> ct Scanner
ningin <u>b</u> iocks		Sca <u>n</u>
	t py ste ar phlight <u>B</u> locks	t Shift+Del py Ctrl+Ins ste Shift+Ins ar Del phlight <u>B</u> locks

# Figure 7-17

- 2. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics.
- 3. In the Scan / Graphics menu click on Hide Graphic.
- When Hide Graphic is checked as shown in Figure 7-18, your graphic will disappear from the screen. Click again on Hide Graphic to return to the non-hidden condition.



## Figure 7-18

## **Clear Graphic**

Clears the graphic from the EDS III Layout window.

# Attention! This function will erase any modified or unsaved graphic currently located in the Layout window if not saved before performing!

To clear the graphic from the EDS III Layout window perform the following steps:

<u>Eun View P</u> eriph	Ctrl+7	10W
Bedo	Ctrl+Y	
Goto Dataset	ourr	
Search		
Center Design		
Return to Origin		
Dialtiza		-
Digitize Scan / Granhice		Load Graphic
Stitch Processor		Save Granhic
Design Cleanun		
Sten and Beneat		Import from Clipboard
0	01-20 - D - 1	S <u>c</u> ale Graphic
Cut	Shift+Del	<u>D</u> ull Graphic
Сору	Ctrl+Ins	Hide Graphic
Paste	Shift+Ins	Clear Graphic
Clear	Del	<u>Grear</u> Graphic
Highlight <u>B</u> locks		Sel <u>e</u> ct Scanner
		C

## Figure 7-19

- 1. In the Layout window click on Edit.
- 2. In the Edit drop down menu click on Scan / Graphics.
- 3. In the Scan / Graphics menu click on Clear Graphic.

If the graphic image has been saved, the file will close and the image will be erased from the EDS III

#### Layout window.

If you have not saved the image or have modified the image since the last save function, a warning dialog box will appear asking if you want of save your graphic image before closing. You may click on the Yes button to save the graphic file in any of the acceptable file formats.

You may click the No button to clear and not save the graphic.

Attention! If you choose the No button, note that if the graphic has never been saved it will be cleared from memory and cannot be retrieved again. If the graphic has been previously saved but modified since the last time it was saved, the graphic is cleared from the Layout window, but the last saved file can be reloaded.

You may click the Cancel button to not clear the graphic image. This will return you to the Layout window without any activity by this function.

# A

Angle 3-33, 5-46 Artwork Preparation 2-3 Attach the Artwork 2-5, 3-1 Auto Retrace 1-15, 4-8 Auto Save 1-7

# В

Barudan File Limitations 1-17 Bean 4-18, 5-24 Blatt Stitch 4-19 Block Editing 1-19 Boring Functions 4-2

# С

Center Walk 4-11 Changing a Mark Point 1-14 Chenille Digitizing 6-1 Chenille Functions 4-1 Clear Function 4-7 Coil Stitch 6-7 Coils 6-3 Color Change 4-7 Column Density 4-11, 4-18 Column Fills 4-9 Column Function Group 5-7 Column Stitches (Satin Stitches) 3-13, 5-27 Column Width 5-18 Columns 3-13, 5-28 Complex Fill Underlay 4-24 Complex Fills 3-48, 4-8, 5-61 Condensed Designs 1-12 Copy 5-18 Curve Smoothing 3-22, 5-36 Curved Line Running Stitches 3-10, 5-24 Curved Line Using Mk1s And Mk3s 3-11, 5-26 Curved Line Using Only Mk1s 3-11, 5-25

# D

Defining a Block Graphically 1-20 Defining a Block Manually 1-19 Delete 5-18 Deleting Mark Points 1-14 Deleting Stitches 1-16 Density 4-23, 5-16 Design Center 3-5 Design Editing 1-1 Digitizing cursors 1-1 Digitizing Other Designs 3-21, 5-35 Digitizing Session 6-4 Dull Graphic 7-17

# Ε

Edge Walk 4-11 Editing cursor 1-1 EDS III / EDS II / SUPERSTAR Compatibility 1-18 Enlarging artwork 2-3 Expanded Designs 1-16

# F

Fill Angle 4-21 Fill Density 4-20 Fill Function Group 5-8 Fill Methods 3-36, 5-49 Fill Stitch Length 4-21 Fill Stitches 3-29, 5-42 Fills 4-19, 4-24, 6-2 First Option (Install at COM Port) 2-2

# G

Go To Object Edit Window 3-5 Graphic Load 7-1 Graphic Save 7-6

# Η

Hide Graphic 7-18

# I

Image Modification 7-14 Import 7-8 Initializing the Movable Menu 3-4 Initiate a Digitizing Session 5-1 Initiating a Digitizing Session 3-2 Insert Mark Points 1-15 Inserting Datasets 1-14, 1-16 Inserting Stitch Points: 1-16 Installation 2-1

# J

Jump Stitch 4-7

# L

Layer by Color 1-22 Laying Stitches on top of one another 3-22, 5-35 Length 5-17 Letter Width 5-18 Line Spacing 5-17 Load Image 5-2 Location 7-16 Lock Stitch Sequence 5-22

# Μ

Make Lock Stitch Sequence 3-8 Making Files for Premier/Stellar 1-18 Mark Points (Mk) 1-12 Mark the Design Center Point 2-6 Max. Stitch Length 4-3 Menu ON Check Box 3-4 Mirror 4-13 Modify Block Parameters 1-21 More Advanced Fill Digitizing 3-42, 5-55 Movable Menu Functions 4-1 Move Selected Block(s) 1-21 Move to Start of Design 3-6 Movement Between Letters 3-10 Moving a Mark Point (Mk) 1-13 Moving A Stitch Point 1-16 Multiple Blocks 1-21

# Ν

Narrow Column 4-10 Navigation within a design 1-10 Needle Height 6-3 Needle Up 4-7 Non-DOS Formats 1-17 Normal Stitch 4-7

# 0

Object Edit Toolbar 5-5 Object Edit window 1-1 On-Screen Digitizing 5-1 Orientation 7-16 Other Column Stitching Techniques 3-22, 5-36 Other Function Group 5-12

# Ρ

Partition Line Sequence 3-32, 4-9, 4-22, 5-45 Partition Lines 3-30, 5-43 Paste 5-18 Place the Movable Menu on the Tablet 2-2 Plot The Location Of The Mark Points 3-12 Plotting the Artwork 2-5 Point editing 1-8 Position Artwork 2-6 Practice Using Tools 5-14 Premier/Stellar File Limitations 1-17

# R

Return To Origin 4-6 Running Stitches 3-7, 5-21

# S

Save Changes 1-22 Scale 7-15 Scale Graphic 7-14 Scaling 5-2 Scan 7-12 Scan / Graphics 7-1 Scanner Information 7-9 Scanning 7-1 Search Function 1-10 Second Option (Install at Stargate) 2-2 Secondary Group Toolbars 5-5 Select Scanner 7-10 Sequins 4-2 Set Horizontal 3-6, 4-4 Set Scale Factor 3-3 Set Stitch Length 3-7, 5-21 Setup Dialog Box 4-23 Setup Procedure 2-2 Sewing Efficiently 3-22, 5-36 Short Stitches 4-2 Simple Fills 3-36 Singleline Column Stitching 3-27 Special Stitch 4-16 Speed Functions 4-2

Start the Software 5-1 Step Stitch Fills 4-20 Stitch Density 5-42 Stitch Length 4-4, 4-9, 4-11, 5-42 Stitch List display 1-9 Stitch Parameters 6-2 Stitch Types 3-7, 5-21, 6-1 Stitches Function Group 5-6 Store Symbol Function 4-12 Stored Symbol Function 5-11 Straight Line Running Stitches 3-9, 5-23 Supplying Power 2-1 Swapping Mark Points 1-14 Symbol Digitizing 4-11

# Т

Tables and Cabinets 2-1 Tablet Artwork 6-4 Tablet Digitizer Operation 2-1 Tablet Digitizing 3-1 Tablet Digitizing Reference 4-1 The Setup Dialog Box 3-5 Tip: Using Scale Graphic 7-16 Tips for On-Screen Digitizing 5-13 Tips for Successful Scanning 7-13 Toolbar 1-1, 1-2, 1-4 Trim 4-8 Troubleshooting 2-7

# U

Underlay 3-14, 4-10, 5-29 Undo and Redo 1-7 Unpacking 2-1 Using a Copy Machine 2-3 Using an Opaque Projector 2-4

# V

View Condensed Points 3-5, 5-4

# Χ

X-Y Origin 4-5

# Υ

Your First Design 3-6, 5-20 Your First Fill Digitizing 3-39, 5-52
Quick Reference Guide for EDS III Editing

Part Number 11504 Rev. A

# EDS III Editing Quick Reference

### **General Editing**

#### Moving Through a Design (4 methods)

- Method 1. Click with the mouse on the Up Arrow or Down Arrow on the screen in the toolbar.
- Method 2. Press the Up Arrow or Down Arrow on the keyboard.
- Method 3. Click on the desired Mark point on the screen with the mouse. This high-lights the Mark in the stitch list.
- Method 4. Click on the desired dataset in the stitch list.

#### Moving a Mark Point (3 methods)

In each of the following methods, first use one of the previous methods for moving through a design to get on the Mark point you wish to move.

- Method 1. Hold down the Shift key and use the four Arrow keys on the keyboard to move the Mark point to the desired location.
- Method 2. Click, hold, and drag the Mark point with the right mouse button.
- Method 3. Press Enter on the keyboard and change the X and Y coordinates in the dialog box. Then click OK.

#### Changing a Mark Point (2 methods)

(example: Change a Mk1 to a Mk2)

Get on the Mark point you wish to change using one of the 4 methods for moving through a design.

- Method 1. Double click on the Mark point in the stitch list with the mouse. A dialog box will appear. Click on the desired Mark point and then click OK.
- Method 2. Hold the Alt key and press the number key on the keyboard which corresponds with the desired Mark point number (1, 2, 3, or 4).

#### Swapped Mk2's

This is when two Mk2's forming a column are swapped forming a "bowtie" effect.

- 1. Find the first Mk2 of the pair.
- 2. Press the F2 key on the keyboard one time. The two Mk2 coordinates will swap with each other.
- 3. Click on View in the Layout window menu bar.
- 4. Click Regenerate in the drop down menu.

#### **Placing Mark Point at Specific Location**

- 1. Click on the Mark point that you wish to position to a specific location.
- 2. Check the X and Y coordinates of the selected Mark point in the stitch list against the X and Y coordinates you want.
- 3. Change the values by using the Shift key and the four arrow keys on the keyboard to move the Mark point.

OR

Double click on the Mark point dataset in the stitch list and type in the change you want in the dialog box on the screen.

- 4. Click on View.
- 5. Click on Regenerate.

### **Editing While Digitizing**

#### **Forgotten Lock Stitches**

- 1. Click in the stitch list on the last stitch of the design before where locks should be located.
- 2. Click on the Mk1 tool in the toolbar.
- 3. Place the Mark point where desired in the design by clicking on the screen in that location.
- 4. Repeat for two or three more stitches to form a lock stitch pattern. When you are digitizing a design and need to stop the digitizing session and close EDS III, you may do so and come back at a later time and pick up where you left off.

## To End A Session In The Middle Of A Design

When you are digitizing a design and need to stop the digitizing session and close EDS III, you may do so and come back at a later time and pick up where you left off.

#### To Stop the Session

- 1. Click on Edit.
- 2. Click on Digitizer.
- 3. Click on End.
- 4. Click on Yes
- 5. Click on File.
- 6. Click on Save As.
- 7. Give it a name.
- 8. Click on File.
- 9. Click on Close.

#### To Complete the Digitizing Session

- 1. Click on File.
- 2. Click on Open.
- 3. Load the named design.
- 4. Click on the object on the screen to highlight it with a box.
- 5. Click on the Editing<->Layout tool.
- 6. Click on Edit.
- 7. Click on Digitize.

- 8. Set the EXACT same scale factor
- 9. Click on Start.
- 10. Set the SAME center.
- 11. Set the SAME horizontal.
- 12. Finish the design.

Part Number 11504 Rev. A

Quick Reference Guide for EDS III Tablet Digitizing

# EDS III Tablet Digitizing Quick Reference

### Start Up Sequence

#### Set Up The Artwork (at the Tablet)

- 1. Tape the artwork to the digitizing tablet.
- 2. Find the center point of the design and with a pencil mark an X.
- 3. Measure the artwork.
- 4. Determine the scale factor by dividing the desired size by the actual size.

#### Set Up The Computer

- 1. Click on File.
- 2. Click on New.
- 3. Click on Edit.
- 4. Click on Digitize (Source at Digitizer).
- 5. Set your Scale Factor.
- 6. Click on Start.
- 7. Set your Movable Menu (if necessary).
- a. Click on Move.
- b. At the Tablet, enter a Mk1 at the lower left corner of the Menu and a Mk1 at the upper left corner of the Menu.
- 8. Set the Densities and the Fills (Setup dialog box).
- a. Click on Setup.
- b. Set your Densities.
- c. Set your Fills.

- d. Click on OK.
- 9. Click on Exit (Digitizer Active).

#### **Turn on Condensed Points (at the Computer)** 1. Click on View.

- 2. Click on Display Mode.
- 3. Click on Condensed Points.
- 4. Click on OK.

#### Set Origin (at the Tablet)

1. Enter a Mk1 at the penciled X (or center point) of your design.

#### Set the Horizontal (at the Tablet)

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the Set Horizontal box.
- 2. Find a straight line on the artwork.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the left and a Mk1 on the right of the straight line.

## Set the Density if digitizing columns (at the tablet)

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the Column Density box.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 on the Numbers or Letter of the desired density.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the Enter box.

#### Set the Stitch Length (at the tablet)

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the Stitch Length box.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 on the numbers of the desired Stitch Length.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the Enter box.

#### The Digitizing Session Starting the Design

#### 1. Enter a Mk1 on the Needle Up box.

- 2. Enter a Mk1 where you want to START the Design.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the Normal Stitch box.
- 4. Enter a Mk1 AT THE SAME STARTING POINT.
- 5. Continue the digitizing process.

#### Ending the Design

- 1. Enter a Mk1 on the Needle Up box.
- 2. Enter a Mk1 at the X Center Point.
- 3. Enter a Mk1 on the Return to Origin box.
- 4. At the Computer, Click on Edit.
- 5. Click on Digitize.
- 6. Click on End.
- 7. Click on Yes.

#### Saving the Design

- 1. Click on File.
- 2. Click on Save As.
- 3. Type in Directory, Design, and File Type.
  - (Example: A:Boat.Cnd)
- 4. Click on OK.

#### Saving the Design

- 1. Click on File.
- 2. Click on Save As.
- 3. Type in Directory, Design, and File Type.

(Example: A:Boat.Cnd)

4. Click on OK.

## To End a Session in the Middle of a Design

When you are digitizing a design and need to stop the digitizing session and close EDS III, you may do so and come back at a later time and pick up where you left off.

#### To Stop The Session

- 1. Click on Edit.
- 2. Click on Digitizer.
- 3. Click on End.
- 4. Click on Yes
- 5. Click on File.
- 6. Click on Save As.
- 7. Type in file name with .cnd extension.
- 8. Click on File.
- 9. Click on Close.

#### To Complete The Digitizing Session

- 1. Click on File.
- 2. Click on Open.

- 3. Open the saved design.
- 4. Click on the object on the screen to highlight it with a box.
- 5. Click on the Editing <-> Layout tool.
- 6. Click on Edit.
- 7. Click on Digitize.
- 8. Click on On-Screen.
- 9. Click on Start.

#### Load Design

- 1. Click on Edit.
- 2. Click on Scan/Graphics.
- 3. Click on Load Graphic.
- 4. Click in the Open Graphic Dialog Box to go to the graphic file you previously saved.
- 5. Click OK to load the graphic onto the screen.

#### Finish the Design

Part Number 11504 Rev. A

Quick Reference Guide for EDS III On-Screen Digitizing

# EDS III On Screen Digitizing Quick Reference

#### **Start Up Sequence**

- 1. Click on File in the Application window.
- 2. Click on New.

#### Load the Image On the Screen

- If you are digitizing from a saved graphic file, follow these steps. If you wish to scan a graphic to to that section of this procedure.
- 1. Click on Edit.
- 2. Click on Scan/Graphics.
- 3. Click on Load Graphic.
- 4. Click in the Open Graphic dialog box to go to the graphic file you want.
- 5. Click OK to load the graphic onto the screen.

#### Scan A Graphic

- 1. Click on Edit.
- 2. Click on Scan / Graphics.
- 3. Click on Scan.
- 4. Follow the manufacturer's instructions for scanning.
- 5. Save The Graphic:
- a. Click on Edit.
- b. Click on Scan / Graphics.
- c. Click on Save Graphic.
- d. Type in the desired file name, file type, and directory.

e. Click on OK.

#### Scale The Graphic (if needed)

- 1. Click on Edit.
- 2. Click on Scan / Graphics.
- 3. Click on Scale Graphic.
- 4. Set the desired scale.
- 5. Click on OK.
- **Set Up On-Screen Digitizer** 1. Click on Edit.
- 2. Click on Digitize (Source at Digitizer).
- 3. Choose On-Screen.
- 4. Click on Start.

#### **Turn on Condensed Points**

- 1. Click on View.
- 2. Click on Display Mode.
- 3. Click on Condensed Points.
- 4. Click on OK.

#### Set the Stitch Length

- 1. Click on the Stitches Function button.
- 2. Click on the Stitch Length tool.
- 3. Enter Stitch Length value.
- 4. Click on OK.

#### Set the Density (if digitizing columns)

1. Click on the Column Function button.

- 2. Click on the Column Parameters tool.
- 3. Set Density.
- 4. Click on OK.

#### The Digitizing Session Starting the Design

- 1. Click on the Needle Up Tool.
- 2. Click on the Mk1 Tool.
- 3. Click where you want to start the Design.
- 4. Click on the Normal Stitch Tool.
- 5. Click AT THE SAME STARTING POINT.
- 6. Continue the digitizing process.

#### Ending the Session

- 1. Click on the Needle Up Tool.
- 2. Click on the Mk1 tool.
- 3. Click on View, select Display Mode, and click on Design Origin.
- 4. Move to the approximate center of the design and place a Mk1 at that location.
- 5. Click on the Other Function button.
- 4. Click on the Return to Origin Tool.
- 5. Click on Edit.
- 6. Click on Digitize.
- 7. Click on End.
- 8. Click on Yes.





Practice artwork for Tablet Digitizing





Practice artwork for Tablet Digitizing

